## **BSI-Multinvest**

AN INVESTMENT COMPANY WITH VARIABLE CAPITAL UNDER LUXEMBOURG LAW (Société d'Investissement à Capital Variable, SICAV)

#### VISA 2016/105272-2736-0-PC

L'apposition du visa ne peut en aucun cas servir d'argument de publicité Luxembourg, le 2016-11-08 Commission de Surveillance du Secteur Financier



# **Prospectus**

BSI-Multinvest - Cash CHF

BSI-Multinvest - Cash EUR

BSI-Multinvest - Cash USD

BSI-Multinvest - Short Term Bonds CHF

BSI-Multinvest - Short Term Bonds EUR

BSI-Multinvest - Short Term Bonds USD

BSI-Multinvest – Bonds CHF

BSI-Multinvest – Bonds EUR

BSI-Multinvest - Bonds USD

BSI-Multinvest - Global Dynamic

BSI-Multinvest - Global Credit Bond

BSI-Multinvest – Emerging Markets Bonds

BSI-Multinvest - Swiss Stocks

BSI-Multinvest – Euro Stocks

BSI-Multinvest – US Stocks

BSI-Multinvest - Asian Stocks

BSI-Multinvest – Japanese Stocks

BSI-Multinvest – Dynamic European Markets

BSI-Multinvest – Strategy Income (CHF)

BSI-Multinvest – Strategy Income (EUR)

BSI-Multinvest – Strategy Balanced (CHF)

BSI-Multinvest – Strategy Balanced (EUR)

BSI-Multinvest - Alternative UCITS

## November 2016

Subscriptions may only be accepted on the basis of this sales prospectus ("**Prospectus**"). The Sales Prospectus is only valid if accompanied by the latest available annual report or by the latest available semi-annual report if the latter is more recent in date than the latest annual report. It is prohibited to disclose information on the company, which is not contained in this Prospectus, the documents mentioned therein, the latest annual report and any subsequent semi-annual report.

## **INTRODUCTION**

The Prospectus is published in the context of the ongoing offering of shares in the investment company with variable capital BSI-MULTINVEST ("the **SICAV**").

The shares offered for sale ("the **Shares**") are shares in the various sub-funds forming the SICAV's assets. The Prospectus is published exclusively in connection with the offering for sale of Shares in those sub-funds which exist at the time the Prospectus is printed. The Shares in these sub-funds are issued, repurchased and converted at the prices that result from the calculation of the Net Asset Value per share for the sub-fund concerned (cf. the section "Issue of Shares", "Repurchase of Shares" and "Conversion of Shares").

LUXEMBOURG - The SICAV is an open-ended investment company with variable capital, incorporated in the Grand Duchy of Luxembourg as a *société anonyme* on the basis of the law on Trading Companies of 10 August, 1915 including subsequent amendments and addenda (the "1915 Law"), which qualifies as undertaking for collective investment in transferable securities ("UCITS") in accordance with Part I of the law of 17 December 2010 on undertakings for collective investment, as may be from time to time amended and supplemented (the "2010 Law"). The SICAV has appointed BSI Fund Management S.A. as its Management Company (also defined as the "Management Company").

The registration of the SICAV as a Luxembourg UCITS may not be interpreted as constituting a positive assessment by the Luxembourg supervisory authority of the contents of the Prospectus or of the quality of the assets held by the various sub-funds. Any information to the contrary would be illegal and unauthorized.

The Prospectus may not be used as a basis for offering or soliciting for purchase in a particular country or under particular circumstances if such an offer or solicitation is not authorized in the country concerned or under the circumstances concerned. Any potential subscriber of Shares who receives a copy of the Prospectus or the subscription form outside the Grand Duchy of Luxembourg may only regard these documents as a solicitation to purchase or subscribe to the Shares if such a solicitation may be made in the country concerned perfectly legally and without any registration or other formalities, or when the person concerned has satisfied the legal requirements and has complied with all the formal requirements applicable there.

EUROPEAN UNION ("EU") - The SICAV is a UCITS within the meaning of the European Directive of the European Parliament and of the Council of July 13, 2009 on the coordination of laws, regulations and administrative provisions relating to undertakings for collective investment in transferable securities, as amended by Directive 2014/91/EU ("Directive 2009/65/EC"); the SICAV's Board of Directors (also defined as the "Board") intends to sell the Shares publicly in accordance with the provisions of the Directive 2009/65/EC in various member states of the European Union.

## UNITED STATES OF AMERICA -

The SICAV has not been and will not be registered under the United States Investment Company Act of 1940 as amended (the "Investment Company Act"). The Shares of the SICAV have not been and will not be registered under the United States Securities Act of 1933 as amended (the "Securities Act") or under the securities laws of any state of the United States of America and such Shares may be offered, sold or otherwise transferred only in compliance with the 1933 Act and such state or other securities laws. The Shares of the SICAV may not be offered or sold within the United States or to or for the account of any US Person as defined in Rule 902 of Regulation S under the Securities Act. Rule 902 of Regulation S under the Securities Act defines US Person to include inter alia any natural person resident of the United States and with regards to Investors other than individuals, (i) a corporation or partnership organized or incorporated under the laws of the US or any state thereof; (ii) a trust: (a) of which any trustee is a US Person except if such trustee is a professional fiduciary and a co-trustee who is not a US Person has sole or shared investment discretion with regard to trust assets and no beneficiary of the trust (and no settlor if the trust is revocable) is a US Person or (b) where court is able to exercise primary jurisdiction over the trust and one or more US fiduciaries have the authority to control all substantial decisions of the trust and (iii) an estate (a) which is subject to US tax on its worldwide income from all sources; or (b) for which any US Person is executor or administrator except if an executor or administrator of the estate who is not a US Person has sole or shared investment discretion with regard to the assets of the estate and the estate is governed by foreign law. The term "US Person" also means any entity organized principally for passive investment (such as a commodity pool, investment company or other similar entity) that was formed: (a) for the purpose of facilitating investment by a US Person in a commodity pool with respect to which the operator is exempt from certain requirements of Part 4 of the

regulations promulgated by the United States Commodity Futures Trading Commission by virtue of its participants being non- US Persons or (b) by US Persons principally for the purpose of investing in securities not registered under the United States Securities Act of 1933, unless it is formed and owned by "accredited investors" (as defined in Rule 501 (a) under the Securities Act of 1933) who are not natural persons, estates or trusts. "United States" means the United States of America (including the States and the District of Columbia), its territories, its possessions and any other areas subject to its jurisdiction.

Potential subscribers of Shares are urged to personally obtain information and seek assistance from their bank or financial, legal or tax advisor in order to be fully informed about possible legal or fiscal consequences or about possible consequences of exchange restrictions or controls to which the subscription, holding, repurchase, conversion or transfer of Shares might be subject under the applicable laws of that person's country of domicile, permanent residence or establishment.

No person is authorized to supply any information other than the information contained in the Prospectus and in the documents mentioned therein.

The information contained in the Prospectus is deemed to be correct at the time of going to press; it may be updated in due course in order to take account of important changes occurring subsequently. Every potential subscriber of Shares is therefore recommended to enquire the SICAV to determine whether it has published a more recent Prospectus.

#### Glossary

1915 Law the Luxembourg Law of 10 August 1915 relating to commercial companies, as amended from to

time

2010 Law the Luxembourg Law of 17 December 2010 on undertakings for collective investment, as amended

from to time, implementing Directive 2009/65/EC into Luxembourg law, as amended from time to

time

Administrative Agent UBS Fund Services (Luxembourg) S.A.

**Articles of Association** the articles of incorporation of the SICAV, as amended from time to time

Auditor Ernst & Young S.A.

**Board** the Board of Directors of the SICAV

Business Day means normal bank business days in Luxembourg (i.e. each day on which the banks are open

during normal business hours) except individual, non- statutory rest days and days on which stock exchanges in the main countries in which the sub-funds invest are closed, or on which 50% or more

of the sub-funds' investments cannot be adequately valued

**CHF** the official currency of Switzerland

Cleared NAV the NAV of which all the fees have been deducted and on basis of which the performance fee of

the BSI-Multinvest – Alternative UCITS and the BSI-Multinvest –Global Credit Bond are calculated

Contingent convertible bonds or "CoCos"

type of bonds that contains features of both debt and equity. CoCos feature conversion into equity of the issuer in case the trigger conditions are met at a pre-determined conversion price/ratio or a write-down of the principal amount of the bonds upon the occurrence of a specific trigger event

CSSF Commission de Surveillance du Secteur Financier, the Luxembourg supervisory authority

**Debt Securities** Debt instrument that can be bought or sold between two parties and has basic terms defined, such

as notional amount (amount borrowed), interest rate and maturity/renewal date. Debt securities include government bonds, corporate bonds, CDs, commercial papers, municipal bonds, preferred stock, hybrids, collateralized securities, inflation linked bonds, covered bonds, floaters, callable or puttable, perpetual, sinking, GDP linked, step up/down, collateralized securities and zero-coupon

securities

**Depositary** UBS (Luxembourg) S.A.

**Default securities** a transferable security as to which (a) the issuer of such security has defaulted in the payment of

principal or interest in accordance with its issuing documents or (b) with respect to which any bankruptcy, insolvency or receivership proceeding has been initiated in respect of the issuer of

such security

Equity -Like Instruments securities equivalent to shares in companies and any other negotiable securities which carry the

right to acquire such transferable securities by subscription or exchange

**EU** the European Union

EURO/EUR the official single European currency adopted by a number of EU Member States participating in

the Economic and Monetary Union (as defined in European Union legislation)

**Exchange Traded Funds** 

/ ETFs

an investment fund traded on stock exchanges. An ETF holds assets such as stocks, commodities,

or bonds, and trades close to its net asset value over the course of the trading day

FATCA the Foreign Account Tax Compliance provisions of the US. Hiring Incentives to Restore

Employment Act enacted in March 2010

JPY the official currency of Japan

Liquid Assets cash and short-term bank deposits, but also regularly traded money market instruments whose

residual maturity does not exceed 12 months in accordance with CSSF Circular 91/75 (Chap F III, 3)

Management Company BSI Fund Management S.A.

**Member State** a State member of the European Union

Mémorial Mémorial C, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations, Luxembourg legal gazette

**Modified Duration** the sensitivity of floating rate instruments to changes in interest rates

Money Market Instruments instruments normally dealt in on the money market which are liquid, and have a value which can

be accurately determined at any time

Net Asset Value per

Share

the value per Share of any Share Class determined in accordance with the relevant provisions

described under Annex III of the Prospectus

OECD Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development

Other Regulated

Market

a market which is regulated, operates regularly and is recognised and open to the public, namely a market (i) that meets the following cumulative criteria: liquidity; multilateral order matching (general matching of bid and ask prices in order to establish a single price); transparency (the circulation of complete information in order to give clients the possibility of tracking trades, thereby ensuring that their orders are executed in current conditions); (ii) on which the securities are dealt in at a certain fixed frequency, (iii) which is recognised by a state or a public authority which has been delegated by that state or by another entity which is recognised by that state or by that public authority such as a professional association and (iv) on which the securities dealt in are

accessible to the public

Porfolio Managers the Management Company has delegated investment management and advisory functions for

each sub-fund to one or more of the Investment Managers listed in the "Portfolio Managers"

section below

**Private Borrowers** any private entity financing its activities through the issue of debt instruments

**Prospectus** the present prospectus, as may be amended from time to time

Public local authorities, an administrative body for a small geographic area, such as a city, town, county, or state that only

has control over its specific geographical region, and cannot pass or enforce laws that will affect a

wider area

**Quoted Shares** shares that are officially quoted (listed) on a stock exchange for public trading

**Reference Currency** the reference currency of a Sub Fund, as disclosed in the description of the relevant Sub-Fund

#### **Regulated Market**

a regulated market as defined by Council Directive 2004/39/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council of 21 April 2004, i.e. a market registered in the list of regulated markets established by each Member State, that functions normally, characterised by the fact that the provisions established or approved by the competent authorities define its conditions of functioning, its conditions of access as well as the conditions to fulfil by the financial instruments in order to be effectively traded, imposing respect of all obligations for disclosure and transparency prescribed by the Directive

# Securities physically backed by precious metals

securities that track the price of physical metal and are backed by an entitlement to allocated metal or precious metal such as gold, silver, platinum or palladium

Semi-Public Enterprises

organizations whose legal status under private law and public law, or a sector of the economy governed by private law but controlled by a public entity

Shares

shares of each Sub-Fund will be offered in registered form. All Shares must be fully paid for and fractions will be issued up to 3 decimal places. Registered Shares will be issued and confirmed by means of a contract note dispatched to the investor, following the issue of the Shares. No Share certificates will be issued. Shares may also be held and transferred through accounts maintained with clearing systems

Share Class

a class of shares issued by the SICAV with a specific fee structure, currency of denomination or other features specific to the Share Class

SICAV BSI-MULTINVEST

Sovereign/ Supranational nonphysical juridical entity represented by one centralized government that can pass or enforce

laws over a geographic area

UCI undertaking for collective investment within the meaning of the first and second indent of Article

1 (2) of the Directive, whether situated in a Member State or not

UCITS an undertaking for collective investment in transferable securities authorised according to Council

Directive 2009/65/EC of 13 July 2009, as amended from time to time

**USD** the legal currency in the United States of America

Valuation Day

the Net Asset Value per Share of each Share Class is determined on each day that is a valuation day for that Sub-Fund. Subject to any further restrictions as specified in the relevant section "Introduction", a "Valuation Day" is a Business Day other than a day on which any exchange or market on which a substantial portion of the relevant Sub-Fund's investments is traded, is closed. When dealings on any such exchange or market are restricted or suspended, the Management Company may, in consideration of prevailing market conditions or other relevant factors, determine whether a Business Day shall be a Valuation Day or non-valuation day. Requests for issue, redemption, transfer and switching of Shares of any Share Class are accepted by the Fund in Luxembourg on any Valuation Day of the relevant Sub-Fund. By derogation to the above, on New Year's Eve, provided that such day is not a Saturday or Sunday, the Net Asset Value per Share of each Share Class in respect of this day shall be made available at the registered office of the Fund although no deals will be processed on that day. A list of expected non valuation days is available from the Management Company on request

from the Management Company on reques

VAR Value at Risk (VaR) provides a measure of the potential loss that could arise over a given time

interval under normal market conditions, and at a given confidence level

The annexes form an integral part of the Prospectus and must be read in conjunction with the latter.

Copies of the Prospectus and of the "key investor information document" of the sub-funds may be obtained free of charge from:

BSI Fund Management S.A. 44F, rue de la Vallée L-2661 Luxembourg

UBS Fund Services (Luxembourg) S.A. 33A avenue J.F. Kennedy L-1855 Luxembourg

BSI AG Via Magatti 2 CH-6901 Lugano

## TABLE OF CONTENTS

INVESTMENT OBJECTIVES AND POLICY	9
SPECIFIC INVESTMENT RISKS	36
MANAGEMENT COMPANY	44
FUNCTIONS DELEGATED BY THE MANAGEMENT COMPANY	46
PORTFOLIO MANAGERS	46
DEPOSITARY BANK AND PAYING AGENT	47
DOMICILIATION, ADMINISTRATIVE AND TRANSFER AGENT	50
DISTRIBUTOR	50
SHARES	51
ISSUE OF SHARES	52
REPURCHASE OF SHARES	53
CONVERSION OF SHARES	55
MARKET TIMING & LATE TRADING	56
DIVIDEND POLICY	56
CHARGES AND EXPENSES	56
TAXATION OF THE SICAV AND ITS SHAREHOLDERS	59
FATCA	60
COMMON REPORTING AND DUE DILIGENCE STANDARD	61
INFORMATION TO SHAREHOLDERS AND COMPLAINTS HANDLING	61
ANNEX I: INVESTMENT RESTRICTIONS	63
ANNEX II: TECHNIQUES AND INSTRUMENTS RELATING TO TRANSFERABLE SECURITIES OR USED TO HEDGE CURRENCY RISKS	
ANNEX III: CALCULATION OF THE NET ASSET VALUE	71
ANNEX IV: GENERAL INFORMATION	73
ANNEX V: AVAILABLE DOCUMENTS	77

## **BSI - MULTINVEST**

Investment Company with Variable Capital (Société d'Investissement à Capital Variable, SICAV) Luxembourg Register of Companies B 74.740

#### Board:

#### Chairman

Andrea Fincato First Vice President BSI AG, Lugano, Switzerland

#### **Directors**

Simona Bortolazzi First Vice President BSI Fund Management S.A. Luxembourg

Henrique Dominguez Silva Chief Compliance Officer Banco BTG Pactual Luxembourg S.A. Luxembourg

## SICAV's Registered office:

33A avenue J.F. Kennedy L-1855 Luxembourg

## Management Company:

BSI Fund Management S.A. 44F, rue de la Vallée L-2661 Luxembourg

## Chairman

Claudio Camplani Senior Vice President BSI AG, Lugano, Switzerland

## Directors

Michele Baschirotto Vice President BSI AG, Lugano, Switzerland

Massimo Paolo Gentili Founding partner Gentili & Partners, 11, Rue Beatrix de Bourbon L-1225 Luxembourg

## Portfolio Management function for all sub-funds except BSI-Multinvest - Alternative UCITS and BSI-Multinvest - Euro Stocks is delegated by the Management Company to:

BSI AG Via Magatti 2 6901 Lugano Switzerland

## Portfolio Management function for BSI-Multinvest - Alternative UCITS is delegated by the Management Company to:

THALIA SA

Via Pietro Peri 18, 6900 Lugano, Switzerland

## Portfolio Management function for BSI-Multinvest-Euro Stocks is delegated by the Management Company to:

Generali Investments Europe S.p.A. Società di gestione del risparmio Registered office at Via Machiavelli 4 - 34132 Trieste - Italy Acting through its French Branch at 2, rue Pillet-Will 75309 Paris Cedex 09 – France

#### Domiciliation,

## Administrative and Transfer Agent functions are delegated by the Management Company to:

UBS Fund Services (Luxembourg) S.A. 33A avenue J.F. Kennedy L-1855 Luxembourg

#### Depositary Bank and Paying agent:

UBS (Luxembourg) S.A. 33A avenue J.F. Kennedy L-1855 Luxembourg

#### Auditor:

Ernst & Young S.A. 35E avenue John F. Kennedy L-1855 Luxembourg

## Distributor/Representative and paying agent in Switzerland:

BSI AG Via Magatti 2 6901 Lugano Switzerland

## Distributor/Intermediary and paying agent in Italy:

Allfunds Bank, S.A. Estafeta, 6 (La Moraleja) Complejo Plaza de la Fuente - Edificio 3 C.P. 28109 Alcobendas, Madrid Spain

(operating from its branch offices in Milan ALLFUNDS BANK, S.A., Branch in Milan - Via Santa Margherita, 7 - 20121 Milano)

## INVESTMENT OBJECTIVES AND POLICY

## 1. Investment objectives and policy and minimum subscription of the individual sub-funds

The SICAV's investment objectives and policy in respect of each individual sub-fund are defined as follows:

## **BSI-Multinvest – Cash CHF**

#### Objective

The long-term investment objective is to achieve a continuous income, while paying due consideration to capital security and the liquidity of the sub-fund's assets.

#### Investment restrictions

The sub-fund invests at least two thirds of its assets, in accordance with the principle of risk spreading, in Debt Securities issued by Sovereigns, Supranational, Public Local Authorities, Semi-Public Enterprises or Private Borrowers without geographical limitation. The following conditions will be respected:

- The sub-fund may not invest more than 5% of its assets in convertible bonds and warrants issues.
- The Sub-Fund may not invest more than 15% of its assets in subordinated Debt Securities.
- The Sub-Fund cannot invest in Contingent Convertible Bonds (equity conversion only and write down) nor in sub-investment grade securities.
- The individual Modified Duration of a single asset does not exceed 2 years.

The remaining portion, which may not exceed one third of the sub-fund's assets, may be invested in Liquid Assets shares or bonds with an individual Modified Duration that can exceed 2 years. The following conditions will be respected:

- The sub-fund cannot purchase shares directly.
- The sub-fund can acquire shares, through the exercise of conversion and subscription rights, provided the total value of those shares does not exceed 10% of the sub-fund's assets. Those shares have to be sold within 12 months of their acquisition.

The Modified Duration of the portfolio is comprised between o and 6 months. In case of floating rate securities, the next coupon date on which the new interest rate is set is to be considered as the final maturity for the calculation of the individual modified duration of the single investment and of the average modified duration of the sub-fund's assets.

#### Investment currency

The sub-fund invests at least two thirds of its assets in securities denominated in CHF. The remaining portion, which may not exceed one third of the sub-fund's assets, may be invested in securities denominated in other currencies.

## Investment in target funds

Within the framework of the above mentioned investment restriction the sub-fund may invest up to 10% of its net assets in existing UCITS and UCIs including Exchange-Traded Funds or ETFs.

#### Use of financial derivative instruments

The sub-fund can use financial derivative instruments for hedging purpose as well as for efficient portfolio management purpose under the conditions disclosed in Annex II of this Prospectus.

The exposure gained via the use of financial derivative instruments must be in line with the objective and investment restrictions of the sub-fund.

## Participation to securities lending activities

The sub-fund can participate to securities lending activities, under the conditions disclosed in Annex II of this Prospectus.

## Specific warning for this sub-fund

The main risks to which the Sub-Fund may be exposed to, linked to the core investment strategy are among others the credit risk, interest rate risk, currency exchange risk, liquidity risk, issuer risk, execution and counterparty risk, risk arising from investments in warrants, risk connected with the use of derivatives.

The above list is not exhaustive and does not purport to be a complete explanation of the risks involved when investing in the Shares of the Sub-Fund. Prospective investors are advised to carefully read the entire Prospectus and especially the chapter dealing with the "Specific Investment Risks" before determining to invest in the Sub-Fund.

The Reference Currency of this sub-fund as well as of the Shares of "Class A" and "Class M" is the CHF.

The minimum amount for first-time subscriptions for Shares of "Class A" and "Class M" is one share or the equivalent of CHF 100.-.

## **BSI-Multinvest – Cash EUR**

#### Objective

The long-term investment objective is to achieve a continuous income, while paying due consideration to capital security and the liquidity of the sub-fund's assets.

#### Investment restrictions

The sub-fund invests at least two thirds of its assets, in accordance with the principle of risk spreading, in Debt Securities issued by Sovereigns, Supranational, Public Local Authorities, Semi-Public Enterprises or Private Borrowers without geographical limitation. The following conditions will be respected:

- The sub-fund may not invest more than 5% of its assets in convertible bonds and warrants issues.
- The Sub-Fund may not invest more than 15% of its assets in subordinated Debt Securities.
- The Sub-Fund cannot invest in Contingent Convertible Bonds (equity conversion only and write down) nor in sub-investment grade securities.
- The individual Modified Duration of a single asset does not exceed 2 years.

The remaining portion, which may not exceed one third of the sub-fund's assets, may be invested in Liquid Assets, shares or bonds with an individual Modified Duration that can exceed 2 years. The following conditions will be respected:

- The sub-fund cannot purchase shares directly.
- The sub-fund can acquire shares, through the exercise of conversion and subscription rights, provided the total value of those shares does not exceed 10% of the sub-fund's assets. Those shares have to be sold within 12 months of their acquisition.

The Modified Duration of the portfolio is comprised between o and 6 months. In case of floating rate securities, the next coupon date on which the new interest rate is set is to be considered as the final maturity for the calculation of the individual modified duration of the single investment and of the average modified duration of the sub-fund's assets.

## Investment currency

The sub-fund invests at least two thirds of its assets in securities denominated in EUR. The remaining portion, which may not exceed one third of the sub-fund's assets, may be invested in securities denominated in other currencies.

## Investment in target funds

Within the framework of the above mentioned investment restriction the sub-fund may invest up to 10% of its net assets in existing UCITS and UCIs including Exchange-Traded Funds or ETFs.

#### Use of financial derivative instruments

The sub-fund can use financial derivative instruments for hedging purpose as well as for efficient portfolio management purpose under the conditions disclosed in Annex II of this Prospectus.

The exposure gained via the use of financial derivative instruments must be in line with the objective and investment restrictions of the sub-fund.

#### Participation to securities lending activities

The sub-fund can participate to securities lending activities, under the conditions disclosed in Annex II of this Prospectus.

#### Specific warning for this sub-fund

The main risks to which the Sub-Fund may be exposed to, linked to the core investment strategy are among others the credit risk, interest rate risk, currency exchange risk, liquidity risk, issuer risk, execution and counterparty risk, risk arising from investments in warrants, risk connected with the use of derivatives.

The above list is not exhaustive and does not purport to be a complete explanation of the risks involved when investing in the Shares of the Sub-Fund. Prospective investors are advised to carefully read the entire Prospectus and especially the chapter dealing with the "Specific Investment Risks" before determining to invest in the Sub-Fund.

The Reference Currency of this sub-fund as well as of the Shares of "Class A" and "Class M" is the EUR.

The minimum amount for first-time subscriptions for Shares of "Class A" and "Class M" is one share or the equivalent of EUR 100.-

## **BSI-Multinvest – Cash USD**

#### Objective

The long-term investment objective is to achieve a continuous income, while paying due consideration to capital security and the liquidity of the sub-fund's assets.

#### Investment restrictions

The sub-fund invests at least two thirds of its assets, in accordance with the principle of risk spreading, in Debt Securities issued by Sovereigns, Supranational, Public Local Authorities, Semi-Public Enterprises or Private Borrowers without geographical limitation. The following conditions will be respected:

- The sub-fund may not invest more than 5% of its assets in convertible bonds and warrants issues.
- The Sub-Fund may not invest more than 15% of its assets in subordinated Debt Securities.
- The Sub-Fund cannot invest in Contingent Convertible Bonds (equity conversion only and write down) nor in sub-investment grade securities.
- The individual Modified Duration of a single asset does not exceed 2 years.

The remaining portion, which may not exceed one third of the sub-fund's assets, may be invested in Liquid Assets, shares or bonds with an individual Modified Duration that can exceed 2 years. The following conditions will be respected:

- The sub-fund cannot purchase shares directly.
- The sub-fund can acquire shares, through the exercise of conversion and subscription rights, provided the total value of those shares does not exceed 10% of the sub-fund's assets. Those shares have to be sold within 12 months of their acquisition.

The Modified Duration of the portfolio is comprised between o and 6 months. In case of floating rate securities, the next coupon date on which the new interest rate is set is to be considered as the final maturity for the calculation of the individual modified duration of the single investment and of the average modified duration of the sub-fund's assets.

## Investment currency

The sub-fund invests at least two thirds of its assets in securities denominated in USD. The remaining portion, which may not exceed one third of the sub-fund's assets, may be invested in securities denominated in other currencies.

## Investment in target funds

Within the framework of the above mentioned investment restriction the sub-fund may invest up to 10% of its net assets in existing UCITS and UCIs including Exchange-Traded Funds or ETFs.

## Use of financial derivative instruments

The sub-fund can use financial derivative instruments for hedging purpose as well as for efficient portfolio management purpose under the conditions disclosed in Annex II of this Prospectus.

The exposure gained via the use of financial derivative instruments must be in line with the objective and investment restrictions of the sub-fund.

## Participation to securities lending activities

The sub-fund can participate to securities lending activities, under the conditions disclosed in Annex II of this Prospectus.

#### Specific warning for this sub-fund

The main risks to which the Sub-Fund may be exposed to, linked to the core investment strategy are among others the credit risk, interest rate risk, currency exchange risk, liquidity risk, issuer risk, execution and counterparty risk, risk arising from investments in warrants, risk connected with the use of derivatives.

The above list is not exhaustive and does not purport to be a complete explanation of the risks involved when investing in the Shares of the Sub-Fund. Prospective investors are advised to carefully read the entire Prospectus and especially the chapter dealing with the "Specific Investment Risks" before determining to invest in the Sub-Fund.

The Reference Currency of this sub-fund as well as of the Shares of "Class A" and "Class M" is the USD.

The minimum amount for first-time subscriptions for Shares of "Class A" and "Class M" is one share or the equivalent of USD 100.-.

## **BSI-Multinvest – Short Term Bonds CHF**

#### Objective

The long-term investment objective is to achieve a performance slightly above that of the corresponding segment of the CHF short-term bond market.

#### Investment restrictions

The sub-fund invests at least two thirds of its assets, in accordance with the principle of risk spreading, in Debt Securities issued by Sovereigns, Supranational, Public Local Authorities, Semi-Public Enterprises or Private Borrowers without geographical limitation. The following conditions will be respected:

- The sub-fund may not invest more than 25% of its assets in convertible bonds and warrants issues.
- The sub-fund may not invest more than 25% of its assets in subordinated Debt Securities.
- The sub-fund may not invest more than 10% of its assets in Contingent Convertible Bonds (equity conversion or write-down).
- The Sub-Fund may not invest more than 25% of its assets in below investment grade Debt Securities.

The remaining portion, which may not exceed one third of the sub-fund's assets, may be invested in Liquid Assets or in other instruments. The following conditions will be respected:

- The sub-fund cannot purchase shares directly.
- The sub-fund can acquire shares, through the exercise of conversion and subscription rights, provided the total value of those shares does not exceed 10% of the sub-fund's assets. Those shares have to be sold within 12 months of their acquisition.

The Average Maturity of the portfolio cannot be above 5 years.

#### Investment currency

The sub-fund invests at least two thirds of its assets in securities denominated in CHF. The remaining portion, which may not exceed one third of the sub-fund's assets, may be invested in securities denominated in other currencies.

#### Investment in target funds

Within the framework of the above mentioned investment restriction this sub-fund may invest up to 10% of its net assets in existing UCITS and UCIs including Exchange-Traded Funds or ETFs.

#### Use of financial derivative instruments

The sub-fund can use financial derivative instruments for hedging purpose as well as for efficient portfolio management purpose under the conditions disclosed in Annex II of this Prospectus.

The exposure gained via the use of financial derivative instruments must be in line with the objective and investment restrictions of the sub-fund.

## Participation to securities lending activities

The sub-fund can participate to securities lending activities, under the conditions disclosed in Annex II of this Prospectus.

## Specific warning for this sub-fund

The main risks to which the Sub-Fund may be exposed to, linked to the core investment strategy are among others the credit risk, interest rate risk, currency exchange risk, liquidity risk, issuer risk, execution and counterparty risk, risk arising from investments in warrants and Coco Bonds, risk connected with the use of derivatives.

The above list is not exhaustive and does not purport to be a complete explanation of the risks involved when investing in the Shares of the Sub-Fund. Prospective investors are advised to carefully read the entire Prospectus and especially the chapter dealing with the "Specific Investment Risks" before determining to invest in the Sub-Fund.

The Reference Currency of this sub-fund as well as of the Shares of "Class A" and "Class M" is the Swiss Franc (CHF).

The minimum amount for first-time subscriptions for Shares of "Class A" and "Class M" is one share or the equivalent of CHF 100.

## **BSI-Multinvest – Short Term Bonds EUR**

#### Objective

The long-term investment objective is to achieve a performance slightly above that of the corresponding segment of the EUR short-term bond market.

#### Investment restrictions

The sub-fund invests at least two thirds of its assets, in accordance with the principle of risk spreading, in Debt Securities issued by Sovereigns, Supranational, Public Local Authorities, Semi-Public Enterprises or Private Borrowers without geographical limitation. The following conditions will be respected:

- The sub-fund may not invest more than 25% of its assets in convertible bonds and warrants issues.
- The sub-fund may not invest more than 25% of its assets in subordinated Debt Securities.
- The sub-fund may not invest more than 10% of its assets in Contingent Convertible Bonds (equity conversion or write-down).
- The Sub-Fund may not invest more than 25% of its assets in below investment grade Debt Securities.

The remaining portion, which may not exceed one third of the sub-fund's assets, may be invested in Liquid Assets or in other instruments. The following conditions will be respected:

- The sub-fund cannot purchase shares directly.
- The sub-fund can acquire shares, through the exercise of conversion and subscription rights, provided the total value of those shares does not exceed 10% of the sub-fund's assets. Those shares have to be sold within 12 months of their acquisition.

The Average Maturity of the portfolio cannot be above 5 years.

#### Investment currency

The sub-fund invests at least two thirds of its assets in securities denominated in EUR. The remaining portion, which may not exceed one third of the sub-fund's assets, may be invested in securities denominated in other currencies.

#### Investment in target funds

Within the framework of the above mentioned investment restriction this sub-fund may invest up to 10% of its net assets in existing UCITS and UCIs including Exchange-Traded Funds or ETFs.

#### Use of financial derivative instruments

The sub-fund can use financial derivative instruments for hedging purpose as well as for efficient portfolio management purpose under the conditions disclosed in Annex II of this Prospectus.

The exposure gained via the use of financial derivative instruments must be in line with the objective and investment restrictions of the sub-fund.

## Participation to securities lending activities

The sub-fund can participate to securities lending activities, under the conditions disclosed in Annex II of this Prospectus.

#### Specific warning for this sub-fund

The main risks to which the Sub-Fund may be exposed to, linked to the core investment strategy are among others the credit risk, interest rate risk, currency exchange risk, liquidity risk, issuer risk, execution and counterparty risk, risk arising from investments in warrants and Coco Bonds, risk connected with the use of derivatives.

The above list is not exhaustive and does not purport to be a complete explanation of the risks involved when investing in the Shares of the Sub-Fund. Prospective investors are advised to carefully read the entire Prospectus and especially the chapter dealing with the "Specific Investment Risks" before determining to invest in the Sub-Fund.

The Reference Currency of this sub-fund as well as of the Shares of "Class A" and "Class M" is the EUR.

The minimum amount for first-time subscriptions for Shares of "Class A" and "Class M" is one share or the equivalent of EUR 100.

## **BSI-Multinvest – Short Term Bonds USD**

#### Objective

The long-term investment objective is to achieve a performance slightly above that of the corresponding segment of the USD short-term bond market.

## **Investment restrictions**

The sub-fund invests at least two thirds of its assets, in accordance with the principle of risk spreading, in Debt Securities issued by Sovereigns, Supranational, Public Local Authorities, Semi-Public Enterprises or Private Borrowers without geographical limitation. The following conditions will be respected:

- The sub-fund may not invest more than 25% of its assets in convertible bonds and warrants issues.
- The sub-fund may not invest more than 25% of its assets in subordinated Debt Securities.
- The sub-fund may not invest more than 10% of its assets in Contingent Convertible Bonds (equity conversion or write-down).
- The Sub-Fund may not invest more than 25% of its assets in below investment grade Debt Securities.

The remaining portion, which may not exceed one third of the sub-fund's assets, may be invested in Liquid Assets or in other instruments. The following conditions will be respected:

- The sub-fund cannot purchase shares directly.
- The sub-fund can acquire shares, through the exercise of conversion and subscription rights, provided the total value of those shares does not exceed 10% of the sub-fund's assets. Those shares have to be sold within 12 months of their acquisition.

The Average Maturity of the portfolio cannot be above 5 years.

## Investment currency

The sub-fund invests at least two thirds of its assets in securities denominated in USD. The remaining portion, which may not exceed one third of the sub-fund's assets, may be invested in securities denominated in other currencies.

#### Investment in target funds

Within the framework of the above mentioned investment restriction this sub-fund may invest up to 10% of its net assets in existing UCITS and UCIs including Exchange-Traded Funds or ETFs.

#### Use of financial derivative instruments

The sub-fund can use financial derivative instruments for hedging purpose as well as for efficient portfolio management purpose under the conditions disclosed in Annex II of this Prospectus.

The exposure gained via the use of financial derivative instruments must be in line with the objective and investment restrictions of the sub-fund.

#### Participation to securities lending activities

The sub-fund can participate to securities lending activities, under the conditions disclosed in Annex II of this Prospectus.

## Specific warning for this sub-fund

The main risks to which the Sub-Fund may be exposed to, linked to the core investment strategy are among others the credit risk, interest rate risk, currency exchange risk, liquidity risk, issuer risk, execution and counterparty risk, risk arising from investments in warrants and Coco Bonds, risk connected with the use of derivatives.

The above list is not exhaustive and does not purport to be a complete explanation of the risks involved when investing in the Shares of the Sub-Fund. Prospective investors are advised to carefully read the entire Prospectus and especially the chapter dealing with the "Specific Investment Risks" before determining to invest in the Sub-Fund.

The Reference Currency of this sub-fund as well as of the Shares of "Class A" and "Class M" is the USD.

The minimum amount for first-time subscriptions for Shares of "Class A" and "Class M" is one share or the equivalent of USD 100.-.

## **BSI-Multinvest – Bonds CHF**

#### Objective

The long-term investment objective is to achieve a performance slightly above that of the corresponding segment of the CHF bond market.

### Investment restrictions

The sub-fund invests at least two thirds of its assets, in accordance with the principle of risk spreading, in Debt Securities issued by Sovereigns, Supranational, Public Local Authorities, Semi-Public Enterprises or Private Borrowers without geographical limitation. The following conditions will be respected:

- The sub-fund may not invest more than 25% of its assets in convertible bonds and warrants issues.
- The sub-fund may not invest more than 25% of its assets in subordinated Debt Securities.
- The sub-fund may not invest more than 10% of its assets in Contingent Convertible Bonds (equity conversion or write-down).
- The Sub-Fund may not invest more than 25% of its assets in below investment grade Debt Securities.

The remaining portion, which may not exceed one third of the sub-fund's assets, may be invested in Liquid Assets or in other instruments. The following conditions will be respected:

- The sub-fund cannot purchase shares directly.
- The sub-fund can acquire shares, through the exercise of conversion and subscription rights, provided the total value of those shares does not exceed 10% of the sub-fund's assets. Those shares have to be sold within 12 months of their acquisition.
- The sub-fund may invest up to 10% of its assets in certificates whose underlying are commodity indices or
  in securities physically backed by precious metals, provided that they're eligible and do not embed
  derivatives.

The Modified Duration of the portfolio can vary depending on market conditions.

#### Investment currency

The sub-fund invests at least two thirds of its assets in securities denominated in CHF. The remaining portion, which may not exceed one third of the sub-fund's assets, may be invested in securities denominated in other currencies.

#### Investment in target funds

Within the framework of the above mentioned investment restriction the sub-fund may invest up to 10% of its net assets in existing UCITS and UCIs including Exchange-Traded Funds or ETFs.

#### Use of financial derivative instruments

The sub-fund can use financial derivative instruments for hedging purpose as well as for efficient portfolio management purpose under the conditions disclosed in Annex II of this Prospectus.

The exposure gained via the use of financial derivative instruments must be in line with the objective and investment restrictions of the sub-fund.

#### Participation to securities lending activities

The sub-fund can participate to securities lending activities, under the conditions disclosed in Annex II of this Prospectus.

## Specific warning for this sub-fund

The main risks to which the Sub-Fund may be exposed to, linked to the core investment strategy are among others the credit risk, interest rate risk, currency exchange risk, liquidity risk, issuer risk, execution and counterparty risk, risk arising from investments in warrants and Coco Bonds, risk connected with the use of derivatives.

The above list is not exhaustive and does not purport to be a complete explanation of the risks involved when investing in the Shares of the Sub-Fund. Prospective investors are advised to carefully read the entire Prospectus and especially the chapter dealing with the "Specific Investment Risks" before determining to invest in the Sub-Fund.

The Reference Currency of this sub-fund as well as of the Shares of "Class A" and "Class M" is the Swiss Franc (CHF).

The minimum amount for first-time subscriptions for Shares of "Class A" and "Class M" is one share or the equivalent of CHF 100.

## BSI-Multinvest – Bonds EUR

#### Objective

The long-term investment objective is to achieve a performance slightly above that of the corresponding segment of the EUR bond market.

## **Investment restrictions**

The sub-fund invests at least two thirds of its assets, in accordance with the principle of risk spreading, in Debt Securities issued by Sovereigns, Supranational, Public Local Authorities, Semi-Public Enterprises or Private Borrowers without geographical limitation. The following conditions will be respected:

- The sub-fund may not invest more than 25% of its assets in convertible bonds and warrants issues.
- The sub-fund may not invest more than 25% of its assets in subordinated Debt Securities.
- The sub-fund may not invest more than 10% of its assets in Contingent Convertible Bonds (equity conversion or write-down).
- The Sub-Fund may not invest more than 25% of its assets in below investment grade Debt Securities.

The remaining portion, which may not exceed one third of the sub-fund's assets, may be invested in Liquid Assets or in other instruments. The following conditions will be respected:

- The sub-fund cannot purchase shares directly.
- The sub-fund can acquire shares, through the exercise of conversion and subscription rights, provided the total value of those shares does not exceed 10% of the sub-fund's assets. Those shares have to be sold within 12 months of their acquisition.
- The sub-fund may invest up to 10% of its assets in certificates whose underlying are commodity indices or
  in securities physically backed by precious metals, provided that they're eligible and do not embed
  derivatives.

The Modified Duration of the portfolio can vary depending on market conditions.

#### Investment currency

The sub-fund invests at least two thirds of its assets in securities denominated in EUR. The remaining portion, which may not exceed one third of the sub-fund's assets, may be invested in securities denominated in other currencies.

## Investment in target funds

Within the framework of the above mentioned investment restriction the sub-fund may invest up to 10% of its net assets in existing UCITS and UCIs including Exchange-Traded Funds or ETFs.

#### Use of financial derivative instruments

The sub-fund can use financial derivative instruments for hedging purpose as well as for efficient portfolio management purpose under the conditions disclosed in Annex II of this Prospectus.

The exposure gained via the use of financial derivative instruments must be in line with the objective and investment restrictions of the sub-fund.

#### Participation to securities lending activities

The sub-fund can participate to securities lending activities, under the conditions disclosed in Annex II of this Prospectus.

## Specific warning for this sub-fund

The main risks to which the Sub-Fund may be exposed to, linked to the core investment strategy are among others the credit risk, interest rate risk, currency exchange risk, liquidity risk, issuer risk, execution and counterparty risk, risk arising from investments in warrants and Coco Bonds, risk connected with the use of derivatives.

The above list is not exhaustive and does not purport to be a complete explanation of the risks involved when investing in the Shares of the Sub-Fund. Prospective investors are advised to carefully read the entire Prospectus and especially the chapter dealing with the "Specific Investment Risks" before determining to invest in the Sub-Fund.

The Reference Currency of this sub-fund as well as of the Shares of "Class A" and "Class M" is the EUR.

The minimum amount for first-time subscriptions for Shares of "Class A" and "Class M" is one share or the equivalent of EUR 100.

## **BSI-Multinvest – Bonds USD**

#### Objective

The long-term investment objective is to achieve a performance slightly above that of the corresponding segment of the USD bond market.

#### **Investment restrictions**

The sub-fund invests at least two thirds of its assets, in accordance with the principle of risk spreading, in Debt Securities issued by Sovereigns, Supranational, Public Local Authorities, Semi-Public Enterprises or Private Borrowers without geographical limitation. The following conditions will be respected:

- The sub-fund may not invest more than 25% of its assets in convertible bonds and warrants issues.
- The sub-fund may not invest more than 25% of its assets in subordinated Debt Securities.
- The sub-fund may not invest more than 10% of its assets in Contingent Convertible Bonds (equity conversion or write-down).
- The Sub-Fund may not invest more than 25% of its assets in below investment grade Debt Securities.

The remaining portion, which may not exceed one third of the sub-fund's assets, may be invested in Liquid Assets or in other instruments. The following conditions will be respected:

- The sub-fund cannot purchase shares directly.
- The sub-fund can acquire shares, through the exercise of conversion and subscription rights, provided the total value of those shares does not exceed 10% of the sub-fund's assets. Those shares have to be sold within 12 months of their acquisition.

The sub-fund may invest up to 10% of its assets in certificates whose underlying are commodity indices or
in securities physically backed by precious metals, provided that they're eligible and do not embed
derivatives

The Modified Duration of the portfolio can vary depending on market conditions.

#### Investment currency

The sub-fund invests at least two thirds of its assets in securities denominated in USD. The remaining portion, which may not exceed one third of the sub-fund's assets, may be invested in securities denominated in other currencies.

#### Investment in target funds

Within the framework of the above mentioned investment restriction the sub-fund may invest up to 10% of its net assets in existing UCITS and UCIs including Exchange-Traded Funds or ETFs.

#### Use of financial derivative instruments

The sub-fund can use financial derivative instruments for hedging purpose as well as for efficient portfolio management purpose under the conditions disclosed in Annex II of this Prospectus.

The exposure gained via the use of financial derivative instruments must be in line with the objective and investment restrictions of the sub-fund.

#### Participation to securities lending activities

The sub-fund can participate to securities lending activities, under the conditions disclosed in Annex II of this Prospectus.

## Specific warning for this sub-fund

The main risks to which the Sub-Fund may be exposed to, linked to the core investment strategy are among others the credit risk, interest rate risk, currency exchange risk, liquidity risk, issuer risk, execution and counterparty risk, risk arising from investments in warrants and Coco Bonds, risk connected with the use of derivatives.

The above list is not exhaustive and does not purport to be a complete explanation of the risks involved when investing in the Shares of the Sub-Fund. Prospective investors are advised to carefully read the entire Prospectus and especially the chapter dealing with the "Specific Investment Risks" before determining to invest in the Sub-Fund.

The Reference Currency of this sub-fund as well as of the Shares of "Class A" and "Class M" is the USD.

The minimum amount for first-time subscriptions for Shares of "Class A" and Class M" is one share or the equivalent of USD 100.-.

## BSI-Multinvest – Global Dynamic

#### Objective

The investment objective of this sub-fund is to principally achieve an overall return of that on worldwide bond investments.

## **Investment restrictions**

The sub-fund invests at least two thirds of its assets, in accordance with the principle of risk spreading, in Debt Securities issued by Sovereigns, Supranational, Public Local Authorities, Semi-Public Enterprises or Private Borrowers without geographical limitation. The following conditions will be respected:

- The sub-fund may not invest more than 25% of its assets in convertible bonds and warrants issues.
- The sub-fund may not invest more than 35% of its assets in subordinated Debt Securities.
- The sub-fund may not invest more than 15% of its assets in Contingent Convertible Bonds (equity conversion or write-down).
- The sub-fund can purchase securities with rating below investment grade or in default; in particular, the sub-fund may invest up to 10% of its asset in default securities.

The remaining portion, which may not exceed one third of the sub-fund's assets, may be invested in Liquid Assets, or in other instruments. The following conditions will be respected:

- The sub-fund can purchase shares or Equity-Like Instruments directly up to 10% of its assets.
- The sub-fund may invest up to 10% of its assets in UCITS/UCIs investing mainly in commodity indices. The sub-fund may invest up to 10% of its assets in certificates whose underlying are commodity indices or in securities physically backed by precious metals provided that they are eligible and do not embed derivatives.

The Modified Duration of the portfolio can vary depending on market conditions.

## Investment currency

There is no restriction on currencies.

#### Investment in target funds

Within the framework of the above mentioned investment restriction this sub-fund may invest up to 10% of its assets in existing UCITS and UCIs including Exchange-Traded Funds or ETFs.

#### Use of financial derivative instruments

The sub-fund can use financial derivative instruments for hedging purpose, as well as for efficient portfolio management purpose under the conditions disclosed in Annex II of this Prospectus.

The exposure gained via the use of financial derivative instruments must be in line with the objective and investment restrictions of the sub-fund.

## Participation to securities lending activities

The sub-fund can participate to securities lending activities, under the conditions disclosed in Annex II of this Prospectus.

## Specific warning for this sub-fund

The main risks to which the Sub-Fund may be exposed to, linked to the core investment strategy are among others the credit risk, interest rate risk, currency exchange risk, liquidity risk, issuer risk, execution and counterparty risk, risk arising from investments in warrants and Coco Bonds, risk arising from investments in lower rated Debt Securities, risk arising from investments in emerging markets, risk connected with the use of derivatives.

The above list is not exhaustive and does not purport to be a complete explanation of the risks involved when investing in the Shares of the Sub-Fund. Prospective investors are advised to carefully read the entire Prospectus and especially the chapter dealing with the "Specific Investment Risks" before determining to invest in the Sub-Fund.

The Reference Currency of this sub-fund as well as of the Shares of "Class A (EUR)" and "Class M (EUR)" is the EUR but EUR is only the currency in which the performance of the sub-fund is calculated and not the investment currency of the sub-fund. Investments are in fact made in those currencies which best benefit the performance of the sub-fund.

The Reference Currency of the Shares of "Class A (CHF hedged)" and "Class M (CHF hedged)" is the CHF but CHF is only the currency in which the performance of the sub-fund is calculated. The CHF is also the currency in which subscriptions and redemptions are settled, possible distributions are made.

Shares of Class A (CHF hedged) will be hedged against the EUR.

The Reference Currency of the Shares of "Class A (USD hedged)" and "Class M (USD hedged)" is the USD but USD is only the currency in which the performance of the sub-fund is calculated. The USD is also the currency in which subscriptions and redemptions are settled, possible distributions are made.

Shares of Class A (USD hedged) will be hedged against the EUR.

The minimum amount for first-time subscriptions for Shares of "Class A" and "Class M" is one share or 100.- in the currency of the respective Class.

BSI-Multinvest – Global Dynamic entails investments in foreign exchange transactions and currency forwards made for the account of the USD and CHF denominated Shares of "Class A" and "Class M" in order to hedge the "Class A" and the "Class M" sub-fund Net Asset Value which is calculated in EUR against the USD and CHF respectively.

Although it will not be possible to hedge the full Net Asset Value of the "Class A (USD hedged)", "Class A (CHF hedged)", "Class M (USD hedged)" and "Class M (CHF hedged)", against currency fluctuations of the EUR against the USD and CHF, the sub-fund intends, under normal conditions to use the above transactions to secure a currency hedge for EUR in USD and in CHF equivalent to a percentage between 90% and 110% of the Net Asset Value. Changes in the value of the hedged sections of the portfolio and the volume of the subscription and redemption requests for "Class A (USD hedged)", "Class A (CHF hedged)", "Class M (USD hedged)" and "Class M (CHF hedged)" Shares may, however, result in the level of currency hedging temporarily surpassing the stated limits.

## BSI-Multinvest - Global Credit Bond

#### Objective

The investment objective of the sub-fund is to achieve an overall return in excess of that on worldwide corporate bond investments.

#### Investment restrictions

The sub-fund invests at least two thirds of its assets, in accordance with the principle of risk spreading, in Debt Securities issued by Sovereigns, Supranational, Public Local Authorities, Semi-Public Enterprises or Private Borrowers without geographical limitation. The following conditions will be respected:

- The sub-fund invests at least two third of its assets in corporate bonds issues.
- The sub-fund may not invest more than 25% of its assets in convertible bonds and warrants issues.
- The sub-fund may not invest more than 15% of its assets in Contingent Convertible Bonds (equity conversion or write-down).
- The sub-fund can purchase securities with rating below investment grade or in default, in particular the Sub-Fund may invest up to 10% of its assets in default securities.
- The securities can represent senior or subordinated debt.

The remaining portion, which may not exceed one third of the sub-fund's assets, may be invested in Liquid Assets, or in other instruments. The following conditions will be respected:

- The sub-fund can purchase shares or Equity-Like Instruments directly up to 10% of its assets.
- The sub-fund may invest up to 10% of its assets in UCITS/UCIs investing mainly in commodity indices.
- The sub-fund may invest up to 10% of its assets in certificates whose underlying are commodity indices or in securities physically backed by precious metals provided that they are eligible and do not embed derivatives.

The Modified Duration of the portfolio can vary depending on market conditions.

#### Investment currency

There is no restriction on currencies.

#### Investment in target funds

Within the framework of the above mentioned investment restriction this sub-fund may invest up to 10% of its assets in existing UCITS and UCIs including Exchange-Traded Funds or ETFs.

## Use of financial derivative instruments

The sub-fund can use financial derivative instruments for hedging purpose, as well as for efficient portfolio management purpose under the conditions disclosed in Annex II of this Prospectus.

The exposure gained via the use of financial derivative instruments must be in line with the objective and investment restrictions of the sub-fund.

#### Participation to securities lending activities

The sub-fund can participate to securities lending activities, under the conditions disclosed in Annex II of this Prospectus.

#### Specific warning for this sub-fund

The main risks to which the Sub-Fund may be exposed to, linked to the core investment strategy are among others the credit risk, interest rate risk, currency exchange risk, liquidity risk, issuer risk, execution and counterparty risk, risk arising from investments in warrants and Coco Bonds, risk arising from investments in lower rated Debt

Securities and default securities, risk arising from investments in emerging markets, risk connected with the use of derivatives.

The above list is not exhaustive and does not purport to be a complete explanation of the risks involved when investing in the Shares of the Sub-Fund. Prospective investors are advised to carefully read the entire Prospectus and especially the chapter dealing with the "Specific Investment Risks" before determining to invest in the Sub-Fund.

The Reference Currency of this sub-fund as well as of the Shares of "Class A (EUR)" and "Class M (EUR)" is the EUR but EUR is only the currency in which the performance of the sub-fund is calculated and not the investment currency of the sub-fund. Investments are in fact made in those currencies which best benefit the performance of the sub-fund.

The Reference Currency of the Shares of "Class A (CHF hedged) and "Class M (CHF hedged)" is the CHF but CHF is only the currency in which the performance of the sub-fund is calculated. The CHF is also the currency in which subscriptions and redemptions are settled, possible distributions are made.

Shares of Class A (CHF hedged) will be hedged against the EUR.

The Reference Currency of the Shares of "Class A (USD hedged) and Class M (USD hedged)" is the USD but USD is only the currency in which the performance of the sub-fund is calculated. The USD is also the currency in which subscriptions and redemptions are settled, possible distributions are made. Shares of Class A (USD hedged) will be hedged against the EUR.

BSI-Multinvest — Global Credit Bond entails investments in foreign exchange transactions and currency forwards made for the account of the USD and CHF denominated Shares of "Class A" and "Class M" in order to hedge the "Class A" and the "Class M" sub-fund Net Asset Value which is calculated in EUR against the USD and CHF respectively. Although it will not be possible to hedge the full Net Asset Value of the "Class A (USD hedged)", Class A (CHF hedged), "Class M (USD hedged)" and "Class M (CHF hedged)" against currency fluctuations of the EUR against the USD and CHF, the sub-fund intends, under normal condition, to use the above transactions to secure a currency hedge for EUR in USD and in CHF equivalent to a percentage between 90% and 110% of the Net Asset Value. Changes in the value of the hedged sections of the portfolio and the volume of the subscription and redemption requests for "Class A (USD hedged)", "Class A (CHF hedged), "Class M (USD hedged)" and "Class M (CHF hedged)" Shares may, however, result in the level of currency hedging temporarily surpassing the stated limits.

The minimum amount for first-time subscriptions for Shares of "Class A" and "Class M" is one share or 100.- in the currency of the respective Class.

## BSI-Multinvest – Emerging Markets Bonds

#### Objective

The investment objective of the sub-fund is to achieve an overall return in excess of that on emerging bond investments.

#### **Investment restrictions**

The sub-fund invests at least two thirds of its assets, in accordance with the principle of risk spreading, in Debt Securities issued by Sovereigns, Supranational, Public Local Authorities, Semi-Public Enterprises or Private Borrowers without geographical limitation. The following conditions will be respected:

- The sub-fund invests at least two third of its assets in Emerging Market countries.
- The sub-fund may not invest more than 25% of its assets in convertible bonds and warrants issues.
- The sub-fund may not invest more than 15% of its assets in Contingent Convertible Bonds (equity conversion or write-down).
- The sub-fund can purchase securities with rating below investment grade or in default, in particular the Sub-Fund may invest up to 10% of its assets in default securities.
- The securities can represent senior or subordinated debt.

The remaining portion, which may not exceed one third of the sub-fund's assets, may be invested in Liquid Assets or in other instruments,. The following conditions will be respected:

- The sub-fund can purchase shares or Equity-Like Instruments directly up to 10% of its assets.
- The sub-fund may invest up to 10% of its assets in UCITS/UCIs investing mainly in commodity indices.
- The sub-fund may invest up to 10% of its assets in certificates whose underlying are commodity indices or
  in securities physically backed by precious metals provided that they are eligible and do not embed
  derivatives.

The Modified Duration of the portfolio can vary depending on market conditions.

#### Investment currency

There is no restriction on currencies.

## Investment in target funds

Within the framework of the above mentioned investment restriction this sub-fund may invest up to 10% of its assets in existing UCITS and UCIs including Exchange-Traded Funds or ETFs.

#### Use of financial derivative instruments

The sub-fund can use financial derivative instruments for hedging purpose, as well as for efficient portfolio management purpose under the conditions disclosed in Annex II of this Prospectus.

The exposure gained via the use of financial derivative instruments must be in line with the objective and investment restrictions of the sub-fund.

## Participation to securities lending activities

The sub-fund can participate to securities lending activities, under the conditions disclosed in Annex II of this Prospectus.

## Specific warning for this sub-fund

The main risks to which the Sub-Fund may be exposed to, linked to the core investment strategy are among others the credit risk, interest rate risk, currency exchange risk, liquidity risk, issuer risk, execution and counterparty risk, risk arising from investments in warrants and Coco Bonds, risk arising from investments in lower rated Debt Securities and default securities, risk arising from investments in emerging markets, risk connected with the use of derivatives.

The above list is not exhaustive and does not purport to be a complete explanation of the risks involved when investing in the Shares of the Sub-Fund. Prospective investors are advised to carefully read the entire Prospectus and especially the chapter dealing with the "Specific Investment Risks" before determining to invest in the Sub-Fund.

The Reference Currency of this sub-fund as well as of the Shares of Class A (USD) is the USD but USD is only the currency in which the performance of the sub-fund is calculated and not the investment currency of the sub-fund. Investments are in fact made in those currencies which best benefit the performance of the sub-fund.

The Reference Currency of the Shares of Class A (EUR hedged) is the EUR but EUR is only the currency in which the performance of the sub-fund is calculated. The EUR is also the currency in which subscriptions and redemptions are settled, possible distributions are made.

Shares of Class A (EUR hedged) will be hedged against the USD.

BSI-Multinvest – Emerging Markets Bonds entails investments in foreign exchange transactions and currency forwards made for the account of the EUR denominated Shares of Class A in order to hedge the Class A sub-fund Net Asset Value, which is calculated in USD against the EUR. Although it will not be possible to hedge the full Net Asset Value of the Class A (EUR hedged) against currency fluctuations of the USD against the EUR, the sub-fund intends, under normal conditions to use the above transactions to secure a currency hedge for USD in EUR equivalent to a percentage between 90% and 110% of the Net Asset Value. Changes in the value of the hedged sections of the portfolio and the volume of the subscription and redemption requests for Class A (EUR hedged) Shares may, however, result in the level of currency hedging temporarily surpassing the stated limits.

The minimum amount for first-time subscriptions for Shares of "Class A" is one share or 100.- in the currency of the respective Class.

## **BSI-Multinvest – Swiss Stocks**

#### Objective

The long-term investment objective is to achieve a performance as high as possible in the context of the general trend on the Swiss equities market.

#### Investment restrictions

The sub-fund invests at least two thirds of its assets, in accordance with the principle of risk spreading, in Quoted Shares of leading companies headquartered or operating mainly in Switzerland.

The remaining portion, which may not exceed one third of the sub-fund's assets, may be invested in Liquid Assets or in other instruments provided that the following conditions will be respected:

- The sub-fund may not invest more than one third of its assets in quoted shares of leading companies headquartered or operating mainly outside Switzerland.
- The sub-fund may invest up to 10% of its assets in certificates whose underlying are commodity indices or
  in securities physically backed by precious metals, provided that they're eligible and do not embed
  derivatives.

#### Investment currency

The sub-fund invests at least two thirds of its assets in securities denominated in CHF.

The remaining portion, which may not exceed one third of the sub-fund's assets, may be invested in securities denominated in other currencies.

#### Investment in target funds

Within the framework of the above mentioned investment restriction this sub-fund may invest up to 10% of its net assets in existing UCITS and UCIs including Exchange-Traded Funds or ETFs.

#### Use of financial derivative instruments

The sub-fund can use financial derivative instruments for hedging purpose as well as for efficient portfolio management purpose under the conditions disclosed in Annex II of this Prospectus.

The exposure gained via the use of financial derivative instruments must be in line with the objective and investment restrictions of the sub-fund.

## Participation to securities lending activities

The sub-fund can participate to securities lending activities, under the conditions disclosed in Annex II of this Prospectus.

## Specific warning for this sub-fund

The main risks to which the Sub-Fund may be exposed to, linked to the core investment strategy are among others the currency exchange risk, liquidity risk, stock market volatility, issuer risk, risk arising from investments in equities and risk connected with the use of derivatives.

The above list is not exhaustive and does not purport to be a complete explanation of the risks involved when investing in the Shares of the Sub-Fund. Prospective investors are advised to carefully read the entire Prospectus and especially the chapter dealing with the "Specific Investment Risks" before determining to invest in the Sub-Fund.

The Reference Currency of this sub-fund as well as of the Shares of "Class A" and "Class M" is the Swiss Franc CHF.

The Reference Currency of the Shares of "Class M (EUR hedged)" is the EUR but EUR is only the currency in which the performance of the sub-fund is calculated. The EUR is also the currency in which subscriptions and redemptions are settled, possible distributions are made.

Shares of "Class M (EUR hedged)" will be hedged against the CHF.

The initial subscription period for Shares of "Class M (EUR hedged)" is from 14th November, 2016 to 16th November, 2016 with first payment value on 17th November, 2016.

BSI-Multinvest – Swiss Stocks entails investments in foreign exchange transactions and currency forwards made for the account of the EUR denominated Shares of "Class M" in order to hedge the "Class M" sub-fund Net Asset Value

which is calculated in CHF against the EUR. Although it will not be possible to hedge the full Net Asset Value of the "Class M (EUR hedged)" against currency fluctuations of the CHF against the EUR, the sub-fund intends, under normal conditions to use the above transactions to secure a currency hedge for CHF in EUR equivalent to a percentage between 90% and 110% of the Net Asset Value. Changes in the value of the hedged sections of the portfolio and the volume of the subscription and redemption requests for "Class M (EUR hedged)" Shares may, however, result in the level of currency hedging temporarily surpassing the stated limits.

The minimum amount for first-time subscriptions for Shares of "Class A" and "Class M" is one share or 100-. in the currency of the respective Class.

## **BSI-Multinvest – Euro Stocks**

#### Objective

The investment objective of BSI-Multinvest – Euro Stocks is to achieve an optimum total return consistent with the development of the equity markets in EU countries.

#### Investment restrictions

The sub-fund invests at least two thirds of its assets, in accordance with the principle of risk spreading, in Quoted Shares of leading companies headquartered or operating mainly in EU countries.

The remaining portion, which may not exceed one third of the sub-fund's assets, may be invested in Liquid Assets or in other instruments provided that the following conditions will be respected:

- The sub-fund may not invested more than one third in its assets in quoted shares of leading companies headquartered or operating mainly outside EU countries.
- The sub-fund may invest up to 10% of its assets in certificates whose underlying are commodity indices or in securities physically backed by precious metals, provided that they're eligible and do not embed derivatives.

#### Investment currency

There is no restriction on currencies.

#### Investment in target funds

Within the framework of the above mentioned investment restriction this sub-fund may invest up to 10% of its assets in existing UCITS and UCIs including Exchange-Traded Funds or ETFs.

## Use of financial derivative instruments

The sub-fund can use financial derivative instruments for hedging purpose, as well as for efficient portfolio management purpose under the conditions disclosed in Annex II of this Prospectus.

The exposure gained via the use of financial derivative instruments must be in line with the objective and investment restrictions of the sub-fund.

#### Participation to securities lending activities

The sub-fund can participate to securities lending activities, under the conditions disclosed in Annex II of this Prospectus.

#### Specific warning for this sub-fund

The main risks to which the Sub-Fund may be exposed to, linked to the core investment strategy are among others the currency exchange risk, liquidity risk, stock market volatility, issuer risk, risk arising from investments in equities and risk connected with the use of derivatives.

The above list is not exhaustive and does not purport to be a complete explanation of the risks involved when investing in the Shares of the Sub-Fund. Prospective investors are advised to carefully read the entire Prospectus and especially the chapter dealing with the "Specific Investment Risks" before determining to invest in the Sub-Fund.

The Reference Currency of this sub-fund as well as of the Shares of "Class A" and "Class M" is the EUR.

The minimum amount for initial subscriptions of Shares of "Class A" and "Class M" is one share or the equivalent of EUR 100.-.

## **BSI-Multinvest – US Stocks**

#### Objective

The long-term investment objective is to achieve a performance as high as possible in the context of the general trend on the United States of America equities market.

#### Investment restrictions

This sub-fund invests at least two thirds of its assets, in accordance with the principle of risk spreading, in Quoted Shares of leading companies headquartered or operating mainly in United States of America.

The remaining portion, which may not exceed one third of the sub-fund's assets, may be invested in Liquid Assets or in other instruments provided that the following conditions will be respected:

- The sub-fund may not invested more than one third in its assets in quoted shares of leading companies headquartered or operating mainly outside United States of America.
- The sub-fund may invest up to 10% of its assets in certificates whose underlying are commodity indices or in securities physically backed by precious metals, provided that they're eligible and do not embed derivatives.

## Investment currency

The sub-fund invests at least two thirds of its assets in securities denominated in USD.

The remaining portion, which may not exceed one third of the sub-fund's assets, may be invested in securities denominated in other currencies.

#### Investment in target funds

Within the framework of the above mentioned investment restriction this sub-fund may invest up to 100% of its net assets in existing UCITS and UCIs including Exchange-Traded Funds or ETFs.

#### Use of financial derivative instruments

The sub-fund can use financial derivative instruments for hedging purpose, as well as for efficient portfolio management purpose under the conditions disclosed in Annex II of this Prospectus.

The exposure gained via the use of financial derivative instruments must be in line with the objective and investment restrictions of the sub-fund.

## Participation to securities lending activities

The sub-fund can participate to securities lending activities, under the conditions disclosed in Annex II of this Prospectus.

## Specific warning for this sub-fund

The main risks to which the Sub-Fund may be exposed to, linked to the core investment strategy are among others the currency exchange risk, liquidity risk, stock market volatility, issuer risk, risk arising from investments in equities and risk connected with the use of derivatives.

The above list is not exhaustive and does not purport to be a complete explanation of the risks involved when investing in the Shares of the Sub-Fund. Prospective investors are advised to carefully read the entire Prospectus and especially the chapter dealing with the "Specific Investment Risks" before determining to invest in the Sub-Fund.

Investors' attention is drawn to the fact that part of the portfolio of the Sub-Fund is priced with one (1) day lag and that the NAV might be not in line with the performance of US indices.

The Reference Currency of this sub-fund as well as of the Shares of "Class A" and "Class M" is the USD.

The minimum amount for first-time subscriptions for Shares of "Class A" and "Class M" is one share or the equivalent of USD 100.-.

## **BSI-Multinvest – Asian Stocks**

#### Objective

The long-term investment objective is to achieve a performance as high as possible in the context of the general trend on the Asian equities market.

#### Investment restrictions

The sub-fund invests at least two thirds of its assets, in accordance with the principle of risk spreading, in Quoted Shares of leading companies headquartered or operating mainly in Asia (excluding Japan).

The remaining portion, which may not exceed one third of the sub-fund's assets, may be invested in Liquid Assets or in other instruments provided that the following conditions will be respected:

- The sub-fund may not invested more than one third in its assets in quoted shares of leading companies headquartered or operating mainly outside Asia (including Japan).
- The sub-fund may invest up to 10% of its assets in certificates whose underlying are commodity indices or
  in securities physically backed by precious metals, provided that they're eligible and do not embed
  derivatives.

#### Investment currency

There is no restriction on currencies.

## Investment in target funds

Within the framework of the above mentioned investment restriction this sub-fund may invest up to 10% of its net assets in existing UCITS and UCIs including Exchange-Traded Funds or ETFs.

## Use of financial derivative instruments

The sub-fund can use financial derivative instruments for hedging purpose as well as for efficient portfolio management purpose under the conditions disclosed in Annex II of this Prospectus.

The exposure gained via the use of financial derivative instruments must be in line with the objective and investment restrictions of the sub-fund.

#### Participation to securities lending activities

The sub-fund can participate to securities lending activities, under the conditions disclosed in Annex II of this Prospectus.

#### Specific warning for this sub-fund

The main risks to which the Sub-Fund may be exposed to, linked to the core investment strategy are among others the currency exchange risk, liquidity risk, stock market volatility, issuer risk, risk arising from investments in equities, risk arising from investments in emerging market and risk connected with the use of derivatives.

The above list is not exhaustive and does not purport to be a complete explanation of the risks involved when investing in the Shares of the Sub-Fund. Prospective investors are advised to carefully read the entire Prospectus and especially the chapter dealing with the "Specific Investment Risks" before determining to invest in the Sub-Fund

The Reference Currency of the Shares of "Class A (CHF hedged)" and "Class M (CHF hedged)" is the CHF but CHF is only the currency in which the performance of the sub-fund is calculated. The CHF is also the currency in which subscriptions and redemptions are settled, possible distributions are made.

Shares of Class A (CHF hedged) and "Class M (CHF hedged)" will be hedged against the USD.

The Reference Currency of the Shares of "Class A (EUR hedged)" and "Class M (EUR hedged)" is the EUR but EUR is only the currency in which the performance of the sub-fund is calculated. The EUR is also the currency in which subscriptions and redemptions are settled, possible distributions are made.

Shares of Class A (EUR hedged) and "Class M (EUR hedged)" will be hedged against the USD.

The minimum amount for first-time subscriptions for Shares of "Class A" and "Class M" is one share or 100.- in the currency of the respective class.

BSI-Multinvest – Asian Stocks entails investments in foreign exchange transactions and currency forwards made for the account of the EUR and CHF denominated Shares of "Class A" and "Class M" in order to hedge the "Class A" and the "Class M" sub-fund Net Asset Value which is calculated in USD against the EUR and CHF respectively. Although it will not be possible to hedge the full Net Asset Value of the "Class A (EUR hedged)", "Class A (CHF hedged)", "Class M (EUR hedged)" and "Class M (CHF hedged)", against currency fluctuations of the USD against the EUR and CHF, the sub-fund intends, under normal conditions to use the above transactions to secure a currency hedge for USD in EUR and in CHF equivalent to a percentage between 90% and 110% of the Net Asset Value. Changes in the value of the hedged sections of the portfolio and the volume of the subscription and redemption requests for "Class A (EUR hedged)", "Class A (CHF hedged)", "Class M (EUR hedged)" and "Class M (CHF hedged)" Shares may, however, result in the level of currency hedging temporarily surpassing the stated limits.

## BSI-Multinvest – Japanese Stocks

## Objective

The investment objective is to achieve a performance as high as possible in the context of the general trend on the Japanese equity market.

#### Investment restrictions

The sub-fund invests at least two thirds of its assets, in accordance with the principle of risk spreading, in Quoted Shares of leading companies headquartered or operating mainly in Japan.

The remaining portion, which may not exceed one third of the sub-fund's assets, may be invested in Liquid Assets or in other instruments provided that the following conditions will be respected:

- The sub-fund may not invested more than one third in its assets in quoted shares of leading companies headquartered or operating mainly outside Japan.
- The sub-fund may invest up to 10% of its assets in certificates whose underlying are commodity indices or in securities physically backed by precious metals, provided that they're eligible and do not embed derivatives.

Long-term capital growth is aimed by investing in carefully selected equities and warrants on such securities. It should be considered that warrants involve higher risks owing to their greater volatility.

#### Investment currency

The sub-fund invests at least two thirds of its assets in securities denominated in JPY. The remaining portion, which may not exceed one third of the sub-fund's assets, may be invested in securities denominated in other currencies.

#### Investment in target funds

Within the framework of the above mentioned investment restriction the sub-fund may invest up to 10% of its net assets in existing UCITS and UCIs including Exchange-Traded Funds or ETFs.

## Use of financial derivative instruments

The sub-fund can use financial derivative instruments for hedging purpose as well as for efficient portfolio management purpose under the conditions disclosed in Annex II of this Prospectus.

The exposure gained via the use of financial derivative instruments must be in line with the objective and investment restrictions of the sub-fund.

## Participation to securities lending activities

The sub-fund can participate to securities lending activities, under the conditions disclosed in Annex II of this Prospectus.

#### Specific warning for this sub-fund

The main risks to which the Sub-Fund may be exposed to, linked to the core investment strategy are among others the currency exchange risk, liquidity risk, stock market volatility, issuer risk, risk arising from investments in equities and risk connected with the use of derivatives.

The above list is not exhaustive and does not purport to be a complete explanation of the risks involved when investing in the shares of the Sub-Fund. Prospective investors are advised to carefully read the entire Prospectus

and especially the chapter dealing with the "Specific Investment Risks" before determining to invest in the Sub-Fund.

The Reference Currency of this sub-fund as well as of the Shares of "Class A" and "Class M" is the Japanese Yen (JPY) but JPY is only the currency in which the performance of the sub-fund is calculated and not the investment currency of the sub-fund. Investments are in fact made in those currencies which best benefit the performance of the sub-fund.

The Reference Currency of the Shares of "Class A (EUR hedged)" and "Class M (EUR hedged)" is the EUR but EUR is only the currency in which the performance of the sub-fund is calculated. The EUR is also the currency in which subscriptions and redemptions are settled, possible distributions are made.

Shares of Class A (EUR hedged) and of Class M (EUR hedged) will be hedged against the JPY.

The Reference Currency of the Shares of "Class A (CHF hedged)" and "Class M (CHF hedged)" is the CHF but CHF is only the currency in which the performance of the sub-fund is calculated. The CHF is also the currency in which subscriptions and redemptions are settled, possible distributions are made.

Shares of Class A (CHF hedged) and of Class M (CHF hedged) will be hedged against the JPY.

The Reference Currency of the Shares of "Class A (USD hedged)" and "Class M (USD hedged)" is the USD but USD is only the currency in which the performance of the sub-fund is calculated. The USD is also the currency in which subscriptions and redemptions are settled, possible distributions are made.

Shares of Class A (USD hedged) and of Class M (USD hedged) will be hedged against the JPY.

BSI-Multinvest – Japanese Stocks entails investments in foreign exchange transactions and currency forwards made for the account of the EUR, USD and CHF denominated Shares of "Class A" and "Class M" in order to hedge the "Class A" and the "Class M" sub-fund Net Asset Value which is calculated in JPY against the EUR, the USD and CHF respectively. Although it will not be possible to hedge the full Net Asset Value of the "Class A (EUR hedged)", of the "Class A (USD hedged)", of the "Class A (CHF hedged)", of the "Class M (EUR hedged)", of the "Class M (USD hedged)" and "Class M (CHF hedged)" against currency fluctuations of the JPY against the EUR, the USD and CHF, the sub-fund intends, under normal conditions to use the above transactions to secure a currency hedge for JPY in EUR, in USD and in CHF equivalent to a percentage between 90% and 110% of the Net Asset Value. Changes in the value of the hedged sections of the portfolio and the volume of the subscription and redemption requests for "Class A (EUR hedged)", "Class A (USD hedged)", for "Class A (CHF hedged)", "Class M (EUR hedged)", "Class M (USD hedged)" and "Class M (CHF hedged)" Shares may, however, result in the level of currency hedging temporarily surpassing the stated limits.

The minimum amount for initial subscriptions of Shares of "Class A" and "Class M" is one share or 100.- in the currency of the respective Class.

## BSI-Multinvest – Dynamic European Markets

#### Objective

The objective of the sub-fund is to provide exposure to European equity markets by investing in securities or UCITS or UCIs, while mitigating the impact of falling equity market by creating a protection using financial derivative instruments.

#### **Investment restrictions**

- This sub-fund invests at least two thirds of its assets, in accordance with the principle of risk spreading, in the European equity market, though direct investing or through existing UCITS or UCIs that have an investment policy that conform largely to the same market.
- The remaining portion, which may not exceed one third of the sub-fund's assets may be invested in Liquid Assets.

## Investment currency

The sub-fund invests at least two thirds of its assets in securities denominated in EUR. The remaining portion, which may not exceed one third of the sub-fund's assets, may be invested in securities denominated in other currencies.

#### Investment in target funds

Within the framework of the above mentioned investment restriction the sub-fund may invest up to 100% of its net assets in existing UCITS and UCIs including Exchange-Traded Funds or ETFs

#### Use of financial derivative instruments

The sub-fund can use financial derivative instruments for hedging purpose as well as for efficient portfolio management purpose under the conditions disclosed in Annex II of this Prospectus.

The exposure gained via the use of financial derivative instruments must be in line with the objective and investment restrictions of the sub-fund.

#### Specific warning for this sub-fund

The main risks to which the Sub-Fund may be exposed to, linked to the core investment strategy are among others the currency exchange risk, liquidity risk, stock market volatility, issuer risk, risk arising from investments in equities and UCITS/UCI and risk connected with the use of derivatives.

The above list is not exhaustive and does not purport to be a complete explanation of the risks involved when investing in the Shares of the Sub-Fund. Prospective investors are advised to carefully read the entire Prospectus and especially the chapter dealing with the "Specific Investment Risks" before determining to invest in the Sub-Fund.

Equity net exposure is limited between -10% and +110%. Global Exposure of the fund will be monitored using VaR methodology on relative basis. The fund's VaR is limited to 200% of the VaR of the reference portfolio which is or Stoxx Europe 600. Leverage is determined using the sum of the notionals of all financial derivatives investment used. The expected level of leverage of the fund is between 100% and 300% of the Net Asset Value of the fund; this is however not a limit and higher or lower levels of leverage may occur.

The Reference Currency of this sub-fund as well as of the Shares of "Class A" and "Class M" is the EUR but EUR is only the currency in which the performance of the sub-fund is calculated and not the investment currency of the sub-fund. Investments are in fact made in those currencies which best benefit the performance of the sub-fund.

The Reference Currency of the Shares of "Class A (CHF hedged)" and "Class M (CHF hedged)" is the CHF but CHF is only the currency in which the performance of the sub-fund is calculated. The CHF is also the currency in which subscriptions and redemptions are settled, possible distributions are made.

Shares of Class A (CHF hedged) and of Class M (CHF hedged) will be hedged against the EUR.

BSI-Multinvest – Dynamic European Markets entails investments in foreign exchange transactions and currency forwards made for the account of CHF denominated Shares of "Class A" and "Class M" in order to hedge the "Class A" and the "Class M" sub-fund Net Asset Value which is calculated in EUR against the CHF. Although it will not be possible to hedge the full Net Asset Value of the "Class A (CHF hedged)" and of the "Class M (CHF hedged)" against currency fluctuations of the EUR against the CHF, the sub-fund intends, under normal conditions to use the above transactions to secure a currency hedge for EUR in CHF equivalent to a percentage between 90% and 110% of the Net Asset Value. Changes in the value of the hedged sections of the portfolio and the volume of the subscription and redemption requests for "Class A (CHF hedged)" and "Class M (CHF hedged)" Shares may, however, result in the level of currency hedging temporarily surpassing the stated limits.

The minimum amount for initial subscriptions of Shares of "Class A" and "Class M" is one share or 100.- in the currency of the respective Class.

## BSI-Multinvest - Strategy Income (CHF)

#### Objective

The sub-fund objective is to seek the best combination of interest income and capital growth in relation to the Reference Currency with an emphasis on capital preservation

The sub-fund invests worldwide in the global financial markets on a broadly diversified basis in Debt Securities and equity instrument

## **Investment restrictions**

- The sub-fund invests at least 60% of its assets, in accordance with the principle of risk spreading, in Debt Securities issued by Sovereigns, Public Local Authorities, Semi-Public Enterprises or Private Borrowers.
- The remaining portion, which may not exceed 40% of the sub-fund's assets, may be invested in Liquid Assets, shares or Equity-Like Instruments.
- The sub-fund may invest up to 10% of its assets in UCITS/UCIs investing mainly in commodity indices.
- The sub-fund may invest up to 10% of its assets in certificates whose underlying are commodity indices or
  in securities physically backed by precious metals provided that they are eligible and do not embed
  derivatives.

#### Investment currency

The sub-fund invests at least 50% of its assets in securities denominated in CHF. The remaining portion, which may not exceed one third of the sub-fund's assets, may be invested in securities denominated in other currencies.

## Investment in target funds

Within the framework of the above mentioned investment restriction the sub-fund may invest up to 100% of its net assets in existing UCITS and UCIs including Exchange-Traded Funds or ETFs

#### Use of financial derivative instruments

The sub-fund can use financial derivative instruments for hedging purpose as well as for efficient portfolio management purpose under the conditions disclosed in Annex II of this Prospectus.

The exposure gained via the use of financial derivative instruments must be in line with the objective and investment restrictions of the sub-fund.

## Participation to securities lending activities

The sub-fund can participate to securities lending activities, under the conditions disclosed in Annex II of this Prospectus.

#### Specific warning for this sub-fund

The main risks to which the Sub-Fund may be exposed to, linked to the core investment strategy are among others the credit risk, interest rate risk, currency exchange risk, liquidity risk, issuer risk, execution and counterparty risk, risk connected with the use of derivatives.

The above list is not exhaustive and does not purport to be a complete explanation of the risks involved when investing in the Shares of the Sub-Fund. Prospective investors are advised to carefully read the entire Prospectus and especially the chapter dealing with the "Specific Investment Risks" before determining to invest in the Sub-Fund.

The Reference Currency of this sub-fund as well as of the Shares of "Class A" is the Swiss Franc CHF.

The minimum amount for first-time subscriptions is one share or the equivalent of CHF 100.

## BSI-Multinvest - Strategy Income (EUR)

#### Objective

The sub-fund objective is to seek the best combination of interest income and capital growth in relation to the Reference Currency with an emphasis on capital preservation

The sub-fund invests worldwide in the global financial markets on a broadly diversified basis in Debt Securities and equity instrument

#### **Investment restrictions**

- The sub-fund invests at least 60% of its assets, in accordance with the principle of risk spreading, in Debt Securities issued by Sovereigns, Public Local Authorities, Semi-Public Enterprises or Private Borrowers.
- The remaining portion, which may not exceed 40% of the sub-fund's assets, may be invested in Liquid Assets, shares or Equity-Like Instruments.
- The sub-fund may invest up to 10% of its assets in UCITS/UCIs investing mainly in commodity indices.

• The sub-fund may invest up to 10% of its assets in certificates whose underlying are commodity indices or in securities physically backed by precious metals provided that they are eligible and do not embed derivatives.

#### Investment currency

The sub-fund invests at least 50% of its assets in securities denominated in EUR. The remaining portion, which may not exceed one third of the sub-fund's assets, may be invested in securities denominated in other currencies.

## Investment in target funds

Within the framework of the above mentioned investment restriction the sub-fund may invest up to 100% of its net assets in existing UCITS and UCIs including Exchange-Traded Funds or ETFs

#### Use of financial derivative instruments

The sub-fund can use financial derivative instruments for hedging purpose as well as for efficient portfolio management purpose under the conditions disclosed in Annex II of this Prospectus.

The exposure gained via the use of financial derivative instruments must be in line with the objective and investment restrictions of the sub-fund.

#### Participation to securities lending activities

The sub-fund can participate to securities lending activities, under the conditions disclosed in Annex II of this Prospectus.

#### Specific warning for this sub-fund

The main risks to which the Sub-Fund may be exposed to, linked to the core investment strategy are among others the credit risk, interest rate risk, currency exchange risk, liquidity risk, issuer risk, execution and counterparty risk, risk connected with the use of derivatives.

The above list is not exhaustive and does not purport to be a complete explanation of the risks involved when investing in the Shares of the Sub-Fund. Prospective investors are advised to carefully read the entire Prospectus and especially the chapter dealing with the "Specific Investment Risks" before determining to invest in the Sub-Fund.

The Reference Currency of this sub-fund as well as of the Shares of "Class A" is the EURO (EUR).

The minimum amount for first-time subscriptions for Shares of "Class A" is one share or the equivalent of EUR 100.

## BSI-Multinvest - Strategy Balanced (CHF)

## Objective

The sub-fund objective is to seek the best combination of interest income and capital growth in relation to the Reference Currency.

The sub-fund invests worldwide in the global financial markets on a broadly diversified basis in Debt Securities and equity instruments.

#### **Investment restrictions**

- The sub-fund invests between 40% and 70% of its assets, in accordance with the principle of risk spreading, in Debt Securities issued by Sovereigns, Public Local Authorities, Semi-Public Enterprises or Private Borrowers.
- The sub-fund invests between 30% and 60% of its assets, in accordance with the principle of risk spreading, in shares or Equity-Like Instruments.
- The remaining portion, which may not exceed 30% of the sub-fund's assets, may be invested in Liquid Assets.
- The sub-fund may invest up to 10% of its assets in UCITS/UCIs investing mainly in commodity indices.
- The sub-fund may invest up to 10% of its assets in certificates whose underlying are commodity indices or
  in securities physically backed by precious metals provided that they are eligible and do not embed
  derivatives.

#### Investment currency

The sub-fund invests at least 50% of its assets in securities denominated in CHF. The remaining portion, which may not exceed one third of the sub-fund's assets, may be invested in securities denominated in other currencies.

#### Investment in target funds

Within the framework of the above mentioned investment restriction the sub-fund may invest up to 100% of its net assets in existing UCITS and UCIs including Exchange-Traded Funds or ETFs

#### Use of financial derivative instruments

The sub-fund can use financial derivative instruments for hedging purpose as well as for efficient portfolio management purpose under the conditions disclosed in Annex II of this Prospectus.

The exposure gained via the use of financial derivative instruments must be in line with the objective and investment restrictions of the sub-fund.

## Participation to securities lending activities

The sub-fund can participate to securities lending activities, under the conditions disclosed in Annex II of this Prospectus.

## Specific warning for this sub-fund

The main risks to which the Sub-Fund may be exposed to, linked to the core investment strategy are among others the credit risk, interest rate risk, currency exchange risk, liquidity risk, issuer risk, execution and counterparty risk, risk arising from investments in equities, stock market volatility, risk connected with the use of derivatives.

The above list is not exhaustive and does not purport to be a complete explanation of the risks involved when investing in the Shares of the Sub-Fund. Prospective investors are advised to carefully read the entire Prospectus and especially the chapter dealing with the "Specific Investment Risks" before determining to invest in the Sub-Fund.

The Reference Currency of this sub-fund as well as of the Shares of "Class A" is the Swiss Franc CHF.

The minimum amount for first-time subscriptions is one Share or the equivalent of CHF 100-.

## BSI-Multinvest – Strategy Balanced (EUR)

#### Objective

The sub-fund objective is to seek the best combination of interest income and capital growth in relation to the Reference Currency.

The sub-fund invests worldwide in the global financial markets on a broadly diversified basis in Debt Securities and equity instruments.

#### **Investment restrictions**

- The sub-fund invests between 40% and 70% of its assets, in accordance with the principle of risk spreading, in Debt Securities issued by Sovereigns, Public Local Authorities, Semi-Public Enterprises or Private Borrowers.
- The sub-fund invests between 30% and 60% of its assets, in accordance with the principle of risk spreading, in shares or Equity-Like Instruments.
- The remaining portion, which may not exceed 30% of the sub-fund's assets, may be invested in Liquid Assets.
- The sub-fund may invest up to 10% of its assets in UCITS/UCIs investing mainly in commodity indices.
- The sub-fund may invest up to 10% of its assets in certificates whose underlying are commodity indices or
  in securities physically backed by precious metals provided that they are eligible and do not embed
  derivatives.

## Investment currency

The sub-fund invests at least 50% of its assets in securities denominated in EUR. The remaining portion, which may not exceed one third of the sub-fund's assets, may be invested in securities denominated in other currencies.

#### Investment in target funds

Within the framework of the above mentioned investment restriction the sub-fund may invest up to 100% of its net assets in existing UCITS and UCIs including Exchange-Traded Funds or ETFs

#### Use of financial derivative instruments

The sub-fund can use financial derivative instruments for hedging purpose as well as for efficient portfolio management purpose under the conditions disclosed in Annex Ii of this Prospectus.

The exposure gained via the use of financial derivative instruments must be in line with the objective and investment restrictions of the sub-fund.

#### Participation to securities lending activities

The sub-fund can participate to securities lending activities, under the conditions disclosed in Annex II of this Prospectus.

## Specific warning for this sub-fund

The main risks to which the Sub-Fund may be exposed to, linked to the core investment strategy are among others the credit risk, interest rate risk, currency exchange risk, liquidity risk, issuer risk, execution and counterparty risk, risk arising from investments in equities, stock market volatility, risk connected with the use of derivatives.

The above list is not exhaustive and does not purport to be a complete explanation of the risks involved when investing in the Shares of the Sub-Fund. Prospective investors are advised to carefully read the entire Prospectus and especially the chapter dealing with the "Specific Investment Risks" before determining to invest in the Sub-Fund.

The Reference Currency of this sub-fund as well as of the Shares of "Class A" is the EURO (EUR).

The Reference Currency of the Shares of Class A (USD hedged) is the USD but USD is only the currency in which the performance of the sub-fund is calculated. The USD is also the currency in which subscriptions and redemptions are settled, possible distributions are made.

Shares of Class A (USD hedged) will be hedged against the EUR.

BSI-Multinvest — Strategy Balanced (EUR) entails investments in foreign exchange transactions and currency forwards made for the account of the USD denominated Shares of Class A in order to hedge the Class A sub-fund Net Asset Value which is calculated in EUR against the USD. Although it will not be possible to hedge the full Net Asset Value of the Class A (USD hedged) against currency fluctuations of the EUR against the USD, the sub-fund intends, under normal conditions, to use the above transactions to secure a currency hedge for EUR in USD equivalent to a percentage between 90% and 110% of the Net Asset Value. Changes in the value of the hedged sections of the portfolio and the volume of the subscription and redemption requests for Class A (USD hedged) Shares may, however, result in the level of currency hedging temporarily surpassing the stated limits.

The minimum amount for first-time subscriptions for Shares of "Class A" is one share or 100.- in the currency of the respective Class.

## **BSI-Multinvest – Alternative UCITS**

In accordance with its investment objective, this sub-fund may invest up to 100% of its assets in units / shares of another UCITS/UCI (hereinafter referred to as "target funds"), in line with the investment restrictions set out in Annex I which pursue alternative investment strategies or make alternative investments.

This sub-fund offers a multi-strategy investment profile, focusing primarily on UCITS having notably a strategy including, but not limited to the following types: "Equity Long/Short", "Macro Strategies", "Managed Futures", "Fixed Income", "Credit", "Convertible Bonds", "Event Driven". The target funds will be able to invest in all markets, including emerging markets, by investing and trading in currencies, equities and Debt Securities, as well as trading in forward and futures markets, options and other derivatives in order to manage its portfolio efficiently and to protect its assets and liabilities.

To achieve its objectives and in order to diversify, this sub-fund may on an ancillary basis invest up to 30 % of the Total Net Assets of the sub-fund in units / shares of other UCI managed by investment professionals of recognized standing with different investment styles or investing in different geographic areas.

The sub-fund makes such investments on the basis of an extensive procedure to assess the ability of the target fund managers, taking into account quantitative and qualitative valuation criteria.

This sub-fund may also invest in other permissible assets as described in the Prospectus.

The Reference Currency of this sub-fund as well as of the Shares of "Class A" and "Class M" is the EUR.

The minimum amount for first-time subscriptions for Shares of "Class A" and "Class M" is one Share or the equivalent of EUR  $100_{t}$ -.

#### PROFILE OF THE TYPICAL INVESTOR

#### **BSI-Multinvest - Cash CHF:**

The sub-fund is suitable for investors who wish to invest in a broadly diversified portfolio comprising deposits, first-class Money Market Instruments and securities with short residual maturities or variable yields with high liquidity mainly denominated in CHF.

**BSI-Multinvest** – **Cash EUR**: The sub-fund is suitable for investors who wish to invest in a broadly diversified portfolio comprising deposits, first-class Money Market Instruments and securities with short residual maturities or variable yields with high liquidity mainly denominated in EUR.

**BSI-Multinvest** – **Cash USD:** The sub-fund is suitable for investors who wish to invest in a broadly diversified portfolio comprising deposits, first-class Money Market Instruments and securities with short residual maturities or variable yields with high liquidity mainly denominated in USD.

**BSI-Multinvest** – **Short Term Bonds CHF**: The sub-fund is suitable for investors, both private and institutional, that have a short term investment horizon and wish to invest in a broadly diversified portfolio of bonds denominated in CHF.

**BSI-Multinvest – Short Term Bonds EUR:** The sub-fund is suitable for investors, both private and institutional, that have a short term investment horizon and wish to invest in a broadly diversified portfolio of bonds denominated in EUR.

**BSI-Multinvest – Short Term Bonds USD:** The sub-fund is suitable for investors, both private and institutional, that have a short term investment horizon and wish to invest in a broadly diversified portfolio of bonds denominated in USD.

**BSI-Multinvest** – **Bonds CHF:** The sub-fund is suitable for investors, both private and institutional, that have a long term investment horizon and wish to invest in a broadly diversified portfolio of bonds denominated in CHF.

**BSI-Multinvest – Bonds EUR:** The sub-fund is suitable for investors, both private and institutional that have a long term investment horizon and wish to invest in a broadly diversified portfolio of bonds denominated in EUR.

**BSI-Multinvest – Bonds USD:** The sub-fund is suitable for investors, both private and institutional, that have a long term investment horizon and wish to invest in a broadly diversified portfolio of bonds denominated in USD.

#### **BSI-Multinvest – Global Dynamic:**

This sub-fund is suitable for investors that have a long-term investment horizon and wish to invest in broadly diversified portfolio mainly consisting of transferable debt instruments and claims of private or public obligors. Although risk is reduced substantially by the broad diversification of investments across many different borrowers as well as several sectors and countries, investing in this sub-fund does require increased risk tolerance and risk acceptance on the part of the investor.

Investments may be made in securities with a lower borrower quality, below investment grade or belonging to the category "emerging markets".

**BSI-Multinvest** – **Global Credit Bond:** This sub-fund is suitable for investors that have a long-term investment horizon and wish to invest in broadly diversified portfolio mainly consisting of transferable debt instruments and claims of private or public obligors.

Although risk is reduced substantially by the broad diversification of investments across many different borrowers as well as several sectors and countries, investing in this sub-fund does require increased risk tolerance and risk acceptance on the part of the investor.

Investments may be made in securities with a lower borrower quality, below investment grade or belonging to the category "emerging markets".

**BSI-Multinvest** – **Emerging Markets Bonds:** This sub-fund is suitable for investors that have a long-term investment horizon and wish to invest in broadly diversified portfolio mainly consisting of transferable debt instruments and claims of private or public obligors mainly belonging to the category "emerging markets".

Although risk is reduced substantially by the broad diversification of investments across many different borrowers as well as several sectors and countries, investing in this sub-fund does require increased risk tolerance and risk acceptance on the part of the investor. Investments may be made in securities with a lower borrower quality, below investment grade.

**BSI-Multinvest** – **Swiss Stocks:** The sub-fund is suitable as a basic investment for private and institutional investors that have a long-term investment horizon and want to invest in a portfolio of Swiss shares that is broadly diversified and denominated in CHF.

**BSI-Multinvest** – **Euro Stocks:** The sub-fund is suitable as a basic investment for private and institutional investors that have a long-term investment horizon and want to invest in a portfolio of Euro zone shares that is broadly diversified and denominated in EUR.

**BSI-Multinvest** – **US Stocks**: The sub-fund is suitable as a basic investment for private and institutional investors that have a long-term investment horizon and want to invest in a portfolio of American shares that is broadly diversified and denominated in USD.

**BSI-Multinvest** – **Asian Stocks:** The sub-fund is suitable as a basic investment for private and institutional investors that have a long-term investment horizon and want to invest in a portfolio of Asian shares (excluding Japan) that is broadly diversified and denominated in USD.

**BSI-Multinvest** – **Japanese Stocks:** The sub-fund is suitable as a basic investment for private and institutional investors that have a long-term investment horizon and want to invest in a portfolio of Japanese shares that is broadly diversified and denominated in JPY.

**BSI-Multinvest** – **Dynamic European Markets:** The sub-fund is suitable as a basic investment for private and institutional investors that have a medium to long-term investment horizon and want to invest in a portfolio of European zone shares that is broadly diversified and denominated in EUR. The investor prefers to give up part of the potential upside in favour of pursuing the hedging of the portfolio against sudden markets drawdown.

**BSI-Multinvest – Strategy Income (CHF):** The sub-fund is suitable as a basic investment for investors that have a medium to long-term investment horizon (between five to ten years) and a low risk tolerance.

**BSI-Multinvest – Strategy Income (EUR):** The sub-fund is suitable as a basic investment for investors that have a medium to long-term investment horizon (between five to ten years) and a low risk tolerance.

**BSI-Multinvest – Strategy Balanced (CHF):** The sub-fund is suitable as a basic investment for investors that have a medium to long-term investment horizon (between five to ten years).

**BSI-Multinvest – Strategy Balanced (EUR):** The sub-fund is suitable as a basic investment for investors that have a medium to long-term investment horizon (between five to ten years).

**BSI-Multinvest** – **Alternative UCITS:** This sub-fund is suitable for investors, both private and institutional, with a medium to long-term investment horizon and higher risk tolerance who are interested in investing in a diversified portfolio. The sub-fund primarily invests in actively undertakings for collective investment.

## SPECIFIC INVESTMENT RISKS

The investments in each of the SICAV's sub-funds are subject to market fluctuations and to the other risks characteristic of a securities investment.

The Management Company, on behalf of the SICAV, will employ a risk-management process which enables it to monitor and measure at any time the risk of the positions and their contribution to the overall risk profile of each sub-fund. The Management Company, on behalf of the SICAV, will employ, if applicable, a process for accurate and independent assessment of the value of any OTC derivative instruments.

The value of the investment can be affected by national and international macro-economic trends, by interest-rate fluctuations or by changes in the value of the currencies of the countries of investment just as much as it can by exchange-control regulations, by the tax legislation of the individual countries of investment, including the regulations governing withholding tax, by changes of government or by changes in economic and currency policy in the countries concerned. No guarantee can therefore be given that the investment objectives will actually be achieved.

Taking into account the investment restrictions in Annex I, each sub-fund may pursue different strategies in order to reduce the investment risks and optimize the yield of its portfolio. These strategies currently include the use of options, currency futures contracts, futures contracts and options on futures contracts. Market conditions and the applicable legal regulations may restrict the use of these instruments. No guarantee can be given that such strategies will be successful. Sub-funds that trade on the futures and options markets, as well as sub-funds that enter into currency swap transactions are subject to risks and expenses in connection with these specific investments to which they would not have been subject if no use had been made of such transactions. Should the Portfolio Manager's assessments of movements on the securities, foreign-exchange and interest-rate markets prove inaccurate, the sub-fund may find itself in a more unfavourable situation than would have been the case if the risk-hedging or optimization strategies had not be utilized.

No guarantee can be given that the sub-funds' portfolios of hedged Share Classes are fully hedged. No guarantee can be given that the sub-funds' will actually achieve their investment objectives.

#### Interest Rate Risk

This risk is present in each sub-fund having Debt Securities in its investment universe. The value of an investment may be affected by interest rate fluctuations. Interest rates may be influenced by several elements or events, such as monetary policy, the discount rate, inflation, etc.,

The investor's attention is drawn to the fact that an increase in interest rates results in a decrease in the value of investments in bonds and debt instruments.

#### Credit Risk

Credit risk involves the risk that an issuer of a bond (or similar money-market instruments) held by a Sub-Fund may default on its obligations to pay interest and repay principal and the sub-fund will not recover its investment.

#### Currency Exchange Risk

A Sub-Fund may hold assets denominated in currencies that differ from its Reference Currency, and may be affected by exchange rate fluctuations between the Reference Currency and the other currencies and by changes in exchange rate controls. If the currency in which a security is denominated appreciates in relation to the Reference Currency of the sub-fund, the exchange value of the security in the Reference Currency will appreciate; conversely, a depreciation of the denomination currency will lead to depreciation in the exchange value of the security.

When a Portfolio Manager is willing to hedge the currency exchange risk of a transaction, there is no guarantee that such operation will be completely effective.

#### Liquidity risk

Certain types of securities may be difficult to buy or sell, particularly during adverse market conditions, which may affect their value. The fact that the shares may be listed on a stock exchange is not an assurance of liquidity in the shares.

#### • Stock Market Volatility

The Net Asset Value of a sub-fund will reflect the volatility of the stock market. Stock markets are volatile and can move significantly in response to the issuer, demand and supply, political, regulatory, market and economic developments.

#### • Issuer-Specific Risk

The value of an individual security or particular type of security can be more volatile than the market as a whole and can perform differently from the value of the market as a whole.

#### • Execution and Counterparty Risk

The SICAV may be subject to the risk of the inability of the counterparty, or any other entities, in or with which an investment or transaction is made, to perform in respect of undertaken transactions, whether due to insolvency, bankruptcy or other causes.

In some markets there may be no secure method of delivery against payment which would minimise the exposure to counterparty risk. It may be necessary to make payment on a purchase or delivery on a sale before receipt of the securities or, as the case may be, sale proceeds.

#### • Conflict of interest

The Management Company and/or the Portfolio Manager may carry out operations in which they directly or indirectly have an interest that could conflict with their obligations towards the SICAV. The Management Company and its delegates will ensure that these operations are carried out under conditions that are as favorable for the SICAV as those that would have prevailed in the absence of the potential conflict of interest and that applicable policies and procedures are complied with. Such conflicts of interest or commitments may arise from the fact that the Management Company and its delegates have directly or indirectly invested in the SICAV. More specifically, the Management Company and its delegates, by virtue of the rules of conduct applicable to them, must endeavor to manage all conflicts of interest in accordance with their respective conflicts of interest policies.

# Investments in emerging markets

Payment suspensions and default in developing countries are due to various factors, such as political instability, bad financial management, a lack of currency reserves, capital leaving the country, internal conflicts or the lack of the political will to continue servicing the previously contracted debt.

The ability of issuers in the private sector to face their obligations may also be affected by these same factors. Furthermore, these issuers suffer the effect of decrees, laws and regulations introduced by the government authorities. These may be the modification of exchange controls and amendments to the legal and regulatory system, expropriations and nationalisations and the introduction of, or increase in, taxes, such as deduction at source.

#### • Investment in UCI and UCITS

Sub-funds, whose assets are partially or fully invested in UCI and UCITS in accordance with their particular investment policies, accordingly have either partially or fully the structure of a fund of funds.

The general advantage of a fund of funds compared with direct investment in specific funds is the broader diversification or spread of risk. In a fund of funds, portfolio diversification extends not only to its own investments because the investment objects (target funds) themselves are also governed by the stringent principles of risk

diversification. A fund of funds enables the investor to invest in a product which spreads its risks on two levels and thereby minimises the risks inherent in the individual investment object.

Certain commission payments and expenses may occur more than once when investing in UCI and UCITS (for example, commission for the Depositary bank and the central administrative agency, management/advisory fees and issuing/redemption commission of the UCI and/or UCITS in which an investment is made). Such commission payments and expenses are charged at the level of the target fund as well as of the underlying funds.

This commission may be incurred up to three times where alternative investments are concerned (funds of hedge funds, funds of real estate funds).

In the case of investments in units of funds managed directly or indirectly by the Management Company itself or another company related to it by common management or control, or by a direct or indirect holding of more than 10% of the capital or the voting Shares, the sub-fund may not be charged a subscription fee or a redemption fee.

The general expenses and the costs incurred when investing in UCI and UCITS are examined in detail in the sections "Charges and Expenses".

#### Investments in equities

Sub-funds mainly focusing their investments in equities may be exposed to the following risks: the value of the sub-fund's investments is geared towards their respective market values. The Net Asset Value can fluctuate substantially depending on the general stock-market trend and the performance of securities held in the portfolio of the sub-fund. A fall in the Net Asset Value over a considerable period cannot be ruled out. There is no guarantee that investors will achieve a specific return.

#### Investment in Contingent Convertible Bonds

Contingent Convertibles Bonds, also known as "CoCo bonds", are complex regulated instruments. They often offer better performance than conventional bonds as a result of their specific structure and the place they occupy in the capital structure of the issuer (subordinated debt). Hybrids instruments, including CoCo bonds, contain features of both debt and equity. CoCo bonds are slightly different to regular convertible bonds because they are designed to convert into shares if a pre-set trigger (or at the discretion of Regulatory Authorities in some cases) is breached in order to provide a shock boost to capital levels.

The following list contains examples of specific risks connected to CoCo bonds; this list being not exhaustive:

- <u>Trigger risk level</u>: each instrument has its own characteristics. The level of conversion risk may vary, for example depending on the distance between the issuer's Tier 1 ratio and a threshold defined in the terms of issue. The occurrence of the contingent event may result in a conversion into shares or even a temporary or definitive writing off of all or part of the debt.
- <u>Conversion risk</u>: the behaviour of this instrument in the event of conversion may be unpredictable. The Portfolio Manager may be required to sell its securities in the event of a conversion into shares in order to comply with the sub-fund's investment policy.
- <u>Coupon cancellation</u>: with certain type of CoCo bonds, the payments of coupons are entirely discretionary and may be cancelled by the issuer at any point, for any reason, and for any length of time.
- <u>Capital structure inversion risk</u>: contrary to classic capital hierarchy, CoCo bonds investors may suffer a loss
  of capital when equity holders do not. This is particularly the case when the trigger threshold is set at a
  high level.
- <u>Call extension risk</u>: certain type of CoCo bonds are issued as perpetual instruments, callable at predetermined levels only with the approval of the competent authority. It cannot be assumed that investors will be able to recover their capital on the optional reimbursement dates provided for in the terms of issue.
- <u>Unknown risk</u>: the structure of the instruments is innovative yet untested. The behaviour of the CoCo bonds during a period of stress and testing of conversion levels may be highly unpredictable.

- <u>Yield/Valuation risk</u>: Yield has been a primary reason this asset class has attracted strong demand but It may not be the only criterion guiding the valuation and the investment decision. It should be viewed as a complexity premium.
- <u>Liquidity risk:</u> as with the high yield bond market, the liquidity of CoCo bonds may be affected significantly in the event of a period of turmoil in the markets.
- Risk of concentration in a single industry: to the extent that CoCo bonds are issued by a single category of issuer, adverse events in the industry could affect investments in this type of instrument in a global manner.

#### Investment in Warrants

Investors should be aware of, and prepared to accept, the greater volatility in the prices of warrants which may result in greater volatility in the price of the shares. Thus, due to their nature, warrants may involve shareholders in a greater degree of risk than conventional securities would do.

#### Investment in Lower Rated, Higher Yielding Debt Securities

The SICAV may invest in lower rated, higher yielding Debt Securities, which are subject to greater market and credit risks than higher rated securities. Generally, lower rated securities pay higher yields than more highly rated securities to compensate investors for the higher risk. The lower ratings of such securities reflect the greater possibility that adverse changes in the financial condition of the issuer, or rising interest rates, may impair the ability of the issuer to make payments to holders of the securities.

#### Investments in distressed or defaulted securities

Holding distressed securities creates significant risk due to the possibility that bankruptcy may render such securities worthless (zero recovery). While potentially lucrative, these investment strategies require significant levels of resources and expertise to analyze each instrument and assess its position in an issuer's capital structure along with the likelihood of ultimate recovery. Distressed securities tend to trade at substantial discounts to their intrinsic or par value and are therefore considered to be below investment grade. Under certain circumstances the Sub-Fund could sale these positions in the investor interest. A major risk of investing in distressed securities comes from the difficulties in appraising them at fair value.

#### Use of derivatives

While observing the restrictions set out in the Annex I "Investment Restrictions", section "General Principles", Subsection 2 "Risk diversification", the SICAV may, in relation to each sub-fund, use derivatives. Derivatives are instruments that derive their value from another financial instrument (underlying asset).

Derivatives may be conditional or unconditional. Conditional derivatives (contingent claims) are those that give a party to the legal transaction the right, but not the obligation, to use a derivative instrument (e.g. an option). Unconditional derivatives (futures) impose the obligation on both parties to provide the service owed at a specific time defined in the contract (e.g. forwards, futures, swaps).

The derivatives are traded on stock exchanges (exchange-traded derivatives), as well as over the counter (OTC derivatives). In the case of derivatives traded on a stock exchange (e.g. futures), the stock exchange itself is also one of the parties in each transaction. These transactions are cleared and settled through a clearing house (clearing agent). OTC derivatives (e.g. forwards and swaps) are entered into directly by two parties, whereas exchange-traded derivatives are entered into using a middleman.

Investments in derivatives are subject to market, settlement, credit and liquidity risk. However, the nature of these risks may be altered as a result of the special features of the derivative instruments, and may in some cases be higher than the risks associated with investments in the underlying financial instrument. Therefore the use of derivatives requires not only an understanding of the underlying financial instruments but also in-depth knowledge of the derivative itself.

The credit risk inherent to derivatives consists in the risk that one party does not or cannot meet its obligations from one or more of its contracts. The credit risk of derivatives traded on a stock exchange is, generally speaking, lower than that of OTC derivatives on the open market, because the clearing agents, that acts as counterparty of

every market traded derivative (see above) accepts a settlement guarantee. To reduce the overall risk of default, such quarantee is supported by a daily payment system maintained by the clearing agent, in which the assets required for cover are calculated (see below). If derivatives do not possess any such settlement quarantee, their default risk is generally limited by the investment restrictions set out in the Annex I "Investment restrictions", section "General Principles", sub-section 2 "Risk diversification". Even in cases where the difference between the mutually owed payments (e.g. interest rate swaps, total return swaps) is owed, as opposed to the delivery or exchange of the underlying assets (e.g. options, forwards, credit default swaps), the sub-fund's potential loss is limited to this difference in the event of default by the counterparty. The credit risk can be reduced by depositing collateral. To trade derivatives on a stock exchange, participants must deposit collateral with a clearing agent in the form of liquid assets (initial margin). The clearing agent will evaluate (and settle, where appropriate) the outstanding positions of each participant, as well as re-evaluate the existing collateral on a daily basis. If the collateral's value falls below a certain threshold (maintenance margin), the participant in question will be required by the clearing agent to bring this value up to its original level by paying in additional collateral (variation margin). With OTC derivatives, this credit risk may also be reduced by the respective counterparty providing collateral (see below), by offsetting different derivative positions that were entered into with this counterparty, as well as through a careful selection process for counterparties (see Annex I "Investment Restrictions", section "General Principles", sub-section "Investment Instruments", point 1.1(q), indent (iv)).

There are also liquidity risks since it may be difficult to buy or sell certain instruments. When derivative transactions are particularly large, or the corresponding market is illiquid (as may be the case with OTC derivatives on the open market), under certain circumstances it may not always be possible to fully execute a transaction or it may only be possible to liquidate a position by incurring increased costs.

Additional risks connected with the employment of derivatives lie in the incorrect determination of prices or valuation of derivatives. There is also the possibility that derivatives do not completely correlate with their underlying assets, interest rates or indices. Many derivatives are complex and frequently valued subjectively. Inappropriate valuations can result in higher demands for cash by counterparties or in a loss of value for the relevant sub-fund.

#### Use of futures and options

While taking account of the restrictions set forth in the Annex II entitled "Techniques and instruments relating to transferable securities or used to hedge currency risks", the Portfolio Manager may buy and sell futures contracts or options on financial instruments, as well as enter into transactions involving options on transferable securities for purposes of hedging or sound portfolio management. The purchase or sale of futures on indices will allow the Portfolio Manager to increase or decrease, at lower costs, the Sub-fund's market exposure. The purchase or sale of call or put options on transferable securities/indices will allow the Portfolio Manager to increase or decrease the exposure to the underlying with respect to the market conditions/trends.

- Options on transferable securities/indices: an option on transferable securities or on indices gives the purchaser, or "Holder", the right, but not the obligation, to purchase, in the case of a call option, or sell, in the case of a put option, a set amount of the underlying at a fixed price by a stated expiration date. The Holder pays a commission (a 'premium') for the option but cannot lose more than this amount, plus associated transaction fees. Compared with futures, options only impose an obligation on the seller or 'Issuer'. If the option is exercised by the Holder, the Issuer is obliged to settle the transaction by surrendering the underlying asset or the cash, based on the value of the underlying asset. An option becomes worthless for the holder if it is not exercised within the period of validity.
  - Such options may be traded on the official listings of a stock market for transferable securities, or traded 'overthe-counter' with first-class financial institutions specialised in this type of transaction. When purchasing an OTC option, the holder will be subject to the default risk of the issuer; for this reason, the purchase of this type of option may require that a guarantee be provided in the form of a margin deposit.
- <u>Futures:</u> a future is a bilateral contract conferring the purchase or sale of a fixed amount of financial instruments (such as index or other instrument) at a stated time in the future for a fixed price. Under these terms, a future has a specific redemption date at which the index value must be surrendered by the seller and acquired by the buyer. The purchase or sale of futures differs from the purchase or sale of transferable securities or other types of instrument in that no initial purchase price is paid. Instead, a variable cash sum no greater than the contract value is deposited with a broker as an 'initial margin'. Subsequent payments from or to the broker will be made daily taking into account the variation, for example, of the index. The use of futures instead of investing in the underlying has the advantage of lower transaction fees.

#### • Use of credit default swaps (CDS)

The SICAV may enter into credit default swaps (CDS) transactions for purposes of hedging or sound portfolio management.

A credit default swap is a bilateral financial contract in which one counterpart (the protection buyer) pays a periodic fee in return for a contingent payment by the protection seller following a credit event of a reference issuer. The protection buyer must either sell particular obligations issued by the reference issuer for its par value (or some other designated reference or strike price) when a credit event occurs or receive a cash settlement based on the difference between the market price and such reference price. A credit event is commonly defined as bankruptcy, insolvency, receivership, material adverse restructuring of debt, or failure to meet payment obligations when due. The International Swaps and Derivatives Association Inc. (ISDA)® has produced standardized documentation for these transactions under the umbrella of its ISDA Master Agreement.

The SICAV may use credit default swaps in order to hedge the specific credit risk of some of the issuers in its portfolio by buying protection.

Moreover, the following rules must be complied with where CDS contracts are executed with a purpose other than hedging:

- The CDS must be used in the exclusive interest of the investors by allowing a satisfactory return compared to the risks incurred by the SICAV;
- The risk exposure arising from these transactions, together with the overall risk exposure relating to derivative financial instruments may not exceed at any time the value of the net assets of each sub-fund of the SICAV;
- The general investment restrictions must apply to the CDS issuer and to the CDS' final debtor risk ("underlying");
- The use of CDS must fit the investment and the risk profiles of the sub-funds concerned;
- The SICAV must ensure to guarantee adequate permanent hedging of commitments linked to the CDS and must always be in a position to carry out the investors' repurchase requests;
- The CDS selected by the SICAV must be sufficiently liquid so as to allow the SICAV to sell/settle the contracts in question at the defined theoretical prices
- The SICAV will only enter into credit default swap transactions with highly rated financial institutions specialized in this type of transaction and only in accordance with the standard terms laid down by the ISDA®.

#### • Risk Management

The Global Risk Exposure calculation method in accordance with applicable laws and regulations can be prepared based either on the commitment approach or the Value at Risk approach (relative or absolute). The risk management procedure shall also be applied within the scope of collateral management (see sub-section "Collateral management" below) and the techniques and instruments for the efficient management of the portfolio (see Annex II "Techniques and Instruments relating to transferable securities or used to hedge currency risks", section "Special techniques and instruments relating to transferable securities and Money Market Instruments").

#### • Collateral Management linked to OTC transactions

If the SICAV enters into OTC transactions, it may be exposed to risks related to the creditworthiness of the OTC counterparties: when the SICAV enters into futures contracts or options or uses other derivative techniques it is subject to the risk that an OTC counterparty may not meet (or cannot meet) its obligations under a specific or multiple contracts. Counterparty risk can be reduced by depositing a security (collateral) (see above).

Collateral received by the SICAV may be used to reduce its counterparty risk exposure if it complies with the criteria set out in applicable laws, regulations and circulars issued by the CSSF from time to time notably in terms of liquidity, valuation, issuer credit quality, correlation, risks linked to the management of collateral and enforceability. In particular, collateral should comply with the criteria provided in Article 43 paragraphs (a) to (h) of the CSSF Circular 14/592, which transposed the Guidelines issued by the European Securities and Market Authority (ESMA) "ESMA 2014/937":

- a) Liquidity any collateral received other than cash should be highly liquid and traded on a Regulated Market or multilateral trading facility with transparent pricing in order that it can be sold quickly at a price that is close to pre-sale valuation. Collateral received should also comply with the provisions of Article 56 of the UCITS Directive.
- b) Valuation collateral received should be valued on at least a daily basis and assets that exhibit high price volatility should not be accepted as collateral unless suitably conservative haircuts are in place.
- c) Issuer credit quality collateral received should be of high quality.
- d) Correlation the collateral received by the UCITS should be issued by an entity that is independent from the counterparty and is expected not to display a high correlation with the performance of the counterparty.
- e) Collateral diversification (asset concentration) collateral should be sufficiently diversified in terms of country, markets and issuers. The criterion of sufficient diversification with respect to issuer concentration is considered to be respected if the UCITS receives from a counterparty of efficient portfolio management and over-the-counter financial derivative transactions a basket of collateral with a maximum exposure to a given issuer of 20% of the UCITS' net asset value. When a UCITS is exposed to different counterparties, the different baskets of collateral should be aggregated to calculate the 20% limit of exposure to a single issuer. By way of derogation from this sub-paragraph, a UCITS may be fully collateralised in different transferable securities and money market instruments issued or guaranteed by a Member State, one or more of its local authorities, an OECD Member State, or a public international body to which one or more Member States belong. Such a UCITS should receive securities from at least six different issues, but securities from any single issue should not account for more than 30% of the UCITS' net asset value. UCITS that intend to be fully collateralised in securities issued or guaranteed by a Member State should disclose this fact in the prospectus of the UCITS. UCITS should also identify the Member States, local authorities, or public international bodies issuing or guaranteeing securities which they are able to accept as collateral for more than 20% of their net asset value.
- f) Risks linked to the management of collateral, such as operational and legal risks, should be identified, managed and mitigated by the risk management process.
- g) Where there is a title transfer, the collateral received should be held by the depositary of the UCITS. For other types of collateral arrangement, the collateral can be held by a third party custodian which is subject to prudential supervision, and which is unrelated to the provider of the collateral.
- h) Collateral received should be capable of being fully enforced by the UCITS at any time without reference to or approval from the counterparty.

Subject to the abovementioned conditions, the collateral policy of the SICAV is as follows. Collateral may be provided in the form of liquid assets in highly liquid currencies, highly liquid equities and first-rate government bonds. The Portfolio Manager will only accept such financial instruments as collateral that would allow it (after objective and appropriate valuation) to liquidate these within an appropriate time period. The Management Company, or a service provider appointed by the Management Company, must assess the collateral's value at least once a day. The collateral's value must be higher than the value of the position of the respective OTC counterparty. However, this value may fluctuate between two consecutive valuations. After each valuation, however, it is ensured (where appropriate, by requesting additional collateral) that the collateral is increased by the desired amount to meet the value of the respective OTC counterparty's position (mark-to-market). In order to adequately take into account the risks related to the collateral in question, the Management Company determines whether the value of the collateral to be requested should be increased, or whether this value should be depreciated by an appropriate, conservatively measured amount (haircut). The larger the collateral's value may fluctuate, the higher the markdown. The markdown is highest for equities. Securities deposited as collateral may not have been issued by the corresponding OTC counterparty or have a high correlation with this OTC counterparty. For this reason, shares from the finance sector are not accepted as collateral. Securities deposited as collateral are held by the Depositary in favour of the SICAV and may not be sold, invested or pledged by the Portfolio Manager.

The Portfolio Manager shall ensure that the collateral transferred to the SICAV is adequately diversified, particularly regarding geographic dispersal, diversification across different markets and diversification of the concentration

risk. The latter is considered to be sufficiently diversified if securities and money market instruments held as collateral and issued by a single issuer do not exceed 20% of the SICAV's net assets.

Collateral that is deposited in the form of cash may be invested by the Portfolio Manager. Investments may only be made in: sight deposits or deposits at notice in accordance with Annex I - point 1.1(f) of section "Investment Instruments"; high-quality government bonds; repurchase transactions within the meaning of section "Special techniques and instruments relating to transferable securities and money market instruments", provided that the counterparty to this transaction is a credit institute within the meaning of point Annex I - point 1.1(f) of section "Investment Instruments" and the Portfolio Manager has the right to cancel the transaction at any time and to request the back transfer of the amount invested (incl. accrued interest); short-term money-market instruments within the meaning of CESR Guidelines 10-049 regarding the definition of European money-market instruments. The restrictions listed in the previous paragraph also apply to the diversification of the concentration risk.

If the SICAV owes a security pursuant to an applicable agreement, such security shall be held in custody by the Depositary in favour of the SICAV. Bankruptcy and insolvency events or other credit events with the Depositary or within its sub-depositary/correspondent bank network may result in the rights of the SICAV in connection with the security to be delayed or restricted in other ways. If the SICAV owes a security pursuant to an applicable agreement, then any such security is to be transferred to the OTC counterparty as agreed between the Portfolio Manager and the OTC counterparty. Bankruptcy and insolvency events or other credit events with the OTC counterparty, the Depositary or within its sub-depositary/correspondent bank network may result in the rights or recognition of the SICAV in connection with the security to be delayed, restricted or even eliminated, which would go so far as to force the SICAV to fulfil its obligations in the framework of the OTC transaction, in spite of any security that had previously been made available to cover any such obligation. The Board of Directors of the Management Company and/or the SICAV shall decide on an internal framework agreement that determines the details of the abovementioned requirements and values, particularly regarding the types of collateral accepted, the amounts to be added to and subtracted from the respective collateral, as well as the investment policy for cash that are deposited as collateral. This framework agreement is reviewed and adapted where appropriate by the Board of Directors of the SICAV on a regular basis.

Investors should note that the SICAV may incur a loss in reinvesting the cash collateral it receives. Such a loss may arise due to a decline in the value of the investment made with cash collateral received. A decline in the value of such in-vestment of the cash collateral would reduce the amount of collateral available to be returned by the SICAV to the counterparty at the conclusion of the transaction. The SICAV would be required to cover the difference in value between the collateral originally received and the amount available to be returned to the counterparty, thereby resulting in a loss to the SICAV.

The maximum counterparty risk of the SICAV related to OTC transactions is currently below the 10% threshold provided by the 2010 Law. Consequently, OTC transactions are not collateralized so that no haircut policy is currently applicable.

For all the rules related to special technics and instruments relating to transferable securities and money market instruments and related collateral haircut policies please refer to Annex II of this Prospectus.

#### Leverage

Leverage is defined pursuant to the applicable ESMA guidelines and CSSF circular 11/512 as from time to time amended as the total of the nominal values of the derivatives used by the respective sub-fund. According to the definition, leverage may result in artificially increased leverage amounts, as some derivatives that can be used for hedging purposes may be included in the calculation. Consequently, this information does not necessarily reflect the precise actual leverage risk that the investor is exposed to.

Where applicable, the expected leverage is expressed in the table below as a ratio between the total of the nominal value and the Net Asset Value of the respective sub-fund and is based on historical data. For sub-funds which have not yet been launched, the expected leverage value will be calculated on the basis of a model portfolio or on the investments of a comparable sub-fund. Greater leverage amounts may be attained for all sub-funds, under certain circumstances.

Active sub-funds	Global Risk Exposure calculation	Expected level of leverage (absolute value)	Reference Portfolio (Benchmark) <sup>1</sup>
BSI-Multinvest - Cash CHF	Commitment approach	n.a.	n.a.
BSI-Multinvest - Cash EUR	Commitment approach	n.a.	n.a.
BSI-Multinvest - Cash USD	Commitment approach	n.a.	n.a.
BSI-Multinvest - Short Term Bonds CHF	Commitment approach	n.a.	n.a.
BSI-Multinvest - Short Term Bonds EUR	Commitment approach	n.a.	n.a.
BSI-Multinvest - Short Term Bonds USD	Commitment approach	n.a.	n.a.
BSI-Multinvest - Bonds CHF	Commitment approach	n.a.	n.a.
BSI-Multinvest - Bonds EUR	Commitment approach	n.a.	n.a.
BSI-Multinvest - Bonds USD	Commitment approach	n.a.	n.a.
BSI Multinvest - Global Dynamic	Commitment approach	n.a.	n.a.
BSI-Multinvest - Global Credit Bond	Commitment approach	n.a.	n.a.
BSI-Multinvest - Emerging Markets Bonds	Commitment approach	n.a.	n.a.
BSI-Multinvest - Swiss Stocks	Commitment approach	n.a.	n.a.
BSI-Multinvest - Euro Stocks	Commitment approach	n.a.	n.a.
BSI-Multinvest - US Stocks	Commitment approach	n.a.	n.a.
BSI-Multinvest - Asian Stocks	Commitment approach	n.a.	n.a.
BSI-Multinvest - Japanese Stocks	Commitment approach	n.a.	n.a.
BSI-Multinvest – Dynamic European Markets	Relative VaR approach	200% - 300%	Stoxx Europe 600
BSI-Multinvest - Strategy Income (CHF)	Commitment approach	n.a.	n.a.
BSI-Multinvest - Strategy Income (EUR)	Commitment approach	n.a.	n.a.
BSI-Multinvest - Strategy Balanced (CHF)	Commitment approach	n.a.	n.a.
BSI-Multinvest - Strategy Balanced (EUR)	Commitment approach	n.a.	n.a.
BSI-Multinvest - Alternative UCITS	Commitment approach	n.a.	n.a.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> In accordance with CSSF Circular 11/512, reference portfolio must be disclosed for sub-funds for which the Global Risk Exposure is calculated using the Relative Value at Risk Approach.

#### Historical performance

The historical performance of the individual sub-funds is outlined in the "key investor information document" relating to each sub-fund.

# Total Expense Ratio ("TER")

The TER expresses the relationship between the gross amount of fund costs and the average net fund assets. The TER for each sub-fund is set forth in the annual report.

# MANAGEMENT COMPANY

BSI Fund Management S.A. is appointed as Management Company and administrative agent, as well as registrar agent, of the SICAV pursuant to the agreement in force since 20<sup>th</sup> October 2014 between the SICAV and the Management Company (the "Management Company Services Agreement").

The Management Company is a company incorporated under Luxembourg law with registered office situated at 44F, rue de la Vallée, L-2661, Luxembourg, Grand Duchy of Luxembourg. The Management Company was incorporated for an indeterminate period in Luxembourg on March 27, 2014 in the form of a joint stock company (i.e., a société anonyme), in accordance with the 1915 Law.

The deed of incorporation of the Management Company was published in the "Mémorial" of April 11, 2014 (Registre de Commerce et des Sociétés of Luxembourg n° B185.861). The coordinated Articles of Incorporation have been published in the "Mémorial" on April 11, 2014.

The name of all other undertakings for collective investment managed by the Management Company from time to time are available at the registered office of the Management Company.

The Management Company is governed by Chapter 15 of the Law of 17th December 2010 and, in this capacity, is responsible for the collective management of the SICAV's portfolio. These duties encompass the following tasks:

- (I) investment management, the Management Company may:
  - provide all advice and recommendations as to the investments to be made,
  - enter into contracts, buy, sell, exchange and deliver all transferable securities and any other assets,
  - exercise, on behalf of the SICAV, all voting rights attaching to the transferable securities constituting the SICAV's assets.
- (II) administration, which encompasses:
  - a) legal services and accounts management for the SICAV,
  - b) follow-up of requests for information from clients,
  - c) valuation of portfolios and calculation of the value of SICAV Shares (including all tax issues),
  - d) verifying compliance with regulations,
  - e) keeping the SICAV's Register of shareholders,
  - f) allocating SICAV income,
  - g) issue and redemption of SICAV Shares (Registrar Agent's duties),
  - h) winding-up of contracts (including sending certificates),
  - i) recording and keeping records of transactions.
- (III) marketing the SICAV's Shares.

In accordance with the laws and regulations currently in force and with the prior approval of the SICAV's Board, the Management Company is authorised to delegate, unless otherwise provided herein, all or part of its duties and powers to any person or company which it may consider appropriate, it being understood that the Prospectus will be amended prior thereto and that the Management Company will remain entirely liable for the actions of such representative(s).

The investment management duties and the administration duties are currently delegated, as described below.

Under the terms of the Management Company Services Agreement, the Management Company shall act as the SICAV's management company in the best interest of the shareholders and according to the provisions set forth by applicable law, the Prospectus, the Articles of Incorporation and the instructions of the SICAV's Board, and shall, in particular, be in charge of the day-to-day management of the SICAV under the overall supervision, instruction, control and ultimate liability of the SICAV's Board. As such, the Management Company shall be responsible for the investment management of the assets of the SICAV, the administration of the SICAV and the implementation of the SICAV's distribution and marketing policy.

In accordance with the Directive 2014/91/EU of 23 July 2014 on UCITS as regards depositary functions, remuneration policies and sanctions ("UCITS V Directive"), the Management Company has established and implemented a remuneration policy and practices that are consistent with, and promote, sound and effective risk management and that neither encourage risk taking which is inconsistent with the risk profiles, rules or instruments of incorporation of the SICAV nor impair compliance with the Management Company's duty to act in the best interest of the SICAV and of its shareholders.

The remuneration policy of the Management Company is in line with the business strategy, objectives, values and interests of the Management Company and the other UCITS that it manages or the Investors of such UCITS, and includes measures to avoid conflicts of interest.

The assessment of performance is set in a multi-year framework appropriate to the holding period recommended to the investors of the UCITS managed by the Management Company in order to ensure that the assessment process is based on longer term performance and its investment risks and that the actual payment of performance-based components of remuneration is spread over the same period.

The Management Company ensures that the fixed and variable component of total remuneration are appropriately balanced and that the fixed component represents a sufficiently high proportion of the total remuneration to allow the operation of a fully flexible policy, on variable remuneration components, including the possibility to pay no variable remuneration component.

Further details of the up-to-date remuneration policy, including but not limited to, a description of how remuneration and benefits are calculated, the identity of persons responsible for awarding the remuneration and benefits and the composition of the remuneration committee, are available at the following website: http://www.bsi-fundmanagement.com/Governance-and-contact/Remuneration-policy-summary.html

A paper copy of the policy is available directly at the registered office of the Management Company and is made available free of charge upon request.

# FUNCTIONS DELEGATED BY THE MANAGEMENT COMPANY

Subject to the conditions set forth by the 2010 Law and the Management Company Services Agreement, the Management Company is authorized, in order to conduct its business efficiently, to delegate, under its responsibility and control, and with the consent of the SICAV and the Luxembourg supervisory authority of the financial sector, part or all of its functions and duties to any third party. The Management Company's liability shall not be affected by the fact that it has delegated its functions and duties to third parties.

The Management Company has delegated the investment management, the administration and the marketing activities of the SICAV's.

The Management Company shall also ensure the compliance of the SICAV with the investment restrictions and oversee the implementation of the SICAV's investment policy.

In consideration of the services rendered, the Management Company receives from the SICAV fees in accordance with normal banking practice in Luxembourg. These are contained in the flat fee cf. section "Charges and Expenses".

#### PORTFOLIO MANAGERS

For the definition of the investment policy and the day-to-day management of each of the SICAV's sub funds, the Management Company may be assisted, at its own expenses and under its overall control and responsibility, by one or several Portfolio Manager(s) for each sub-fund.

- Pursuant to an Investment Management Agreement in force since 20th October 2014, BSI S.A. has been appointed as Portfolio Manager of the SICAV with the power to purchase and sell the assets of the following individual sub-funds at its own discretion, under the responsibility and supervision of the Management Company and within the framework of the investment policy:
  - BSI-Multinvest Cash EUR
  - BSI-Multinvest Cash USD
  - BSI-Multinvest Cash CHF
  - BSI-Multinvest Short Term Bonds CHF
  - BSI-Multinvest Short Term Bonds EUR
  - BSI-Multinvest Short Term Bonds USD
  - BSI-Multinvest Bonds EUR
  - BSI-Multinvest Bonds USD
  - BSI-Multinvest Bonds CHF
  - BSI-Multinvest Global Dynamic
  - BSI-Multinvest Global Credit Bond
  - BSI-Multinvest Emerging Markets Bonds
  - BSI-Multinvest Swiss Stocks
  - BSI-Multinvest US Stocks
  - BSI-Multinvest Asian Stocks
  - BSI-Multinvest Japanese Stocks
  - BSI-Multinvest Dynamic European Markets
  - BSI-Multinvest Strategy Income (CHF)
  - BSI-Multinvest Strategy Income (EUR)

BSI-Multinvest – Strategy Balanced (CHF)

BSI-Multinvest – Strategy Balanced (EUR)

BSI SA is a company under Swiss law with registered office in Lugano Switzerland. It was founded in 1873 and today operates as a private bank in Switzerland and abroad with subsidiaries in the major financial centres of Europe, South America and Asia. BSI SA offers comprehensive banking services in asset management, financial advisory and other financial areas for private investors and companies.

- Pursuant to an Investment Management Agreement in force since 20th October 2014, Thalia SA has been appointed as Portfolio Manager with the power to purchase and sell the assets of the BSI-Multinvest Alternative UCITS sub-fund at its own discretion, under the responsibility and supervision of the Management Company and within the framework of the investment policy.
   THALIA SA is a Swiss asset management company with registered office in Lugano. THALIA SA is subject to the supervision by the Swiss Financial Market Supervisory Authority (FINMA). The company was founded as a public limited company in Lugano in April 2003 and is owned by BSI SA, a Swiss based bank founded in 1873. THALIA SA is active in the area of alternative investments providing hedge funds advisory and portfolio management services in Switzerland and abroad.
- Pursuant to an Investment Management Agreement in force since 7th December 2015, Generali Investments
  Europe S.p.A. Società di gestione del risparmio, has been appointed as Portfolio Manager with the power to
  purchase and sell the assets of the BSI-Multinvest Euro Stocks sub-fund at its own discretion, under the
  responsibility and supervision of the Management Company and within the framework of the investment
  policy.

Generali Investments Europe S.p.A. Società di gestione del risparmio, Triest/Italy, (hereinafter called "Generali SGR S.p.A.") is an italian asset management company – therefore subject to supervision in Italy by the Banca D'Italia - with a branch in 2, rue Pillet-Will 75309, Paris Cedex 09, France. Generali SGR S.p.A. was founded in 1998 and has many years' experience in the field of asset management.

The day to day management may be delegated to other entities/ offices belonging to the BSI AG Group but in case of effective delegation, the Prospectus will be amended accordingly.

Supervision of the activities of the Portfolio Managers is the sole responsibility of the Management Company. However, the SICAV's Board assumes ultimate responsibility for management.

The Portfolio Managers may be assisted, with the prior approval of the Management Company and under its overall control and responsibility, by one or more Sub-Portfolio t Manager(s) for each sub fund. It is being understood that the Prospectus will be amended accordingly.

The Portfolio Managers may, at their own expense, use the services of an investment advisor.

The Portfolio Manager's remuneration is included in the flat fee (cf. section "Charges and Expenses").

# DEPOSITARY BANK AND PAYING AGENT

The rights and duties of the Depositary pursuant to the 2010 Law and the UCITS V Directive are assumed by UBS (Luxembourg) S.A.

UBS (Luxembourg) S.A. is a public limited company (société anonyme) under the laws of Luxembourg incorporated for an unlimited duration and is a wholly-owned banking subsidiary of UBS AG, Zurich, founded on August 20th, 1973. Its registered office is at 33A, avenue J. F. Kennedy, L-1855 Luxembourg, Grand Duchy of Luxembourg. It is licensed to engage in all banking operations under Luxembourg law.

In addition to international banking, UBS (Luxembourg) S.A. is also active in private banking and offers a wide range of customer services, among them investment advisory and asset management services, time deposits as well as securities and foreign exchange.

Pursuant to a depositary and paying agent agreement (the "Depositary Agreement"), UBS (Luxembourg) S.A. has been appointed as depositary of the Company (the "Depositary"). The Depositary will also provide paying agent services to the Company.

Pursuant to the Depositary Agreement, the Depositary has been appointed for the safe-keeping of financial instruments that can be held in custody, for the record keeping and verification of ownership of other assets of the SICAV as well as to ensure for the effective and proper monitoring of the SICAV's cash flows in accordance with the provisions of the Law of 2010 and the Depositary Agreement.

All securities, cash and other authorized assets of the SICAV entrusted to and held by or to the order of the Depositary in safe custody shall be kept by the Depositary for the shareholders. The Depositary performs all customary banking duties relating to the SICAV's accounts and securities as well as all routine administrative work in connection with the SICAV's assets.

The Depositary ensures that the cash flows of the SICAV are properly monitored, and, in particular, that all payments made by, or on behalf of, investors upon the subscription of the SICAV Shares have been received, and that all cash of the SICAV has been booked in cash accounts that are:

- a) opened in the name of the SICAV, or of the Depositary acting on behalf of the SICAV;
- b) opened at an entity referred to in points (a), (b) and (c) of Article 18(1) of Commission Directive 2006/73/EC (22), i.e. respectively a central bank, a credit institution authorised in accordance with Directive 2000/12/EC; a bank authorised in a third country; and
- c) maintained in accordance with the principles set out in Article 16 of Directive 2006/73/EC on safeguarding of client financial instruments and funds.

Where the cash accounts are opened in the name of the Depositary acting on behalf of the SICAV, no cash of the entity referred to in point (b) above and none of the own cash of the Depositary shall be booked on such accounts.

The assets of the SICAV shall be entrusted to the Depositary for safekeeping as follows:

- (a) for financial instruments that may be held in custody, the Depositary shall:
  - i. hold in custody all financial instruments that may be registered in a financial instruments account opened in the Depositary's books and all financial instruments that can be physically delivered to the Depositary;
  - ii. ensure that all financial instruments that can be registered in a financial instruments account opened in the Depositary's books are registered in the Depositary's books within segregated accounts in accordance with the principles set out in Article 16 of Directive 2006/73/EC, opened in the name of the SICAV, so that they can be clearly identified as belonging to the SICAV in accordance with the applicable law at all times;
- (b) for other assets, the Depositary shall:
  - verify the ownership by the SICAV of such assets by assessing whether the SICAV holds the ownership based on information or documents provided by the SICAV and, where available, on external evidence;
  - ii. maintain a record of those assets for which it is satisfied that the SICAV holds the ownership and keep that record up to date.

In addition, the Depositary shall also ensure that (i) the sale, issue, repurchase, conversion redemption and cancellation of Shares are carried out for the SICAV's account in accordance with Luxembourg law, the Prospectus and the Articles of Incorporation, (ii) the net asset value of the Shares is calculated in accordance with Luxembourg law, the Prospectus and the Articles of Incorporation, (iii) the instructions of the Management Company or the SICAV are carried out, unless they conflict with applicable Luxembourg law, the Prospectus and/or the Articles of Incorporation, (iv) in transactions involving the SICAV's assets any consideration is remitted to the SICAV within the usual time limits, and (v) the Company's incomes are applied in accordance with Luxembourg law, the Prospectus and the Articles of Association.

The Depositary shall provide the Management Company and the SICAV, on a regular basis, with a comprehensive inventory of all of the assets of the SICAV.

Assets held in custody by the Depositary shall not be reused by the Depositary, or any Sub-Custodian to which the custody function has been delegated, for their own account, unless such reuse is expressly allowed by the Law of 2010. Reuse comprises any transaction of assets held in custody including, but not limited to, transferring, pledging, selling and lending. The assets held in custody by the Depositary may be allowed to be reused only where:

- (a) the reuse of the assets is executed for the account of the SICAV;
- (b) the Depositary is carrying out the instructions of the Management Company on behalf of the SICAV;

- (c) the reuse is for the benefit of the SICAV and in the interest of the shareholders; and
- (d) the transaction is covered by high-quality and liquid collateral received by the SICAV under a title transfer arrangement. In such case, the market value of the collateral shall, at all times, amount to at least the market value of the reused assets plus a premium.

In compliance with the provisions of the Depositary Agreement and the Law of 2010, the Depositary may, subject to certain conditions and in order to effectively conduct its duties, delegate part or all of its safe-keeping duties in relation to financial instruments that can be held in custody, duly entrusted to the Depositary for custody purposes, and/or all or part of its duties regarding the record keeping and verification of ownership of other assets of the SICAV to one or more sub-custodian(s), as they are appointed by the Depositary from time to time.

Prior to the appointment of any sub-custodian and sub-delegate and on an ongoing basis based on applicable laws and regulations as well as its conflict of interests policy the Depositary shall assess potential conflicts of interests that may arise from the delegation of its safekeeping functions. The Depositary is part of the UBS Group, a worldwide, full-service private banking, investment banking, asset management and financial services organization which is a major participant in the global financial markets. As such, potential conflicts of interest from the delegation of its safekeeping functions could arise as the Depositary and its affiliates are active in various business activities and may have differing direct or indirect interests.

Investors may obtain additional information free of charge by addressing their request in writing to the Depositary. In order to avoid any potential conflicts of interest, the Depositary does not appoint any sub-custodians and does not allow the appointment of any sub-delegate which is part of the UBS Group, unless such appointment is in the interest of the shareholders and no conflict of interest has been identified at the time of the sub-custodian's or sub-delegate's appointment. Irrespective of whether a given sub-custodian or sub-delegate is part of the UBS Group or not, the Depositary will exercise the same level of due skill, care and diligence both in relation to the selection and appointment as well as in the on-going monitoring of the relevant sub-custodian or sub-delegate. Furthermore, the conditions of any appointment of a sub-custodian or sub-delegate that is member of the UBS Group will be negotiated at arm's length in order to ensure the interests of the SICAV and its shareholders. Should a conflict of interest occur and in case such conflict of interest cannot be mitigated, such conflict of interest as well as the decisions taken will be disclosed to shareholders.

An up-to-date description of any safekeeping functions delegated by the Depositary and an up-to-date list of these delegates and sub-delegate can be found on the following webpage: https://www.ubs.com/global/en/legalinfo2/luxembourg.html.

In order to ensure that its tasks are only delegated to sub-custodians providing an adequate standard of protection, (i) the tasks have not to be delegated with the intention of avoiding the requirements laid down in the law; (ii)the Depositary has to be able to demonstrate that exist an objective reason for the delegation; (iii) the sub-custodians shall have structures and expertise that are adequate and proportionate to the nature and complexity of the assets of the SICAV which have been entrusted to them and for custody tasks and have to be subject to effective prudential regulation, including minimum capital requirements, supervision in the jurisdiction concerned and to an external periodic audit in order to ensure that the financial instruments are in its possession and (iv) that its takes all necessary steps to ensure that in the event of its insolvency, assets of the SICAV held by them in custody are unavailable for distribution among, or realisation for the benefit of, creditors of the sub-custodians; (v) the Depositary has to exercise all due skill, care and diligence as required by the Law of 2010 in the selection and the appointment of any sub-custodian to whom it intends to delegate parts of its tasks and has to continue to exercise all due skill, care and diligence in the periodic review and ongoing monitoring of any sub-custodian to which it has delegated parts of its tasks as well as of any arrangements of the sub-custodian in respect of the matters delegated to it. In particular, any delegation is only possible when the sub-custodians at all times during the performance of the tasks delegated to it segregates the assets of the SICAV from the Depositary's own assets and from assets belonging to the sub-custodian in accordance with the Law of 2010. The Depositary's liability shall not be affected by any such delegation, unless otherwise stipulated in the Law of 2010 and/or the Depositary Agreement.

The appointment of such sub-custodians (a) shall be evidenced by a written agreement, (b) shall, inter alia, regulate the flow of information deemed to be necessary to allow the Depositary to perform its functions for the SICAV for which it has been appointed as agent of the Depositary and (c) shall ensure that the same rules applicable to the Depositary as set forth under this chapter of the Prospectus are complied by such sub-custodians. An up-to-date list of all the sub-custodians is made available to investors upon request and can be found to the following webpage: www.ubs.com/global/en/legalinfoz/luxembourg.

The Depositary is liable to the SICAV or its shareholders for the loss of a financial instrument held in custody by the Depositary and/or a sub-custodian. In case of loss of such financial instrument, the Depositary has to return a financial instrument of an identical type or the corresponding amount to the SICAV without undue delay. In accordance with the provisions of the Law of 2010, the Depositary will not be liable for the loss of a financial instrument, if such loss has arisen as a result of an external event beyond its reasonable control, the consequences of which would have been unavoidable despite all reasonable efforts to the contrary. The Depositary shall be liable to the SICAV and to the shareholders for all other losses suffered by them as a result of the Depositary's negligence or intentional

The Depositary is entitled to charge a commission in line with the scale of fees customarily applied by banks at the financial centre of Luxembourg. These are contained in the flat fee (cf. section "Charges and Expenses"). UBS (Luxembourg) S.A. has, in addition, taken on the functions of Paying Agent of the SICAV. In this capacity it performs in particular financial services connected with the issue and repurchase of the SICAV's Shares and on the SICAV's instructions.

The SICAV and the Depositary may terminate the agreement at any time by giving a three months' notice in writing by registered letter to the other party. The SICAV may only terminate the Depositary's contract, however, if a new Depositary takes over the functions and responsibilities of the SICAV's Depositary. After such termination the Depositary must continue to carry out its functions until the entire assets of the SICAV have been transferred to the new Depositary. In the event of the Depositary giving notice, the SICAV shall be obliged to appoint a new Depositary. In this event, the Depositary must safeguard the interests of the SICAV until its functions are transferred to the new Depositary. If the SICAV does not name such successor depositary in time the SICAV may notify the CSSF of the situation.

# DOMICILIATION, ADMINISTRATIVE AND TRANSFER AGENT

Pursuant to an agreement between the Management Company and the Administrative Agent, UBS Fund Services (Luxembourg) S.A. has been appointed as Administrative, Domiciliary and Transfer Agent of the SICAV. In this capacity it performs, inter alia, the administrative functions required by law. These administrative services mainly include the periodical calculation of the Net Asset Value per share and the keeping of the SICAV's accounts as well as reporting. It also carries out the other tasks of the Administrative Agent in accordance with the provisions applicable in Luxembourg. It is responsible in particular for processing share subscriptions, repurchases and conversions, as well as for transferring the relevant monies.

Either party may terminate the above mentioned agreement by giving three months' notice in writing to the other party. Should the contract be terminated, the Management Company and/or the SICAV shall endeavour to replace UBS Fund Services (Luxembourg) S.A. at the time the termination of the agreement becomes effective. Should it be replaced, UBS Fund Services (Luxembourg) S.A. shall take all the measures necessary to defend the justified interests of the shareholders, pursuant to the 2010 Law and the provisions of this contract.

The Administrative Agent is entitled to charge a commission in line with the scale of fees customarily applied at the financial centre of Luxembourg. These are contained in the flat fee (cf. section "Charges and Expenses").

#### DISTRIBUTOR

The Management Company intends to appoint, in compliance with applicable laws, one or several main distributors to organize the marketing and distribution of Shares of the SICAV. The main distributor may, from time to time, appoint sales agent(s)/ sub-distributor(s) to offer for sale and sell the Shares of each sub-fund in all countries in which the offering and selling of these Shares is allowed. The main distributors, sales agent(s)/ sub-distributor(s) is/are entitled to retain the sales commission (up to a max. of 5% of the subscription amount) for the Shares they have sold or to waive it totally or partially.

The main Distributor and/or the sales agent/ sub-distributor forward to UBS Fund Services (Luxembourg) S.A. as Transfer Agent the requests for subscription, repurchase and conversion and arranges for the corresponding payments to be made.

Any other remuneration, if any, for the Distributor is included in the flat fee (cf. section "Charges and Expenses").

# CONFLICTS OF INTEREST

The Board, the Management Company, the Portfolio Manager(s), the Depositary, the Administrative Agent and the other service providers of the SICAV, and/or their respective affiliates, members, employees or any person connected with them may be subject to various conflicts of interest in their relationships with the SICAV.

The Management Company, the SICAV, the Portfolio Manager(s), the Administrative Agent and the Depositary have adopted and implemented a conflicts of interest policy and have made appropriate organisational and administrative arrangements to identify and manage conflicts of interests so as to minimise the risk of the SICAV's interests being prejudiced, and if they cannot be avoided, ensure that the SICAV's investors are treated fairly.

The Administrative Agent, the Depositary and certain distributors are part of the UBS Group (the "Affiliated Person").

The Affiliated Person is a worldwide, full-service private banking, investment banking, asset management and financial services organization and a major participant in the global financial markets. As such, the Affiliated Person is active in various business activities and may have other direct or indirect interests in the financial markets in which the SICAV invests.

The Affiliated Person including its subsidiaries and branches may act as counterparty and in respect of financial derivative contracts entered into by the SICAV. A potential conflict may further arise as the Depositary is related to a legal entity of the Affiliated Person which provides other products or services to the SICAV.

In the conduct of its business, the Affiliated Person's policy is to identify, manage and where necessary prohibit any action or transaction that may pose a conflict between the interests of the Affiliated Persons' various business activities and the SICAV or its investors. The Affiliated Person strives to manage any conflicts in a manner consistent with the highest standards of integrity and fair dealing. For this purpose, the Affiliated Person has implemented procedures that shall ensure that any business activities involving a conflict which may harm the interests of the SICAV or its investors, are carried out with an appropriate level of independence and that any conflicts are resolved fairly.

#### SHARES

The Shares issued in the various sub-funds of the SICAV's assets are exclusively registered Shares.

Share certificates will not be issued in physical form but written confirmations of the Shares subscribed will be dispatched to the investors.

Fractions of Shares up to three decimal places will be issued. Fractions of Shares have no voting rights, but do have rights to the net assets and to any dividend payments.

The subscription monies deriving from the issue of Shares will be invested in the assets of the respective sub-fund and/ or class of Shares.

The Board will set up a separate portfolio of assets for each sub-fund. Each of these portfolios of assets will be allocated solely to the Shares issued in the sub-fund concerned, in proportion to the shareholders among each other.

In accordance with the legal regulations and the provisions of the Articles of Association, each share in the SICAV entitles the holder to one vote at every shareholder's meeting, irrespective of the sub-fund in which the share was issued.

### ISSUE OF SHARES

The Board reserves the right to issue, for each sub-fund, various classes of Shares, which may differ from one another, particularly in respect of their dividend policy and commission structure. At present only the following classes of Shares are issued:

Shares of "Class A" which is a capitalizing Shares class dedicated to retail investors.

Shares of "Class M" which is capitalizing Shares dedicated to institutional investors as defined from time to time by the competent Supervisory Authority in Luxembourg including investors who have signed a discretionary asset management mandate with a credit institution or other professional of the financial sector.

The SICAV may also issue currency hedged Classes of Shares.

Shares in each sub-fund are issued at the subscription price on every Business Day (as defined under section "Introduction"); this price is calculated on every Valuation Day (as defined under section "Introduction") of the Net Asset Value per Share of the relevant class of Shares.

For the sub-fund BSI-Multinvest – Alternative UCITS, the Net Asset Value will be calculated weekly every Wednesday, provided that day is a Business Day in Luxembourg (hereafter the "NAV calculation date"). If the "NAV calculation date" is not a Business Day in Luxembourg, the "NAV calculation date" is the next Business Day in Luxembourg.

As soon as sub-funds or classes of Shares are open for subscription, the Management Company may set an initial subscription period during which the Shares are issued at a fixed subscription price, plus a sales commission, to be charged if applicable.

After expiry of the initial subscription period, the Shares in the various sub-funds are issued at a subscription price that is calculated on the basis of the Net Asset Value per Share of the relevant class of Shares on the applicable Valuation Day. The Net Asset Value per Share of each class of Shares of a sub-fund is determined on the basis of the latest available closing prices of the Business Day preceding a Valuation Day, as published by the securities exchanges concerned.

Subscription applications received by UBS Fund Services (Luxembourg) S.A. as Transfer Agent not later than 4:00 p.m. (Luxembourg time) on any Business Day preceding a Valuation Day will be settled, if accepted, at the subscription price of that Valuation Day. Any applications received after 4:00 p.m. (Luxembourg time) on any Business Day preceding a Valuation Day will be settled, if accepted, at the subscription price of the next Valuation Day.

Subscription applications for the sub-fund BSI-Multinvest – Alternative UCITS received by UBS Fund Services (Luxembourg) S.A. as Transfer Agent before 4:00 p.m. (Luxembourg time) on the fifth Business Day in Luxembourg before the "NAV calculation date of the Sub Fund BSI-Multinvest – Alternative UCITS" will be processed on the basis of the Net Asset Value calculated for the relevant "NAV calculation date of the Sub Fund BSI-Multinvest – Alternative UCITS", provided that the issue price is paid is duly received.

Earlier cut-off times may apply to the submission of orders for those orders placed with distributors abroad in order to ensure that these can be forwarded on to the Administrative Agent in time. These cut-off times may be obtained from the respective distributors. The Net Asset Value is calculated and published on any Valuation Day. Accordingly subscriptions are made at unknown prices on any Business Day (forward pricing).

The subscription price for each class of share must be received by the SICAV within three (3) Business Days of the date on which the subscription applications were duly received by the Administrative Agent.

For the sub-fund BSI-Multinvest – Alternative UCITS the subscription price must be received by the SICAV no later than the fifth Business Day in Luxembourg before the relevant "NAV calculation date of the Sub Fund BSI-Multinvest – Alternative UCITS".

The Management Company and/or the SICAV reserve the right to reject any subscription application or to accept it only partially. Moreover, the SICAV's Board reserves the right to suspend the issue and sale of shares in each subfund at any time and without advance notice.

The Board is free to accept full or partial subscriptions in kind at its discretion. In this case the capital subscribed in kind must harmonize with the investment policy and restrictions of the particular sub-fund. These investments will also be audited by the Auditor assigned by the SICAV. Any associated costs will be payable by the investor.

Subscriptions can be made in number of Shares or by amount for all sub-funds but for the sub-fund BSI-Multinvest – Alternative UCITS where subscriptions can be made only in amount.

Should calculation of the Net Asset Value per share for a sub-fund be suspended by the SICAV (cf. Annex III of the Prospectus), no Shares shall be issued in this sub-fund during the period of suspension.

### Prevention of money laundering and terrorist financing

The main Distributors, sales agents and sub-distributors of Shares must respect the provisions of the Luxembourg law of 12 November 2004 on the prevention of money laundering and terrorist financing, as well as subsequent regulations issued by the Luxembourg government or supervisory authorities.

Amongst others subscribers must establish their identity with the sub-distributors or the sales agent which collects their subscription. The sub-distributors or the sale agents must request from subscribers the following identification documents: for individuals a certified copy of the passport/identity card (certified by the sub-distributors or sale agents or by the local public authority); for companies or other legal entities, a certified copy of their articles of incorporation, a certified copy of the extract from the commercial register, a copy of the most recently published annual accounts, the complete identification of the material beneficial owner, i.e. the final shareholders.

The main distributors must ensure that the sales agents and the main distributors strictly observe the above identification procedure. UBS Fund Services (Luxembourg) S.A. as Transfer Agent, the SICAV and the Management Company may at any time request assurance for compliance with the above requirements from the sub-distributors/sales agents.

In addition, the main distributors and sales agents/sub-distributors must also respect all regulations regarding the prevention of money laundering in force in their respective countries.

#### REPURCHASE OF SHARES

In accordance with the provisions of the Articles of Association and subject to the provisions below, every shareholder of the SICAV has the right at any time to ask to repurchase all or part of the Shares which he/she holds in a sub-fund.

Shareholders who request that all or part of their Shares be repurchased must send an irrevocable application to this effect to UBS Fund Services (Luxembourg) S.A. as Transfer Agent in writing. This application must contain the following details: the applicant's identity and address, the number of Shares to be repurchased, the name of the sub-fund and/or class in which the Shares were issued and the name of the person to whom the payment should be made.

Repurchases can be only made in number of Shares.

The repurchase price can only be paid if the document(s) necessary for the money transfer is/are attached to the repurchase application.

Shares in each sub-fund may be repurchased at the repurchase price on every Business Day (as defined under section "Introduction"); this price is calculated on every Valuation Day (as defined under section "Introduction") of the Net Asset Value per share of the relevant class of Shares.

For the sub-fund BSI-Multinvest – Alternative UCITS, the Net Asset Value will be calculated weekly every Wednesday, provided that day is a Business Dayin Luxembourg. (Hereafter the "NAV calculation date of the Sub Fund BSI-Multinvest – Alternative UCITS") If the "NAV calculation date of the Sub Fund BSI-Multinvest –

Alternative UCITS" is not a Business Day in Luxembourg, the "NAV calculation date of the Sub Fund BSI-Multinvest – Alternative UCITS" is the next Business Dayin Luxembourg.

Repurchase applications received by UBS Fund Services (Luxembourg) S.A. as Transfer Agent not later than 4:00 p.m. (Luxembourg time) on any Business Day preceding a Valuation Day will be settled, if accepted, at the repurchase price of that Valuation Day.

Any applications received after 4:00 p.m. (Luxembourg time) on any Business Day preceding a Valuation Day will be settled, if accepted, at the repurchase price of the next Valuation Day.

Earlier cut-off times may apply to the submission of orders for those orders placed with distributors in Switzerland and abroad in order to ensure that these can be forwarded on to the Administrative Agent in time. These cut-off times may be obtained from the respective distributors. The Net Asset Value is calculated and published on any Valuation Day. Accordingly Shares are returned for repurchase at unknown prices on any Business Day.

Redemption applications for the sub-fund BSI-Multinvest – Alternative UCITS received by UBS Fund Services (Luxembourg) S.A. as Transfer Agent before 4.00 p.m. (Luxembourg Time) at latest on the fifth day in Luxembourg before the relevant "NAV calculation date of the Sub Fund BSI-Multinvest – Alternative UCITS" for redemptions will be processed on the basis of the Net Asset Value calculated for that "NAV calculation date of the Sub Fund BSI-Multinvest – Alternative UCITS".

The repurchase price is, as a matter of principle, paid in the currency of the sub-fund and/or class concerned or, at the shareholder's request, in another currency selected by the latter; expenses incurred in connection with the currency exchange will be charged to the shareholder.

The repurchase price of the Shares may be above or below the initial value upon purchase or subscription. The repurchase price corresponds to the Net Asset Value per share on the Valuation Day concerned. It will, as a matter of principle, be paid in Luxembourg not later than three (3) Business Days of the date on which the repurchase applications were duly received by UBS Fund Services (Luxembourg) S.A. as Transfer Agent (T+3) for the following sub-funds:

BSI-Multinvest - Short Term Bonds CHF

BSI-Multinvest – Short Term Bonds EUR

BSI-Multinvest - Short Term Bonds USD

BSI-Multinvest - Asian Stocks

BSI-Multinvest - Swiss Stocks

BSI-Multinvest – Cash EUR

 ${\sf BSI-Multinvest-Cash\ USD}$ 

BSI-Multinvest - Cash CHF

BSI-Multinvest – Bonds EUR

BSI-Multinvest – Bonds USD

BSI-Multinvest - Bonds CHF

BSI-Multinvest – Global Dynamic

BSI-Multinvest – Global Credit Bond

BSI-Multinvest – Emerging Markets Bonds

BSI-Multinvest - Euro Stocks

BSI-Multinvest - Japanese Stocks

The repurchase price for each class of Shares will, as a matter of principle, be paid in Luxembourg not later than five (5) Business Days of the date on which the repurchase applications were duly received by UBS Fund Services (Luxembourg) S.A. as Transfer Agent (T+5) for the following sub-funds:

BSI-Multinvest - US Stocks

BSI-Multinvest – Strategy Income (CHF)

BSI-Multinvest – Strategy Income (EUR)

BSI-Multinvest – Strategy Balanced (EUR)

BSI-Multinvest – Strategy Balanced (CHF)

BSI-Multinvest – Dynamic European Markets

The repurchase price for each class of Shares will, as a matter of principle, be paid in Luxembourg not later than ten (10) Business Days of the date on which the repurchase applications were duly received by UBS Fund Services (Luxembourg) S.A. as Transfer Agent (T+10) for the following sub-fund:

Repurchased Shares will be cancelled.

No Shares in a sub-fund will be repurchased as long as calculation of the Net Asset Value per share of this sub-fund is suspended.

Should the applications for repurchase or conversion of Shares received on a day on which Shares can be repurchased or converted exceed 10% of the outstanding Shares of the sub-fund concerned, 20% in case of BSI-Multinvest – Alternative UCITS, the Board of Directors may in addition decide to defer such application. The repurchase and conversion applications concerned will be given priority for processing over the applications received after the original repurchase date.

In accordance with the Articles of Association, the SICAV is allowed to repurchase all Shares that are owned by a national of the United States of America.

# **CONVERSION OF SHARES**

In accordance with the provisions of the Articles of Association and subject to the provisions below, each shareholder may switch from one sub-fund to another sub-fund.

The conversion of Shares within a sub-fund or between different sub-funds may take place on any Business Day.

The conversion of Shares of "Class M" into Shares of "Class A" is allowed but the conversion from Shares of "Class A" into shares of "Class M" is forbidden.

The conversion application should be sent by the shareholder to UBS Fund Services (Luxembourg) S.A. as Transfer Agent by telex or in writing. The procedure and the time periods that are applicable to the repurchase of Shares apply by analogy to the conversion of Shares.

A conversion application is executed when the prerequisite set out below has been met:

UBS Fund Services (Luxembourg) S.A. as Transfer Agent has received a properly completed conversion application form.

The rate at which all or part of the Shares in an original sub-fund and/or class of Shares are converted into Shares in a new sub-fund and/or class of Shares is determined in accordance with the following formula:

$$A = (\underline{B \times C \times D})$$

where:

- A is the number of Shares to be allocated in the new sub-fund and/ or class of Shares;
- B is the number of Shares of the original sub-fund and/ or class of Shares to be converted;
- C is the Net Asset Value per share of the original sub-fund and/ or class on the relevant Valuation Day;
- D is the actual rate of exchange on the day concerned in respect of the Reference Currency of the original sub-fund and/ or class and the Reference Currency of the new sub-fund and/ or class;
- E is the Net Asset Value per share of the new sub-fund and/ or class on the relevant Valuation Day.

The SICAV may charge a conversion commission of a maximum of 1% of the amount to be converted in favour of the main distributor(s) and/or sales agent(s)/sub-distributor(s).

No Shares will be converted as long as calculation of the Net Asset Value per share of the sub-funds concerned is suspended by the SICAV.

# MARKET TIMING & LATE TRADING

Investors are informed that the Board is entitled to take adequate measure in order to prevent practices known as "Market-Timing" in relation to investments in the SICAV. The Board will also ensure that the relevant cut-off time for requests for subscription, redemption and conversion are strictly complied with and will therefore take adequate measures to prevent practices known as "Late Trading". In the event of recourse to main distributors, the Board will ensure that the main distributor duly complies with the relevant cut-off time.

The Board is entitled to reject requests for subscription and conversion in the event that it has knowledge or suspicions of the existence of such practices. In addition, the Board is authorized to take any further measures deemed appropriate to prevent the above mentioned practices, without prejudice however to the provisions under Luxembourg law.

# **DIVIDEND POLICY**

The distribution of dividends to the shareholders is not the principle objective of the SICAV's earnings distribution policy.

The income and capital gains generated by each sub-fund or class(es) of Shares are capitalized in the sub-fund or class(es) of Shares concerned. However, should the payment of a dividend be deemed appropriate in connection with any sub-fund or class(es) of Shares, the Directors may propose to the general meeting of shareholders the payment of a dividend from the distributable net investment income and/or from the realized and/or unrealized capital gains after deduction of the realized and/or unrealized capital losses within the limits of the law.

Any dividend announcements will be published in accordance with the provisions of Luxembourg law.

Any dividends remaining unclaimed after five years shall be forfeited and revert to the sub-fund or class(es) of Shares out of which they should have been paid.

#### CHARGES AND EXPENSES

The SICAV will pay for the various classes of Shares a flat fee calculated daily on the average Net Asset Value of the classes of Shares and paid at the end of each month within a period of five Business Days in Luxembourg. The flat fee is shown in the table below:

Sub-Fund	Reference Reference		Maximum Flat Fee	
30D-1 011u	Currency sub-fund	Currency Share Class	Class "A"	Class "M"
BSI-Multinvest – Cash CHF	CHF	CHF	1.00% p.a.	o.40% p.a.
BSI-Multinvest – Cash EUR	EUR	EUR	1.00% p.a.	o.40% p.a.
BSI-Multinvest – Cash USD	USD	USD	1.00% p.a.	o.40% p.a.
BSI-Multinvest – Short Term Bonds CHF	CHF	CHF	1.00% p.a.	o.8o% p.a.
BSI-Multinvest – Short Term Bonds EUR	EUR	EUR	1.00% p.a.	o.8o% p.a.
BSI-Multinvest – Short Term Bonds USD	USD	USD	1.00% p.a.	o.8o% p.a.
BSI-Multinvest – Bonds EUR	EUR	EUR	1,20% p.a.	o.8o% p.a.
BSI-Multinvest – Bonds USD	USD	USD	1.20% p.a.	o.8o% p.a.
BSI-Multinvest – Bonds CHF	CHF	CHF	1.20% p.a.	o.8o% p.a.
		EUR	1.20% p.a.	o.8o% p.a.
BSI-Multinvest – Global Dynamic	EUR	USD (hedged)	1.20%p.a.	o.8o% p.a.
		CHF (hedged)	1.20% p.a.	o.8o% p.a.
		EUR	1.50% p.a.*	o.8o% p.a.*
BSI-Multinvest – Global Credit Bond	EUR	USD (hedged)	1.50% p.a.*	o.8o% p.a.*
		CHF (hedged)	1.50% p.a.*	o.8o% p.a.*

Sub-Fund	Reference	Reference	Maximum Flat Fee	
Sub-runa	Currency sub-fund	Currency Share Class	Class "A"	Class "M"
BSI-Multinvest – Emerging Markets Bonds	USD	USD	1.50% p.a.	-
B31-Moltilivest – Efflergilig Markets Bolius	030	EUR (hedged)	1.50% p.a.	
BSI-Multinvest – Swiss Stocks	CHF	CHF	2.00% p.a.	1.00% p.a.
B31-MUILITYEST – 2MISS 2TOCKS	СПГ	EUR (hedged)	-	1.00% p.a.
BSI-Multinvest – Euro Stocks	EUR	EUR	2.00%p.a.	1.00% p.a.
BSI-Multinvest – US Stocks	USD	USD	2.00% p.a.	1.00% p.a.
		USD	2.00% p.a.	1.00% p.a.
BSI-Multinvest – Asian Stocks	USD	EUR (hedged)	2.00% p.a.	1.00% p.a.
		CHF (hedged)	2.00% p.a.	1.00% p.a.
	JPY	JPY	2.00%p.a.	1.00% p.a.
DCI M III		EUR (hedged)	2.00%p.a.	1.00% p.a.
BSI-Multinvest – Japanese Stocks		USD (hedged)	2.00%p.a.	1.00% p.a.
		CHF (hedged)	2.00%p.a.	1.00% p.a.
BSI-Multinvest – Dynamic European Markets	EUR	EUR	2.00%p.a.	1.00% p.a.
		CHF (hedged)	2.00%p.a.	1.00% p.a.
BSI-Multinvest – Strategy Income (CHF)	CHF	CHF	2.00% p.a.	ı
BSI-Multinvest – Strategy Income (EUR)	EUR	EUR	2.00% p.a.	-
BSI-Multinvest – Strategy Balanced (CHF)	CHF	CHF	2.00% p.a.	-
DCI Multipuest Strategy Palanced (FUD)	EUR	EUR	2.00% p.a.	-
BSI-Multinvest – Strategy Balanced (EUR)		USD (hedged)	2.00% p.a.	-
BSI-Multinvest – Alternative UCITS	EUR	EUR	1,55% p.a. *	1.00% p.a. *

<sup>\*</sup> Refer to the paragraph about Performance Fee

This flat fee is used to pay the Management Company for its services (e.g. administrative services, investment management services, marketing/distribution services) and the Depositary Bank. It also covers all the costs incurred by the SICAV and the sub-funds or classes of Shares relating to:

- the establishment expenses including notary fees
- costs of registration and annual charges by supervisory authorities and by stock exchanges in Luxembourg and abroad
- audit fees
- cost of printing of Articles of Association, Prospectuses, the annual and semi-annual reports and related translations
- fees related to price publication and the publication of notices to investors

#### with the exception of the following:

- all taxes which are levied on the assets and the income of the SICAV, particularly the "taxe d'abonnement";
- customary brokerage fees and commissions which are charged by other banks and brokers for securities transactions and similar transactions;
- costs for extraordinary measures carried out in the interests of shareholders, particularly arranging expert opinions and dealing with legal proceedings, etc...;

Shareholders will also be notified of the rate of commission being charged in the annual and semi-annual report.

If a liability of the SICAV cannot be assigned to a specific sub-fund, the liability will be allocated to all sub-funds in proportion to the respective Net Asset Value or in some other way, as decided by the Board conscientiously and to the best of its knowledge.

In those sub-funds of the SICAV whose investment policy allows them to invest in other existing UCIs or UCITS there may be charges at the level of the UCIs or UCITS in question as well of the relevant sub-fund of the SICAV. The total charges to be made at the level of the UCITS and/or UCIs and at the sub-fund of the SICAV may not amount to more than the percentage listed hereunder calculated on the average assets of each sub-fund:

Sub-Fund	Reference Currency sub-fund	Reference Currency class	Total Charges
BSI-Multinvest – US Stocks	USD	USD	3.50% p.a.
BSI WORMVESC OS SCOCKS	030	(EUR)	3.50% p.a.
BSI-Multinvest – Dynamic European Markets	EUR	` '	• • •
		(CHF hedged)	3.50% p.a.
BSI-Multinvest – Strategy Income (CHF)	CHF	CHF	3.50% p.a.
BSI-Multinvest – Strategy Income (EUR)	EUR	EUR	3.50% p.a.
BSI-Multinvest – Strategy Balanced (CHF)	CHF	CHF	3.50% p.a.
BSI-Multinvest – Strategy Balanced (EUR)	EUR	EUR	3.50% p.a.
		(USD hedged)	3.50% p.a.
BSI-Multinvest – Alternative UCITS	EUR	EUR	3.50% p.a.

In the case of investments in units of funds managed directly or indirectly by the Management Company itself or another company related to it by common management or control, or by a direct or indirect holding of more than 10% of the capital or the voting Shares, the sub-fund may only be charged with a reduced flat fee (the reduction will correspond to 0.25% p.a. and impacts the remuneration of the Portfolio Manager). The Management Company may, moreover, not charge the sub-fund making the investment with any of the related target fund's issuing or redemption commissions.

#### PERFORMANCE FEE

In addition to the aforementioned costs, the SICAV will pay a performance fee which is applicable to the sub-funds listed below:

The performance fee will be calculated on basis of the Sub Fund's NAV of which all fees have been deducted (hereafter "Cleared NAV").

# a) BSI-Multinvest - Alternative UCITS

The performance fee of 10% will be calculated on each "NAV calculation date" on the basis of the Cleared NAV and accrued, chargeable to the Net Asset Value of the sub-fund, according to the rates and conditions as set out below. After termination of each month, any performance fee will be paid out.

The performance fee is subject to a "High Water Mark". In order to trigger entitlement to the performance fee, the Cleared NAV per Share must be above the High Water Mark (as defined hereinafter).

igh Water Mark: the performance fee will only be payable if the Cleared NAV of the sub-fund share on the date when the performance fee is calculated exceeds the Cleared NAV from all previous NAV calculation dates. It is understood that after price setbacks, the performance fee will be charged again once the setbacks have been offset, i.e. the original highest level of the Net Asset Value per Share Class has again been exceeded.

#### b) BSI-Multinvest - Global Credit Bond

The performance fee of 10% will be calculated on each Valuation Day and accrued, chargeable to the Net Asset Value of the sub-fund, according to the rates and conditions as set out below. After termination of each month, any performance fee will be paid out.

The performance fee is subject to a "High Water Mark". In order to trigger entitlement to the performance fee, Cleared NAV per Share must be above the High Water Mark (as defined hereinafter).

High Water Mark: the performance fee will only be payable if the Cleared NAV on the date when the performance fee is calculated exceeds the Cleared NAV from all previous NAV calculation dates. It is understood that after price setbacks, the performance fee will be charged again once the setbacks have been offset, i.e. the original highest level of the Cleared NAV per Share Class has again been exceeded.

# TAXATION OF THE SICAV AND ITS SHAREHOLDERS

# Taxation of the SICAV in Luxembourg

Under the terms of the relevant provisions of Luxembourg legislation and according to administrative practice, the SICAV is not liable to any Luxembourg tax on its income. Dividends paid by the SICAV are not subject to any withholding tax in the Grand Duchy of Luxembourg. However, the SICAV is liable in Luxembourg to a capital tax (taxe d'abonnement) of:

	% per annum on the net assets of the Shares		
Sub-Fund	Currency of the Share Classes	Class A	Class M
BSI-Multinvest – Cash CHF	CHF	0,01%	0,01%
BSI-Multinvest – Cash EUR	EUR	0,01%	0,01%
BSI-Multinvest – Cash USD	USD	0,01%	0,01%
BSI-Multinvest – Short Term Bonds CHF	CHF	0,05%	0,01%
BSI-Multinvest – Short Term Bonds EUR	EUR	0,05%	0,01%
BSI-Multinvest – Short Term Bonds USD	USD	0,05%	0,01%
BSI-Multinvest – Bonds EUR	EUR	0,05%	0,01%
BSI-Multinvest – Bonds USD	USD	0,05%	0,01%
BSI-Multinvest – Bonds CHF	CHF	0,05%	0,01%
	(EUR)	0,05%	0,01%
BSI-Multinvest – Global Dynamic	(USD hedged)	0,05%	0,01%
·	CHF hedged)	0,05%	0,01%
	(EUR)	0,05%	0,01%
BSI-Multinvest – Global Credit Bond	(USD hedged)	0,05%	0,01%
	(CHF hedged)	0,05%	0,01%
DCI Multipuest Emerging Markets Bonds	(USD)	0,05%	-
BSI-Multinvest – Emerging Markets Bonds	(EUR hedged)	0,05%	-
BSI-Multinvest - Swiss Stocks	CHF	0,05%	0,01%
B31-MORITIVESC - 3WISS STOCKS	(EUR hedged)	-	0,01%
BSI-Multinvest – Euro Stocks	(EUR)	0,05%	0,01%
BSI-Multinvest - US Stocks	USD	0,05%	0,01%
	(USD)	0,05%	0,01%
BSI-Multinvest - Asian Stocks	(EUR hedged)	0,05%	0,01%
	(CHF hedged)	0,05%	0,01%
	(JPY)	0,05%	0,01%
BSI-Multinvest – Japanese Stocks	(EUR hedged)	0,05%	0,01%
B31-Moltimest – Japanese Stocks	(USD hedged)	0,05%	0,01%
	(CHF hedged)	0,05%	0,01%
BSI-Multinvest – Dynamic European Markets	(EUR)	0,05%	0,01%
, ,	(CHF hedged)	0,05%	0,01%
BSI-Multinvest – Strategy Income (CHF)	CHF	0,05%	-
BSI-Multinvest – Strategy Income (EUR)	EUR	0,05%	-
BSI-Multinvest – Strategy Balanced (CHF)	CHF	0,05%	-
BSI-Multinvest – Strategy Balanced (EUR)	EUR	0,05%	-
	(USD hedged)	0,05%	-
BSI-Multinvest – Alternative UCITS	EUR	0,05%	0,01%

This tax, which is calculated on a daily basis on the net assets of the concerned sub-funds of the SICAV, is payable at the end of each quarter.

In Luxembourg no stamp duty or other taxes are payable when shares in the SICAV are issued, with the exception of a non-recurrent tax of EUR 1,250.- which was paid when the SICAV was established. Realized or unrealized price gains on the SICAV's assets are not liable to any tax in Luxembourg. Income from dividends earned on the SICAV's

assets may be subject to tax deductions at variable rates in the countries concerned. Such deducted taxes may only be reclaimed in individual cases.

The above information is based on the present legal situation and administrative practice and is subject to alteration.

#### Taxation of the shareholders

The law of 25 November 2014, modifying the law of 21 June 2005 implementing the EU Savings Directive in national legislation in Luxembourg has established an exchange of information regime as from 1 January 2016.

As the SICAV qualifies as a UCITS under Part I of the 2010 Law, it may come within the scope of the Law. However, it is the investment policy pursued by each Sub-Fund that will determine whether dividends distributed by such Sub-Fund and capital gains realised by shareholders on the disposal of Shares in such Sub-Fund will be subject to such reporting or withholding.

The European Commission has adopted a proposal to amend the EU Savings Directive, with a view to closing existing loopholes and eliminating tax evasion. These changes broadly relate to the scope of, and mechanisms implemented by, the EU Savings Directive. If these changes are implemented, the position of shareholders in relation to the EU Savings Directive could be different to that set out above.

# **FATCA**

The US Foreign Account Tax Compliance Act ("FATCA") aims at preventing US tax evasion by requiring foreign (non-US) financial institutions to report to the US Internal Revenue Service information on financial accounts held outside the United States by US investors. US securities held by a non-US financial institution that does not comply with the FATCA reporting regime will be subject to a US tax withholding of 30% on gross sales proceeds and income, commencing on 1 July 2014.

Luxembourg has entered into a Model I Intergovernmental Agreement (the "IGA") with the US on 28 March 2014. Under the terms of the IGA, the SICAV will be obliged to comply with the provisions of FATCA under the terms of the IGA and under the terms of Luxembourg legislation implementing the IGA (the "Luxembourg IGA Legislation"). Under the IGA, Luxembourg-resident financial institutions that comply with the requirements of the Luxembourg IGA Legislation will be treated as compliant with FATCA and, as a result, will not be subject to withholding tax under FATCA ("FATCA Withholding").

In order to elect for and keep such FATCA status, the SICAV only allows (i) participating foreign financial institutions, (ii) deemed-compliant foreign financial institutions, (iii) non-reporting IGA foreign financial institutions, (iv) exempt beneficial owners (v), Active Non-Financial Foreign Entities ("Active NFFE") or (vi) non-specified US persons, all as defined under FATCA as shareholders; accordingly, investors may only subscribe for and hold shares through a financial institution that complies or is deemed to comply with FATCA.

The SICAV may impose measures and/or restrictions to that effect, which may include the rejection of subscription orders or the compulsory redemption of Shares, as further detailed in this Prospectus and in the Articles of Association, and/or the withholding of the 30% tax from payments to the account of any shareholder found to qualify as a "recalcitrant account" or "non-participating foreign financial institution" under FATCA.

Prospective investors should (i) consult their own tax advisors regarding the impact of FATCA further to an investment in the SICAV and (ii) be advised that although the SICAV will attempt to comply with all FATCA obligations, no assurance can be given that it will be able to satisfy the such obligations and therefore to avoid FATCA Withholding.

The attention of US taxpayers is drawn to the fact that the SICAV qualifies as a passive foreign investment company ("PFIC") under US tax laws and does not intend to provide information that would allow such investors to elect to treat the SICAV as a qualified electing fund (so-called "QEF election").

# COMMON REPORTING AND DUE DILIGENCE STANDARD

The Common Reporting and Due Diligence Standard (CRS) has been developed by the OECD in order to introduce a global standard for the automatic exchange of financial account information. The CRS is a component of a global standard for automatic exchange of financial account information developed by the OECD. The CRS provides for the reporting and due diligence rules to be observed when the automatic exchange of financial account information applies.

Council Directive 2014/107/EU amending Directive 2011/16/EU as regards mandatory automatic exchange of information in the field of taxation (the "Euro-CRS Directive") was adopted on 9 December 2014 in order to implement the CRS among the Member States of the European Union. The Euro-CRS Directive was implemented into Luxembourg law by the law of 18 December 2015 on the automatic exchange of financial account information in the field of taxation (the "CRS Law").

The CRS Law requires the financial institutions to provide the jurisdictions in which individuals and entities are resident with information on their financial accounts. Such information includes interest, dividends and similar types of income as well as capital gains and account balances. Failure to provide the requested information could lead to penalties as determined in the domestic law of the reporting financial institutions.

The automatic exchange of financial account information applies under the CRS to the countries which have signed the Multilateral Competent Authority Agreement on automatic exchange of financial account information ("MCAA"). The MCAA was signed on 29 October 2014 by Luxembourg, together with 50 other jurisdictions.

The Management Company will perform necessary due diligence and monitoring of investors and report, on an annual basis, the financial account information to the Luxembourg tax authorities, which will then transmit the information to the jurisdictions in which the individuals and entities concerned are residents. The first reporting should occur in 2017 in relation to the financial year 2016.

# INFORMATION TO SHAREHOLDERS AND COMPLAINTS HANDLING

Notices convening general meetings of shareholders, including meetings of shareholders which decide on amendments to the Articles of Association or on the winding up and liquidation of the SICAV, are published, in accordance with the provisions of Luxembourg law.

The SICAV shall publish every year a detailed report of its business activity and the management of its assets. This report shall contain the balance sheet and profit and loss account, a detailed statement of assets of each sub-fund, the SICAV's consolidated accounts covering all the sub-funds and the Auditor's report. It shall also contain details on the underlying assets focused on by the respective sub-fund through the use of derivative financial instruments, the counterparties to these derivative transactions, as well as the collateral (and its scope) provided in favour of the sub-fund by its counterparties, in order to reduce credit risk.

In addition, after the end of each half-year the SICAV shall publish a report containing, for each sub-fund and for the SICAV as a whole, in particular the breakdown of assets, the number of outstanding Shares and the number of Shares issued and repurchased since the last publication.

These documents may be obtained free of charge by any interested person at the SICAV's registered office and at the registered office of the distributor(s) and/or sales agents/sub-distributor(s) and representatives.

The SICAV's financial year begins on January 1st of each calendar year and ends on December 31st of the same year.

The SICAV's annual consolidated balance sheet, in the form of a summary of all sub-funds, is drawn up in EUR, the currency of the share capital.

The annual general meeting of shareholders is held in Luxembourg at the venue indicated in the notice of meeting, on the first Monday in the month of May at 2:00 p.m. If this day is a public or bank holiday in Luxembourg, the annual general meeting of shareholders will be held on the next Business Day.

The SICAV draws the investors' attention to the fact that any investor will only be able to fully exercise its investor rights directly against the SICAV, (notably the right to participate in general shareholders' meetings) if the investor is registered himself and in its own name in the shareholders' register of the SICAV.

In cases where an investor invests in the SICAV through an intermediary investing in his own name but on behalf of the investor, it may not always be possible for the investor to exercise certain shareholder rights directly against the SICAV. Investors are advised to take advice on their rights

Complaints of shareholders may be filed with the Management Company, the domiciliary agent or main distributor. Complaints will be dealt with properly in a timely manner.

# ANNEX I: INVESTMENT RESTRICTIONS

The SICAV's assets are subject to the risks and fluctuations characteristic of securities investments, so that no assurance can be given that the desired investment objective will actually be achieved and that the investments made by the SICAV will appreciate.

For the purpose of this Annex, the definition of "Member State" shall have the meaning set forth in Article 1 (13) of the 2010 Law.

The Board shall define the investment policy for each sub-fund in accordance with the principle of risk spreading. The "General Principles" listed below apply to all the SICAV's sub-funds.

### **General Principles**

In general, the investment policy to be pursued by each sub-fund is governed by the following rules:

#### 1. Investment Instruments:

- 1.1 In line with the investment policy of each sub-fund, the assets of each sub-fund may consist of:
- a) transferable securities and money market instruments that are listed or traded on a Regulated Market, as defined in Article 4 point 1 (14) of Directive 2004/39/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council of 21 April 2004;
- b) transferable securities and money market instruments that are traded on another Regulated Market in a Member State of the European Union (the "EU") which operates regularly and is recognised and open to the public.
- c) transferable securities and money market instruments admitted to official listing on a stock exchange in a non-Member State of the European Union (the "EU") or traded on another Regulated Market in a non-Member State of the EU which operates regularly and is recognised and open to the public, such stock exchange or market being located within any European, American, Asian, African, Australasian or Oceania country:
- d) recently issued transferable securities and money market instruments, provided that:
  - the terms of issue include an undertaking that application will be made for admission to official listing on a stock exchange or to another Regulated Market which operates regularly and is recognised and open to the public, provided that the choice of the stock exchange or the market is effectuated on a Regulated Market as described under paragraphs a) and c) here above;
  - such admission is secured within one year of issue.
- e) units of UCITS authorised according to Directive 2009/65/EC and/or other UCIs within the meaning of the Article 1(2), points a) and b) of Directive 2009/65/EC, whether or not established in a Member State, provided that:
  - (i) such other UCIs have been approved in accordance with a law subjecting them to supervision which is considered by the Luxembourg supervisory authority of the financial sector ("CSSF") as equivalent to that laid down in Community law, and that co-operation between authorities is sufficiently ensured.
  - (ii) the level of guaranteed protection for unitholders in such other UCIs is equivalent to the level of protection provided for the unitholders in a UCITS, and in particular that the rules on asset segregation, borrowing, lending, and uncovered sales of transferable securities and moneymarket instruments that are equivalent to the requirements of Directive 2009/65/EC;
  - (iii) the business operations of the other UCIs is reported in semi annual and annual reports to enable an assessment to be made of the assets and liabilities, income, transactions and operations during the reporting period;
  - (iv) no more than 10% of the UCITS or other UCIs whose acquisition is envisaged can, in accordance with their instruments of incorporation, be invested in aggregate in units of other UCITS or UCIs.

Each sub-fund may also acquire Shares of another sub-fund subject to the provisions of point 2.8 here below.

- f) deposits with credit institutions which are repayable on demand or have the right to be withdrawn, and maturing in no more than 12 months, provided that the credit institution has its registered office in a Member State or, if the registered office of the credit institution is situated in a non Member State, provided that it is subject to prudential rules considered by the CSSF as equivalent to those laid down in Community law:
- g) financial derivative instruments, including equivalent cash-settled instruments, dealt in on a Regulated Market referred to in paragraphs a), b) and c) above and/or financial derivative instruments dealt in over-the-counter ("OTC derivatives"), provided that:
  - (i) the use of derivatives is in accordance with the investment purpose and investment policy of the respective sub-fund, and is suited towards achieving these;
  - (ii) the underlying consists of instruments covered by Article 41 (1) of the 2010 Law, financial indices, interest rates, foreign exchange rates or currencies, in which the SICAV may invest according to the investment objectives of its sub-funds;
  - (iii) the sub-funds ensure, through adequate diversification of the underlying assets, that the diversification requirements applicable to them and listed in the section entitled "Risk diversification" are adhered to;
  - (iv) the counter-parties to OTC derivative transactions are institutions subject to prudential supervision, and belonging to the categories approved by the CSSF and have been specially approved by the Board of Directors of the SICAV;
  - (v) the OTC derivatives are subject to reliable and verifiable valuation on a weekly basis and can be sold, liquidated or closed by an offsetting transaction at any time at their fair value at the SICAV's initiative; and
  - (vi) the respective counterparty is not granted discretion regarding the composition of the portfolio managed by the respective sub-fund (e.g. in the case of a total return swap or a derivative financial instrument with similar characteristics) or the underlying of the respective OTC derivative.
- h) money market instruments other than those dealt in on a Regulated Market as referred to in Article 1 of the 2010 Law, if the issue or issuer of such instruments is itself regulated for the purpose of protecting investors and savings, and provided that these instruments are:
  - (i) issued or guaranteed by a central, regional or local authority, a central bank of a Member State, the European Central Bank, the EU or the European Investment Bank, a non-Member State or, in the case of a Federal State, by one of the members making up the federation, or by a public international body to which one or more Member States belong; or
  - (ii) issued by an undertaking any securities of which are dealt in on Regulated Markets referred to in paragraphs a), b) or c) above; or
  - (iii) issued or guaranteed by an establishment subject to prudential supervision in accordance with criteria defined by Community law or by an establishment which is subject to and comply with prudential rules considered by the CSSF to be at least as stringent as those laid down by Community law; or
  - (iv) issued by other bodies belonging to the categories approved by the CSSF provided that investments in such instruments are subject to investor protection equivalent to that laid down in the first, the second or the third indent of this paragraph h) and provided that the issuer is a company whose capital and reserves amount at least to ten million Euros (EUR 10,000,000.-) and which presents and publishes its annual accounts in accordance with fourth Directive 78/660/EEC, is an entity which, within a group of companies which includes one or several listed companies, is dedicated to the financing of the group or is an entity which is dedicated to the financing of securitisation vehicles which benefit from a banking liquidity line.

#### 1.2 However, each sub-fund may:

- a) invest no more than 10% of its assets in transferable securities and money market instruments other than those referred to in paragraph 1.1;
- b) acquire movable and immovable property which is essential for the direct pursuit of its business;
- c) not sell securities short
- d) not acquire either precious metals or certificates representing them;
- e) not invest in real estate and not purchase or sell commodities or commodities contracts.

- 1.3 The SICAV may hold ancillary liquid assets.
- 1.4 The SICAV must ensure that the overall risk associated with derivatives does not exceed the total net value of its portfolio. As part of its investment strategy, each sub-fund, within the limits set out in 2.2 to 2.4, may invest in derivatives provided that the overall risk of the underlying assets does not exceed the investment limits cited in point 2 below.
- 1.5 The SICAV is notwithstanding the prohibited investments outlined under point 1.2 above authorized to invest the respective sub-funds' net assets in:
  - certificates whose underlying are single precious metals and that meet the requirements of securities as determined in Article 2 of EC-Directive 2007/16/EC.
  - certificates whose underlying are single commodities or commodity Indices and that meet the requirements of securities as determined in Article 2 of EC-Directive 2007/16/EC.

#### 2. Risk diversification

- 2.1 A sub-fund may invest no more than 10% of its assets in transferable securities or money market instruments issued by the same body. The risk exposure to a counterparty of the SICAV in an OTC derivative transaction may not exceed 10% of its assets when the counterparty is a credit institution referred to in paragraph 1.1. g) or 5% of its assets in the other cases. The total value of the transferable securities and money market instruments held by a sub-fund in the issuing bodies in each of which it invests more than 5% of its assets must not exceed 40% of the value of its assets. This limitation does not apply to deposits and OTC derivative transactions made with financial institutions subject to prudential supervision.
- 2.2 Notwithstanding the individual limits laid down in paragraph 2.1, a sub-fund shall not combine, where this would lead to investing more than 20% of its assets in a single body, any or the following:
  - investments in transferable securities or money market instruments issued by that body,
  - deposits made with that body and/or
  - exposures arising from OTC derivatives transactions undertaken with that body.
- 2.3 The limit laid down in paragraph 2.1, first sentence, is raised to a maximum of 35% if the transferable securities or money market instruments are issued or guaranteed by a Member State, by its local authorities, by a non-Member State or by public international bodies to which one or more Member States are members.
- 2.4 The limit laid down in paragraph 2.1, first sentence, is raised to a maximum of 25% for certain bonds where they are issued by a credit institution whose registered office is situated in a Member State and which is subject by law to special public supervision designed to protect the bondholders. In particular, sums deriving from the issue of those bonds must be invested pursuant to the 2010 Law in assets which, during the whole period of validity of the bonds, are capable of covering claims attaching to the bonds and which, in the event of bankruptcy of the issuer, would be used on a priority basis for the reimbursement of the principal and payment of the accrued interest.

If a sub-fund invests more than 5% of its assets in the bonds referred to in first sub-paragraph and issued by a single issuer, the total value of such investments may not exceed 80% of the value of the sub-fund's assets.

2.5 The transferable securities and money market instruments referred to in paragraphs 2.3 and 2.4 shall be taken into account for the purpose of applying the limit of 40% referred to in paragraph 2.1.

The limits set out in paragraphs 2.1, 2.2, 2.3 and 2.4 may not be combined; thus, investments in transferable securities or money market instruments issued by the same body or in deposits or derivative instruments made with this body in accordance with paragraphs 2.1, 2.2, 2.3 and 2.4 may not exceed a total of 35% of the assets of the sub-fund.

Companies which are included in the same group for the purposes of consolidated accounts, as defined in accordance with Directive 83/349/EEC or in accordance with recognised international accounting rules are regarded as a single body for the purpose of calculating the limits contained in the present section 2.

Each sub-fund may invest in aggregate up to 20% of its assets in transferable securities and money market instruments with the same group.

2.6 By way of derogation from the paragraphs 2.1, 2.2, 2.3, 2.4 and 2.5, a sub-fund may invest in accordance with the principle of risk-spreading up to 100% of its assets in different transferable securities and money market instruments issued or guaranteed by a Member State, its local authorities, a OECD-Member State or public international bodies of which one or more Member States of the EU are members.

These securities or money market instruments must be divided into at least six different issues, with securities or money market instruments from one and the same issue not exceeding 30% of the total net assets of a sub-fund.

- 2.7 Without prejudice to the limits laid down in paragraph 3.2 and 3.4, the limits here above are raised to a maximum 20% for investments in shares and/or debt instruments issued by the same body when, according to the sub-fund's investment policy, the aim of the sub-fund is to replicate the composition of a certain stock or debt securities index which is recognised by the CSSF, on the following basis:
  - the index's composition is sufficiently diversified;
  - the index represents an adequate benchmark for the market to which it refers;
  - it is published in a appropriate manner.

This limit is raised to 35% where that proves to be justified by exceptional market conditions, in particular in Regulated Markets where certain transferable securities or money market instruments are highly dominant. The investment up to this limit is only permitted for a single issuer.

- 2.8 Regarding investments in other UCITS or other UCIs the following conditions apply:
  - a) The SICAV may invest up to 20% of the net assets of a sub-fund in units of one and the same UCITS or UCI. For the interpretation of this investment limit, each sub-fund of a UCI with several sub-funds shall be regarded as an independent issuer provided that each sub-fund bears individual responsibility in respect of third parties.
  - b) Total investments in shares of other UCI as a UCITS may not exceed 30% of the sub-fund's net assets. The assets invested in the UCITS or other UCI shall not be included in the calculation of the maximum limits set out above.
  - c) For sub-funds which in line with their investment policy invest a significant portion of their assets in units of other UCITS and/or UCI, the maximum management fees chargeable by the sub-fund itself and by the other UCITS and/or UCI in which it invests are described in the chapter "Expenses paid by the Fund".

Provided the particular sub-fund's investment policy does not specify otherwise, it may invest no more than 10% of its assets in other UCITS or UCI.

- 2.9 Each sub-fund may also subscribe for, acquire and/or hold shares issued or to be issued by one or more other sub-funds of the SICAV, if:
  - a) the target sub-fund does not, in turn, invest in the sub-fund invested in this target sub-fund; and
  - b) no more than 10% of the assets of the target sub-funds whose acquisition is contemplated may be invested in aggregate in shares of other sub-funds of the Fund; and
  - c) voting rights, if any, attaching to the relevant securities are suspended for as long as they are held by the sub-fund concerned; and
  - d) in any event, for as long as these securities are held by the relevant sub-fund, their value will not be taken into consideration for the purposes of verifying the minimum threshold of the net assets imposed by the 2010 Law; and
  - e) there is no duplication of management/subscription or redemption fees between those at the level of the sub-fund having invested in the target sub-fund, and this target sub-fund.

- 2.10 Specific Rules for Master / Feeder structures:
  - a) A feeder Sub-Fund is a sub-fund of the SICAV, which has been approved to invest, by way of derogation from article 2, paragraph (2), first indent of the 2010 Law, at least 85% of its assets in units of another UCITS or sub-fund of the SICAV thereof (hereafter referred to as the "master UCITS").
  - b) A feeder Sub-Fund may hold up to 15% of its assets in one or more of the following:
    - i. ancillary liquid assets in accordance with point 1.4 above;
    - ii. financial derivative instruments, which may be used only for hedging purposes, in accordance with Article 41, paragraph (1), point g) and Article 42, paragraphs (2) and (3) of the 2010 Law;
    - iii. movable and immovable property which is essential for the direct pursuit of its business.
  - c) For the purposes of compliance with Article 42, paragraph (3) of the 2010 Law, the feeder Sub-Fund shall calculate its global exposure related to financial derivative instruments by combining its own direct exposure under point b) ii. above, with:
    - i. either the master UCITS' actual exposure to financial derivative instruments in proportion to the feeder Sub-Fund's investment into the master UCITS;
    - ii. or the master UCITS' potential maximum global exposure to financial derivative instruments provided for in the master UCITS management regulations or instruments of incorporation in proportion to the feeder Sub-Fund's investment into the master UCITS.
  - d) A master UCITS is a UCITS, or a sub-fund thereof, which:
    - i. has, among its shareholders, at least one feeder UCITS;
    - ii. is not itself a feeder UCITS; and
    - iii. does not hold units of a feeder UCITS.
  - e) If a master UCITS has at least two feeder UCITS as shareholders, article 2, paragraph (2), first indent and Article 3, second indent of the 2010 Law shall not apply.

A sub-fund of the SICAV needs not comply with the above-mentioned limits when exercising subscription rights attaching to transferable securities or money market instruments which form part of the assets. While ensuring observance of the principle of risk-spreading, recently authorized sub-funds may derogate from the investment restrictions for a period of six months following the date of their authorisation.

### 3. Investment restrictions

- 3.1 The SICAV may not acquire any shares carrying voting rights which would enable it to exercise significant influence over the management of the issuer.
- 3.2 Moreover, the SICAV may acquire no more than:
  - 10% of the non-voting shares of the same issuer;
  - 10% of the debt securities of the same issuer;
  - 25% of the shares of the same UCITS and/or other UCI within the meaning of Article 2, paragraph (2) of the 2010 Law;
  - 10% of the money market instruments of the same issuer.

The limits laid down in the second, third and fourth indents may be disregarded at the time of acquisition if at that time the gross amount of debt securities or money market instruments, or the net amount of the securities in issue, cannot be calculated.

- 3.3 Paragraphs 3.2 and 3.3 are waived as regards:
  - a) transferable securities and money market instruments issued or guaranteed by a Member State or its local authorities;
  - b) transferable securities and money market instruments issued or guaranteed by a non-Member State of the EU;
  - c) transferable securities and money market instruments issued by public international bodies of which one or more Member States of the EU are members;
  - d) shares held by the SICAV in the capital of a company incorporated in a non-Member State of the EU which invests its assets mainly in the securities of issuing bodies having their registered office in that State, where under the legislation of that State, such a holding represents the only way in which the

- SICAV can invest in the securities of issuing bodies of that State. This derogation, however, shall apply only if in its investment policy the company from the non-Member State of the EU complies with the limits laid down in 2.1 to 2.5, and 3.1 to 3.2. Where the limits set in Articles 43 and 46 of the 2010 Law are exceeded, Article 49 of the 2010 Law shall apply mutatis mutandis;
- e) shares held by the SICAV in the capital of subsidiary companies carrying on only the business of management, advice or marketing in the country/state where the subsidiary is located, in regard to the repurchase of shares at shareholders' request exclusively on its or their behalf.
- 3.4 Each sub-fund may not borrow more than 10% of the total net assets of a sub-fund, and then only from financial institutions and on a temporary basis. Each sub-fund may, however, acquire foreign currency by means of a back-to-back loan. However, each sub-fund can borrow up to 10% of the net assets of each sub-fund to make possible the acquisition of immovable property essential for the direct pursuit of its business. In this case, these borrowings and those referred to above (temporary borrowings) may not in any case in total exceed 15% of the sub-funds' net assets.
- 3.5 The SICAV may not grant loans or act as a guarantor on behalf of third parties. However, this restriction does not prevent the acquisition of securities, money market instruments or the other instruments listed in 1.1 e), g) and h) if not fully paid up;
- 3.6 The SICAV may not carry out uncovered sales of transferable securities, money market instruments or other financial instruments referred to in 1.1 e) g) and h).
  - The SICAV is authorized to introduce further investment restrictions at any time in the interests of the shareholders provided these are necessary to ensure compliance with the laws and regulations of those countries in which the shares are offered and sold.

# ANNEX II: TECHNIQUES AND INSTRUMENTS RELATING TO TRANSFERABLE SECURITIES OR USED TO HEDGE CURRENCY RISKS

#### Special techniques and instruments relating to transferable securities and money market instruments

The SICAV is entitled to employ techniques and instruments which feature securities and money market instruments, provided such techniques and instruments are used in the interests of efficient portfolio management (the "techniques") subject to the conditions and limits defined by the CSSF. If such transactions relate to the use of derivatives, then the terms and limits must comply with the provisions of the 2010 Law. The use of these techniques and instruments must be in accordance with the best interests of the investors.

The SICAV will respect all rules established in relation to the transactions carried out in the law of 17 December 2010 and CSSF Circular 08/356 and any additional laws, regulations and provisions, including CSSF Circular 14/592, as further amended and supplemented, which may apply to such transactions.

The SICAV may under no circumstances deviate from its investment objectives for these transactions. Equally, the use of these techniques may not cause the risk level of the sub-fund in question to increase significantly with regard to its original risk level (i.e. without the use of these techniques).

The risks inherent to the use of these techniques are essentially comparable to the risks associated with the use of derivatives (in particular, counterparty risk). For this reason, reference is made here to the information contained in the above section entitled "Risks connected with the use of derivatives". The SICAV ensures that it or its appointed service providers will monitor and manage the risks incurred through the use of these techniques, particularly counterparty risk, as part of the risk management procedure. The monitoring of potential conflicts of interest arising from transactions with companies associated with the SICAV is primarily carried out through reviewing contracts and corresponding processes on a regular basis.

The SICAV also ensures that, at any time, it can cancel any contract entered into within the framework of the use of the techniques and instruments for the efficient management of the portfolio and that the securities and/or cash to the respective counterparty can be reclaimed by the SICAV. In addition, the cash should include the interest incurred up to the time of being reclaimed.

Furthermore, the SICAV ensures that, despite the use of these techniques and instruments, the investors' redemption applications can be processed at any time.

Within the framework of the use of techniques and instruments for the efficient management of the portfolio, the SICAV may lend portions of its securities portfolio to third parties ("securities lending"). In general, securities lending may only be effectuated via recognised clearing houses such as Clearstream International or Euroclear, or through the intermediation of first-class financial institutions that are specialized in this type of activity and by applying the procedural manner specified by them. In the case of securities lending transactions, the SICAV must, in principle, receive collateral, the value of which must at least correspond to the total value of the securities lent out and any accrued interest thereon. This collateral must be issued in a form of financial collateral as permitted by the provisions of Luxembourg law. Such collateral is not required if the securities lending transaction is effected via Clearstream International or Euroclear or another organisation which guarantees that the value of the securities lent out will be refunded. The provisions of the section entitled "Collateral management" shall apply accordingly to the management of collateral that was left to the SICAV within the scope of securities lending.

Service providers that provide services to the SICAV in the field of securities lending have the right to receive a fee in return for their services that is line with the market standards. The amount of this fee is reviewed and adapted, where appropriate, by an independent body on an annual basis. The recipients of these and other direct and indirect fees, the amounts of the respective fees, as well as the findings as to whether the fee recipients are associated with the SICAV and/or Depositary can be found in the respective annual or semi-annual report.

Furthermore, the SICAV has drawn up internal framework agreements regarding securities lending. These framework agreements contain, among other things, the relevant definitions, the description of the principles and standards of the contractual management of the securities lending transaction, the quality of the collateral, the approved counterparties, the risk management, the fees to be paid to third parties and fees to be received by the SICAV, as well as the information to be published in the annual and semi-annual reports.

The following haircuts apply to collateral for securities lending transactions:

Asset classes eligible for collateral	Haircut (% deducted from the market value)
Government bonds  Securities issued or guaranteed by a G10 member states	2%
Corporate bonds  Fixed or variable income securities with an actual long term rating of at least A2 (Moody's) or A (S&P)	5%
Equities  Austria - ATX Belgium - BEL20 Europe (EURO STOXX 50) - SX5E Finland (OMX Helsinki 25) - HEX25 France (CAC 40) - CAC Germany - DAX Japan (NIKKEI 225) - NKY Netherlands - AEX Sweden (OMX Stockolm 30) - OMX Switzerland (Swiss Market, SPI Swiss Performance) - SPI/SMI United Kingdom (FTSE 100) - UKX United States (Dow Jones, S&P 500)	15%

The SICAV may, for any sub-fund, also engage in repurchase transactions ("repurchase agreements" or "reverse repurchase agreements") involving the sale/purchase of securities where agreements have been reached to buy back/sell back the sold/bought securities at a (higher) price and within a set time.

All repurchase transactions are subject to the following conditions:

- Securities may only be sold/purchased under a repurchase agreement if the counterparty is a prime financial institution specialising in this kind of transaction.
- As long as the repurchase agreement is valid, the securities bought cannot be sold before the right to repurchase the securities has been exercised or the repurchase period has expired.
- Securities that serve as the underlyings of derivative financial instruments, that are lent or that have been taken under terms of reverse repurchase agreements may not be sold under the terms of repurchase agreements.

#### Further techniques and instruments

The above-mentioned techniques and instruments may be amended by the SICAV if new techniques and instruments are developed and offered on the financial market provided that they are in line with the respective sub-fund's investment policy and restrictions and in compliance with the 2010 Law.

# ANNEX III: CALCULATION OF THE NET ASSET VALUE

#### 1. Calculation and publication of the Net Asset Value per share

The Net Asset Value per share of each class is calculated for each sub-fund under the responsibility of the Board in the currency of the respective sub-fund ("Reference Currency" of the sub-fund) on every Valuation Day except for the cases specified under "2. Temporary suspension of the calculation of the Net Asset Value per share and of the issue, repurchase and conversion of Shares". The Net Asset Value is calculated in conformity with the valuation rules and guidelines laid down in the Articles of Association and decreed by the Board.

The Net Asset Value of the Shares of each class will be computed as follows: by dividing the net assets attributable to each class of each sub-fund by the number of Shares of such class of a sub-fund then outstanding. The net assets of each class of each sub-fund are made up of the value of the assets attributable to such class within each sub-fund less the total liabilities attributable to such class calculated at such time as the Board shall have set for such purpose.

The value of the assets held by each sub-fund is calculated as follows:

- a) Securities and other investments listed on a stock exchange are valued at the last available closing price. If the same security or investment is quoted on several stock exchanges, the last available closing price on the stock exchange that represents the major market for this security will apply. In the case of securities and other investments where the trade on the stock market is thin but which are traded between securities dealers on a secondary market using usual market price formation methods, the Management Company and/or the SICAV can use the prices on this secondary market as the basis for their valuation of these securities and investments. Securities and other investments that are not listed on a stock exchange, but which are traded on another Regulated Market which is recognized, open to the public and operating regularly, are valued at the last available closing price on this market.
- b) Securities and other investments that are not listed on a stock exchange are valued at the last available closing price; if this is not available, the Management Company and/or the SICAV values these securities according to other principles of its choosing on the basis of the likely sales prices.
- c) The value of money market instruments which are not listed on a stock exchange or traded on another Regulated Market open to the public is based on the appropriate curves. The valuation based on the curves refers to the interest rate and credit spread components. The following principles are applied in this process: for each money market instrument, the interest rates nearest the residual maturity are interpolated. The interest rate calculated in this way is converted into a market price by adding a credit spread that reflects the underlying borrower. This credit spread is adjusted if there is a significant change in the credit rating of the borrower.
- d) In the case of assets which are not denominated in the currency of the relevant sub-fund, the value shall be converted into the currency of such sub-fund at prevailing market rates as determined by the Depositary Bank with the Board.
- e) Securities and other investments that are denominated in a currency other than the Reference Currency of the relevant sub-fund and which are not hedged by means of currency transactions are valued at mid closing spot rate.
- f) Time and sight deposits are valued at their nominal value plus any accrued interest.
- g) The value of swap transactions is calculated by the swap counterparty, on the basis of the net present value of all cash flows, both inflows and outflows; this is a valuation method recognized by the Management Company and/or the SICAV and checked by the auditors.
- h) The financial derivative instruments which are not listed on any official stock exchange or traded on any other organised market will be valued in accordance with market practice.
- i) Shares or units in underlying open-ended investment funds (UCITS and UCI) shall be valued at their last available net asset value reduced by any applicable charges. In some particular circumstances, subject to Board of Directors prior approval, shares or units in UCITS or UCI may also bevalued on the basis of the estimated net asset value for such shares or units available prior to the time of calculation of the net asset value of the sub-fund in case the estimated net asset value provides a more accurate value of these shares or units.

The Board may, at its discretion, employ any other valuation method if it is of the opinion that such a valuation reflects more accurately the probable realization value of an asset held by the SICAV.

The latest Net Asset Value per share and the issue, repurchase and conversion prices of the Shares may be obtained on request for each sub-fund of the SICAV from the Management Company's and/or Administrative Agent's registered office during business hours.

# 2. Temporary suspension of the calculation of the Net Asset Value per share and of the issue, repurchase and conversion of Shares

The SICAV may, for each sub-fund, suspend the calculation of the Net Asset Value, the issue, repurchase and conversion of Shares of one class into those of another class of Share under the circumstances described below:

- (a) when one or more of the stock exchanges or other markets on which a substantial portion (at least 50%) of the SICAV's assets attributable to such sub-fund is regularly quoted or traded is closed for a reason other than general public holidays, or when transactions thereon are suspended or restricted, provided that this closure, restriction or suspension affects the valuation of the SICAV's assets quoted or traded thereon.
- (b) when, in the Board of Director's opinion, an emergency situation exists on account of which the SICAV is unable to dispose of at least 50% of invested assets attributable to a particular sub-fund or if it cannot determine the value of such invested assets; or
- (c) during any breakdown in the means of communication or calculation normally used to determine the price or value of any investments of such sub-fund or the prices on a stock exchange or another market in respect of the assets attributable to such sub-fund; or
- (d) as long as the SICAV is unable to raise sufficient funds to effect payments for the repurchase of Shares of such sub-fund or as long as the transfer of funds connected with the acquisition of invested assets or with payments for the repurchase of Shares cannot, in the Board opinion, be effected at normal exchange rates; in that event, subscription, redemption, and conversion applications in the pipeline will be processed simultaneously on the basis of the Net Asset Value so calculated; or
- (e) when for any other reason the value of an invested asset of the SICAV attributable to such sub-fund cannot be established or determined with the necessary speed or accuracy; or
- (f) upon publication of the notice convening a general meeting which is to decide on the winding up of the SICAV.

In conformity with the legal requirements and if the Board deems it appropriate, such a suspension shall be published and notified to shareholders who have filed an application for subscription, repurchase or conversion of Shares whose Net Asset Value calculation has been suspended.

During the period of suspension of calculation of the Net Asset Value applications for subscription, repurchase or conversion of Shares may be withdrawn if such withdrawal is received by the SICAV before this period of suspension ends.

Suspension in any sub-fund shall have no effect upon the calculation of the Net Asset Value or the issue, repurchase or conversion prices of any other sub-fund which is not suspended.

The notification of such a suspension and its termination shall be published in accordance with the provisions of the laws where Shares of the SICAV are distributed and shall be notified by the SICAV to the shareholders who have filed applications for subscription, repurchase or conversion of Shares and who are affected by suspension of the Net Asset Value calculation.

### ANNEX IV: GENERAL INFORMATION

#### THE SICAV

BSI-MULTINVEST ("the SICAV") is an investment company qualifying as a "société d'investissement à capital variable, SICAV" which was established for an indefinite period of time on March 21, 2000 in the form of a joint-stock company under Luxembourg law, in accordance with the provisions of the 1915 Law and of the 2010 Law, as amended from time to time.

Its registered office is at 33A avenue J.F. Kennedy, L-1855 Luxembourg; the SICAV has been entered in the Luxembourg Register of Trades and Companies under the number B 74.740.

The Articles of Association have been published for the first time in the Mémorial C, Recueil Spécial des sociétés et associations ("Mémorial") dated May 4, 2000. Following an extraordinary general meeting of the shareholders held on 20 July 2012, the Articles of Association of the SICAV were amended in order to have the SICAV regulated by Part I of the 2010 Law. Any interested person may inspect and obtain a copy of the coordinated Articles of Association at the Register of Trade and Companies of Luxembourg.

The SICAV's Management Company is in Luxembourg.

When the SICAV was established, its initial capital amounted to EURO 100,000 and was represented by 1,000 fully paid-up Shares with no face value.

The SICAV's minimum capital amounts to EURO 1,250,000. It is represented by fully paid-up Shares with no face value.

The SICAV is a single legal entity. With respect to the shareholders, each sub-fund is regarded as being separate from the others. The assets of a sub-fund can only be used to offset the liabilities which the sub fund concerned has assumed.

In accordance with the Articles of Association, Shares may be issued in various sub-funds of the SICAV's assets at the Board' discretion. Separate portfolios of assets are constituted for each sub-fund and invested in keeping with the investment objectives of the sub-fund concerned. The SICAV has therefore been established as an umbrella fund and allows the investor to choose between different investment objectives and to invest accordingly in one or more of the sub-funds constituting the SICAV's assets. At present Shares are issued in the following sub-funds:

- BSI-Multinvest Cash USD
- BSI-Multinvest Cash EUR
- BSI-Multinvest Cash CHF
- BSI-Multinvest Short Term Bonds CHF
- BSI-Multinvest Short Term Bonds EUR
- BSI-Multinvest Short Term Bonds USD
- BSI-Multinvest Bonds EUR
- BSI-Multinvest Bonds USD
- BSI-Multinvest Bonds CHF
- BSI-Multinvest Global Dynamic
- BSI-Multinvest Global Credit Bond
- BSI-Multinvest Emerging Markets Bonds
- BSI-Multinvest Swiss Stocks
- BSI-Multinvest Euro Stocks
- BSI-Multinvest US Stocks
- BSI-Multinvest Asian Stocks
- BSI-Multinvest Japanese Stocks
- BSI-Multinvest Dynamic European Markets
- BSI-Multinvest Strategy Income (CHF)
- BSI-Multinvest Strategy Income (EUR)
- BSI-Multinvest Strategy Balanced (CHF)
- BSI-Multinvest Strategy Balanced (EUR)

BSI-Multinvest – Alternative UCITS
All sub-funds are consolidated in EUR.

The Board may decide at any time that the SICAV will issue Shares in further sub-funds.

When launching the above-listed sub-funds and new sub-funds, the Prospectus shall be supplemented in the necessary manner with detailed information about the new sub-funds.

The share capital corresponds at all times to the aggregate value of the net assets of all the sub-funds.

## LIQUIDATION, TERMINATION AND MERGING OF THE SICAV AND ITS SUB-FUNDS

### Liquidation of the SICAV

The liquidation of the SICAV will take place if the conditions stated in the 2010 Law apply. The SICAV can be dissolved at any time by the general meeting of the shareholders in due observance of the legal conditions governing the guorum and necessary majority.

If the total net assets of the SICAV fall below two thirds of the prescribed minimum capital, the Board must submit the question of the dissolution of the SICAV to a general meeting for which no quorum shall be prescribed and which shall decide by simple majority of the Shares represented at the meeting. If the total net assets of the SICAV fall below one fourth of the prescribed minimum capital, the Board must submit the question of the dissolution of the SICAV to a general meeting, the dissolution may be resolved by investors holding one fourth of the Shares represented at the meeting for which no quorum shall be prescribed. The meeting must be convened so that it is held within a period of 40 days as from the ascertainment that the net assets have fallen below two thirds or one fourth of the legal minimum as the case may be.

Furthermore, the general meeting may decide to dissolve the SICAV following the relevant articles of the SICAV's articles of association. Any decision or order of liquidation will be notified to the shareholders, and published in accordance with the 2010 Law.

If the SICAV is dissolved, the liquidation shall be carried out by one or more liquidators to be designated by the general meeting which shall also determine their sphere of responsibility and remuneration. The liquidators shall realise the SICAV's assets in the best interests of the shareholders and distribute the net proceeds from the liquidation of the Sub-funds to the shareholders of said Sub-funds in proportion to their respective holdings. Any liquidation proceeds which cannot be distributed to the shareholders shall be deposited with the "Caisse de Consignation" in Luxembourg until expiry of the prescription period, at present thirty years.

#### Liquidation of Sub-Funds and / or Share Classes

If the total value of the net assets of a Sub-fund and/or a Share Class falls to a level that does not allow the Sub-fund and/or Share Class to be managed in an economically reasonable way as well as in the course of a rationalisation the Board may demand the liquidation of that Sub-fund and/or Share Class. The same also applies in cases where changes to the political or economic conditions justify such liquidation.

Up to the date upon which the decision takes effect, shareholders retain the right, free of charge, subject to the liquidation costs to be taken into account and subject to the guaranteed equal treatment of shareholders, to request the redemption of their Shares. The Board may however determine a different procedure, in the interest of the shareholders of the Sub-fund(s) and/or of the Share Classes of Sub-fund(s).

The liquidation of a Sub-fund and/or Share Class shall not involve the liquidation of another Sub-fund and/or Share Class. Only the liquidation of the last remaining Sub-fund of the Fund involves the liquidation of the SICAV.

Regardless of the Board's rights, the general meeting of shareholders in a Sub-fund and/or Share Class of a Sub-fund may reduce the SICAV's capital at the proposal of the Board by withdrawing Shares issued by a Sub-fund and refunding shareholders with the Net Asset Value of their Shares, taking into account actual realization prices of investments and realization expenses and any costs arising from the liquidation) calculated on the Valuation Date on which such decision shall take effect. The Net Asset Value is calculated for the day on which the decision comes into force, taking into account the proceeds raised on disposing of the Sub-fund's assets and any costs arising from this liquidation. No quorum (minimum presence of shareholders covering the capital represented) is required for a

decision of this type. The decision can be made with a simple majority of the Shares present or represented at the general meeting.

Shareholders in the relevant Sub-fund and/or Share Class will be informed of the decision by the general meeting of shareholders to withdraw the Shares or of the decision of the Board to liquidate the Sub-fund and/or Share Class by means of a publication as required by law. In addition and if necessary in accordance with the statutory regulations of the countries in which Shares in the SICAV are sold, an announcement will then be made in the official publications of each individual country concerned.

The counter value of the Net Asset Value of Shares liquidated which have not been presented by shareholders for redemption will be at the "Caisse de Consignation" in Luxembourg at the latest nine month after the decision of the liquidation. All redeemed Shares shall be cancelled by the SICAV.

# Merger of the SICAV or of Sub-Funds with another UCITS or other sub-funds thereof; Merger of one or more Sub-Funds within the Fund; division of Sub-Funds

"Merger" means an operation whereby:

- a) one or more UCITS or sub-funds thereof, the "merging UCITS/ sub-fund", on being dissolved without going into liquidation, transfer all of their assets and liabilities to another existing UCITS or a sub-fund thereof, the "receiving UCITS", in exchange for the issue to their shareholders of shares of the receiving UCITS and, if applicable, a cash payment not exceeding 10% of the net asset value of those shares;
- b) two or more UCITS or sub-funds thereof, the "merging UCITS/ sub-fund", on being dissolved without going into liquidation, transfer all of their assets and liabilities to a UCITS which they form or a sub-fund thereof, the "receiving UCITS/ sub-fund", in exchange for the issue to their shareholders of shares of the receiving UCITS and, if applicable, a cash payment not exceeding 10% of the net asset value of those shares;
- c) one or more UCITS or sub-funds thereof, the "merging UCITS/ sub-fund ", which continue to exist until the liabilities have been discharged, transfer their net assets to another sub-fund of the same UCITS, to a UCITS which they form or to another existing UCITS or a sub-fund thereof, the "receiving UCITS/ sub-fund".

Mergers can be performed in accordance with the form, modalities and information requirements provided for by the 2010 Law; the legal consequences of mergers are governed by and described in the 2010 Law.

Under the same circumstances as provided in the previous chapter, the Board may decide to reorganise a Sub-Fund and/or Share Class by means of a merger with another existing Sub-Fund and/or Share Class within the Fund or with another UCITS established in Luxembourg or in another Member-State or to another sub-fund and/or share class within such other UCITS (the "new fund/sub-fund") and to re-designate the Shares of the relevant Sub-Fund or Share Class concerned as shares of another sub-fund and/or share class (following a split or consolidation, if necessary, and the payment of the amount corresponding to any fractional entitlement to shareholders). Such decision will be published in the same manner as described in the previous chapter and, in addition, the publication will contain information in relation to the new fund or sub-fund. During a period of thirty days following the publication of such a decision, shareholders may request redemption or conversion of their Shares, free of charge. Under the same circumstances as provided in the previous chapter, the Board may decide to reorganise a Sub-Fund

and/or Share Class by means of a division into two or more Sub-Funds and/or Share Classes. Such decision will be published in the same manner as described herein (and, in addition, the publication will contain information about the two or more new Sub-Funds). During a period of thirty days following the publication of such a decision, shareholders may request redemption or conversion of their Shares, free of charge.

The shareholders of both, the merging and receiving sub-fund have the right to request, without any charge other than those retained by the sub-fund to meet disinvestment costs, the repurchase or redemption of their shares or, where possible, to convert them into shares of another Sub-fund of the Fund with similar investment policy or shareholders may also convert their shares into another UCITS, in accordance with Article 73 of the 2010 Law. This right shall become effective from the moment that the shareholders of the merging and those of the receiving subfund have been informed of the proposed merger and shall cease to exist five working days before the date for calculating the exchange ratio.

The Board may temporarily suspend the subscription, repurchase or redemption of Shares, provided that any such suspension is justified for the protection of the shareholders.

If a Sub-fund of the Fund is the receiving sub-fund, the entry into effect of the merger shall be made public through all appropriate means by the Fund and shall be notified to the CSSF and, where appropriate, to the competent authorities of the home Member States of the other UCITS involved in the merger. Under the same circumstances as provided in the previous chapter, the general meeting of shareholders of the Fund may decide with no quorum requirement and simple majority to merge the whole Fund with another UCITS established in Luxembourg or in another Member State of the European Union or with any sub-fund thereof.

A merger which has been taken in accordance with the provisions of the 2010 Law cannot be declared null and void.

# ANNEX V: AVAILABLE DOCUMENTS

Copies of the documents described below may be inspected during business hours on every Business Day at the SICAV's registered office:

- (i) The SICAV's articles of association (available in copy);
- (ii) The SICAV's Prospectus;
- (iii) The agreement between the Management Company and the SICAV;
- (iv) The agreement on custody and services as per the "Depositary Bank and Paying Agent" section;
- (v) The agreements with the Portfolio Manager as per the "Portfolio Manager" section;
- (vi) The agreement on central administration and domiciliation services between the Management Company, and the Administrative Agent;
- (vii) Annual and semi-annual reports as per the "Information to Shareholders" section (available in copy);
- (viii) Up-to-date remuneration policy of the Management Company (available in copy)